The role of cyclic lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas protegens* and related species in control of fungal diseases on bean and rice

Zongwang MA

Thesis submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) in Applied Biological Sciences **Dutch translation of the title:** De rol van cyclische lipopeptiden geproduceerd door *Pseudomonas protegens* en aanverwante soorten ter bestrijding van schimmelziekten op boon en rijst.

Cover illustration: Genome mining of gene clusters for biosynthesis of biocontrol-related secondary metabolites in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c.

Cite as:

Ma Z. (2016) The role of cyclic lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas protegens* and related species in control of fungal diseases on bean and rice. PhD thesis, Ghent University, Belgium

ISBN number: 978-90-5989-952-0

The author and promotor give the authorisation to consult and to copy parts of this work for personal use only. Every other use is subject to the copyright laws. Permission to reproduce any material contained in this work should be obtained from the author.

Promotor: Prof. Dr. Ir. Monica Höfte

Department of Crop Protection, Laboratory of Phytopathology

Dean: Prof. Dr. Ir. Marc Van Meirvenne

Rector: Prof. Dr. Anne De Paepe

Financial information: The dissertation is funded by fellowships from China Scholarship Council (CSC, No.201204910376) and a special research fund (Bijzonder Onderzoeksfonds, BOF) from Ghent University to the PhD candidate.

This dissertation is dedicated to my family...

Menbers of the jury

Prof. Dr. Ir. Monica Höfte (promoter) Department of Crop Protection Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University

Prof. Dr. Ir. Peter Bossier (chairman) Department of Animal Production Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University

Dr. Marc Ongena Microbial Processes and Interactions (MiPI) Research Unit University of Liège

Dr. Stéphan Dorey Laboratoire de Stress Défenses et Reproduction des Plantes, Université de Reims Champagne-Ardenne Unité de Recherche Vignes et Vins de Champagne

Prof. Dr. Ir. Kris Audenaert Department of Applied Biosciences Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University

Prof. Dr. Ir. René De Mot Centre of Microbial and Plant Genetics, KU Leuven

Prof. Dr. Ir. Inge Van Bogaert Department of Biochemical and Microbial Biotechnology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University

Acknowledgements

Time flies, it went into the last period of my PhD training in Lab of Phytopathology, Ghent University, Belgium. Herein, I would like to give my sincere acknowledgements to the acceptance and the kind guidance of the PhD training by Prof. Dr. Monica Höfte.

I still remember Prof. Monica gave me a matress and a quilt on the first day when I arrived here, that was a really impressing experience, and later on, I knew she is a kind professor and is always active and curious on searching new knowledge in science. She also taught me always to be a critical thinking person. Thanks again for her permanent encouragements and supports during the whole period of my PhD training in her lab. In the first place, I would also want to thank all jury members for their nice comments and suggestions, without all your efforts, it would not have been possible for me to finish this thesis.

Special thanks should be given to our collaborators, researchers from Dr. Marc Ongena's lab and Prof. Dr. José C. Martins's lab. Thanks very much to them for sharing (ultra)high performance liquid chromatography mass spectrometry, liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry and nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy with us. These nice collaborations made the fulfillment of my PhD training possible. Thanks for the nice comments on my work from Dr. Marc Ongena (University of Liège, Gembloux, Belgium) and Prof. Dr. José C. Martins (Ghent University, Gent, Belgium), I was so lucky to get a chance to work together with you. The author also wishes to thank Prof. Dr. Monika Maurhofer (ETH Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland) for sharing an orfamide mutant of *P. protegens* CHA0 with us.

Thanks very much for the technical supports from L. Franzil (Faculty of Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech, University of Liège, Belgium), N. Lemeire (Ghent University, Belgium), and I. Delaere (Ghent University, Belgium) during my PhD training. All lab members from Lab of Phytopathology, including my ex-colleagues, I owe you guys so much, I deeply thank the big family for their nice acceptance, we had many beautiful memories here together, including laughs and tears, and so on.

I had very nice lunch chats with my Chinese friends in the restaurant, almost every working day.

Thank you all for sharing this happiness with me, I learned and improved a lot on building my own worldview during that time.

I would also like to give special thanks to Prof. Jiangchun Hu and Prof. Shujin Wang for their love, encouragements and support during my residence in Belgium. Their nice support always reminds me of those deep feelings which I had experienced during my Master training in Shenyang, China.

PhD scholarships from China Scholarship Council (CSC, No.201204910376) and a special research fund (Bijzonder Onderzoeksfonds, BOF) from Ghent University, made it possible for me to conduct my PhD training at Ghent University. These grants supported me for living costs, and bench fees for covering the costs of my daily scientific experiments, etc, during the whole PhD training.

My beloved parents, two sisters and my sisters' husband, and my lovely niece, thank you all for your support and happiness that we have shared together in daily life. You all taught me how to be a nice human being and always supported me to go out of China for my study. I always enjoyed those fantastic days together with you all. Thanks again for your company, love and continuious support.

Yours sincerely,

Zongwang MA

In Gent, Belgium August, 2016

List of abbreviations

A domain	adenylation domain
ABA	abscisic acid
AG	anastomosis group
Ap	appressorium
antiSMASH	antibiotics & Secondary Metabolite Analysis Shell
Biosurfactant	biologically derived surface-active agent
BLAST	basic local alignment search tool
BR	brassinosteroid
BTH	S-methyl 1,2,3-benzothiadiazole-7-carbothioate
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate
C-domain	condensation domain
CD ₃ CN	acetonitrile-d ₃
cDNA	complementary DNA
CFU	colony-forming unit
¹³ C NMR	carbon-13 nuclear magnetic resonance
СК	cytokinin
CLP	cyclic lipopeptide
CLP1	sessilins
CLP2	orfamides
СМ	complete medium
COSY	correlation spectroscopy
CV.	cultivar
DAP	2,6-diaminopimelic acid
DAPG	2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
dpi	days post inoculation
ET	ethylene
GA	gibberellic acid

Gm	gentamicin
GT	germ tube
HPLC	high performance liquid chromatography
hpi	hours post innoculation
IAA	indole-3-acetic acid
ISR	induced systemic resistance
JA	jasmonic acid
¹ H NMR	proton nuclear magnetic resonance
HCN	hydrogen cyanide
HMBC	heteronuclear multiple-bond correlation
HSQC	heteronuclear single-quantum correlation
kb	kilobase
KB	King's B
LB	Luria-Bertani
LC-MS	liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry
LC-ESI-MS	liquid chromatography-eletrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrometry
LOX	lipoxygenase
MAMP	microbe associated molecular pattern
MHz	megahertz (10^6 Hz)
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MS	mass spectrometry
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
NRPS	nonribosomal peptide synthetase
NRPS-PKS	nonribosomal peptide synthetase-polyketide synthase
OD	optical density
2-OH-PCA	2-hydroxyphenazine-1-carboxylic acid
PAL	phenylalanine ammonia lyase
PAMP	pathogen associated molecular pattern
PCA	phenazine-1-carboxylate
PCN	phenazine-1-carboxamide
PCR	polymerase chain reaction

PDA	potato dextrose agar
PDI	percent disease index
PHZ	phenazines
PR	pathogenesis-related
qRT-PCR	quantitative reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction
RAST	rapid annotation using subsystem technology
RH	relative humidity
RNA	ribonucleic acid
ROESY	rotating-frame nuclear Overhauser effect spectroscopy
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RP-HPLC	resersed-phase high performance liquid chromatography
SA	salicylic acid
SD	standard derivation
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulfate
sp.	species
SPE	solid-phase extraction
T domain	thiolation domain
TCA	tricarboxylic acid
TE	thioesterase
TOCSY	total-correlation spectroscopy
UPLC	ultrahigh performance liquid chromatography
UPLC-MS	ultrahigh performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry
WLIP	white line-inducing principle
WT	wild type

Table of contents

Menbers of the jury	i
Acknowledgements	iii
List of abbreviations	v
Table of contents	ix
Chapter 1. Problem statement	1
Chapter 2. Literature review	7
2.1 Plant diseases: chemical therapy and biocontrol	8
2.2 Plant associated microbes from plant roots and rhizosphere	
2.3 Mechanisms involved in biocontrol by beneficial bacteria	9
2.3.1 Antibiosis	10
2.3.2 ISR	10
2.4 Biocontrol-related secondary metabolites produced by <i>P. protegens</i> and related species	13
2.4.1 Phenazines	17
2.4.2 DAPG	17
2.4.3 Pyrrolnitrin	
2.4.4 Pyoluteorin	
2.4.5 HCN	
2.4.6 Rhizoxin	19
2.4.7 Toxoflavin	19
2.4.8 Siderophores	
2.4.9 CLPs	
2.5 Important fungal diseases on rice and bean, and their control strategies	
2.5.1 Root rot and web blight diseases in bean	
2.5.2 Blast and brown spot diseases in rice	
Concluding remarks	
Chapter 3. Biosynthesis, chemical structure and structure-activity relationship of	
orfamide lipopeptides produced by <i>Pseudomonas protegens</i> and related species	
Abstract	
3.1 Introduction	
3.2 Materials and Methods	
3.2.1 Strains, media and growth conditions	40

3.2.2 Genome mining and bioinformatic analyses	40
3.2.3 Swarming motility and droplet collapse assays	
3.2.4 Site directed mutagenesis	
3.2.5 MS and NMR analysis	42
3.2.6 Isolation and purification of CLPs	
3.2.7 Bioassays with <i>M. oryzae</i>	
3.2.8 Rice biocontrol assay	
3.2.9 In vitro antibiosis assay	45
3.3 Results	46
3.3.1 In silico analysis of orfamide synthetases and flanking regions	46
3.3.2 Chemical analysis of orfamides	50
3.3.3 Chemical structure elucidation of new orfamides	52
3.3.4 Orfamides determine the surface swarming motility of Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c and their	
production is regulated by LuxR-type regulators	56
3.3.5 In vitro antibiosis activity against R. solani and Oomycete pathogens	58
3.3.6 Orfamides inhibit appressoria formation in <i>M. oryzae</i>	61
3.3.7 Orfamides reduce blast disease severity on rice plants	61
3.4 Discussion	64
Chapter 4. Interplay between orfamides, sessilins and phenazines in the control of <i>Rhizoctonia</i>	
diseases by <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. CMR12a	69
Abstract	
4.1 Introduction	71
4.2 Materials and methods	
4.2.1 Strains, plants, and their growth conditions	
4.2.2 Chemicals	74
4.2.3 Bacterial application, pathogen inoculation and disease rating	74
4.2.4 Root colonization assay	75
4.2.5 Microscopic observation	75
4.3 Results and discussion	75
4.3.1 Biocontrol effect of <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. CMR12a and its mutants	
4.3.2 In vitro antagonistic activity of Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and mutants against R. solani	80
4.3.3 In vitro antagonistic activity of phenazine-1-carboxamide and orfamide B against	
R. solani AG 2-1 and AG 4-HGI	82
4.4 Conclusions	

in induced systemic resistance on rice and bean	
Abstract	86
5.1 Introduction	87
5.2 Materials and methods	88
5.2.1 Strains, plant materials, and their growth conditions	88
5.2.2 Chemicals	89
5.2.3 ISR assay in rice and bean	90
5.2.4 Root colonization assay	
5.2.5 Quantification of CLPs and phenazines from Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and its mutants	
5.3 Results and discussion	
5.4 Conclusions	101
Chapter 6. Orfamides induce systemic resistance in rice to Cochliobolus miyabeanus	
but not to Magnaporthe oryzae	103
Abstract	
6.1 Introduction	105
6.2 Materials and methods	107
6.2.1 Strains, media and culture conditions	107
6.2.2 Chemicals	107
6.2.3 Plant material, cell cultures and growth conditions	108
6.2.4 ISR assay and disease evaluation	108
6.2.5 Ultra-high performance liquid chromatography mass spectrometry	109
6.2.6 Root colonization assay	110
6.2.7 Evaluation of extracellular alkalinization and cellular viability in rice cell cultures	110
6.2.8 Microscopic observation of defense responses	111
6.2.9 RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and quantitative PCR analysis	111
6.3 Results	113
6.3.1 Orfamide induces resistance to C. miyabeanus Cm988, but not against M. oryzae in rice	113
6.3.2 Orfamide triggers defense responses in rice cell cultures without causing cell death	116
6.3.3 Orfamide-primed defense responses in rice cell cultures are dependent on ABA signaling	119
6.3.4 Effect of orfamide on defense-related genes expression in rice after C. miyabeanus inoculation	1 120
6.3.5 Orfamide triggered defense responses in rice are not associated with accumulation of phenoli	cs 123
6.4 Discussion	

CMD12 1 ... • • . . n

Chapter 7. General discussion and perspectives	131
7.1 Importance of major findings of this thesis, and general discussion	132
7.2 Perspectives	137
7.2.1 Biocontrol of <i>M. oryzae</i> by <i>P. protegens</i> and related species	137
7.2.2 Direct antagonism and elicitor-mediated resistance (local and systemic resistance)	
triggered by rhizosphere microbes	138
7.2.3 Structure-activity relationships of CLPs derived from <i>Bacillus</i> and <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp	140
7.2.4 Possible interaction between metabolites produced by <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. CMR12a	143
Summary	145
Samenvatting	149
Bibliography	153
Curriculum Vitae	183

Chapter 1. Problem statement

Problem statement

Certain plant beneficial microbes are potent cyclic lipopeptide (CLP) producers. CLPs are globally composed of a hydrophilic peptide moiety linked with a hydrophobic fatty acid residue. They are actively involved in interaction with cell membranes and show activity against diverse organisms, including fungi, bacteria, viruses, oomycetes and protists (Raaijmakers et al., 2010).

Gram-positive endospore-forming *Bacillus*-derived CLPs are among the most intensively studied microbial CLPs and show important roles in biocontrol of plant pathogens. *Bacillus*-derived CLPs are grouped in three major families: surfactins, fengycins and iturins. CLPs are the major antagonistic compounds produced by *B. subtilis/B. amyloliquefaciens* against fungal pathogens in plants (Cawoy et al., 2015). Besides direct inhibition of pathogens, surfactin-, fengycin- and iturin-type CLPs, have been intensively studied for their role in elicitation of innate immunity in a broad range of host plants including bean, tomato, tobacco, grapevine, rice and *Arabidopsis* (Ongena et al., 2007; Cawoy et al., 2014; Chandler et al., 2015; Debois et al., 2015; Farace et al., 2015; Kawagoe et al., 2015).

Among the Gram-negative bacteria, *Pseudomonas* spp. receive a great amount of attention and are model microbes for biocontrol research (Höfte and Altier, 2010; Olorunleke et al., 2015a). Some *Pseudomonas* strains are also potent CLP producers (Raaijmakers et al., 2010). However, their role in direct antagonism and especially in induced systemic resistance (ISR) is less intensively studied than in the case of *Bacillus* CLPs. The only reported case of a *Pseudomonas* CLP involved in ISR is massetolide A, a compound that can enhance disease resistance against the late blight pathogen *Phytophthora infestans* in tomato (Tran et al., 2007).

P. protegens and related species have been intensively studied as biocontrol agents and were chosen as the model microbes in this dissertation. *P. protegens* has been recently defined as a new species, and includes the well-studied model strains *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5 (Ramette et al., 2011). *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c are cocoyam derived biocontrol strains (Perneel et al., 2007) that are closely related to *P. protegens* (Flury et al., 2016; Ma et al., 2016a). *P. protegens* Pf-5 and *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a produce orfamide-type CLPs. Additionally, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a

produces a second class of CLPs that were called sessilins and are closely related to tolaasins produced by the mushroom pathogen *P. tolaasii* (Gross et al., 2007; D'aes et al., 2014). *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c also shows biosurfactant activity, but its biosurfactant has not yet been characterized (Perneel et al., 2007).

Rice and bean are important crops in subtropical and tropical areas in the world. However, worldwide productivity of rice and bean is threatened by fungal diseases such as blast disease caused by *Magnaporthe oryzae* and brown spot disease caused by *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* in rice, and root rot and web blight diseases caused by *Rhizoctonia solani* in bean. Blast disease in rice is considered the most devastating fungal plant pathogen in the world (Dean et al., 2012). Since chemical agents can cause severe environmental problems and other side effects, as an alternative choice, biocontrol agents arise as the most promising way to manipulate diseases in crops.

To date, the role of sessilin- and orfamide-type CLPs produced by *P. protegens* and related species has barely been reported in *in planta* assay. Therefore, this dissertation is focused on the role of these CLPs and their producing strains in biocontrol of selected pathogens in rice and bean, and their possible mode of actions, such as direct antagonism and induced systemic resistance. We have addressed several scientific questions in this thesis, which are listed below.

1. Orfamide-type CLPs were first discovered in *P. protegens* Pf-5 (Gross et al., 2007). Do other *P. protegens* and related species also produce orfamides? Do orfamide-type CLPs produced by these strains show diversity in structure and biosynthesis and does this influence their biological activity?

2. It has been shown before that sessilins play a role in direct antagonism against *R. solani* root rot on bean (D'aes et al., 2011). *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a not only produces sessilins but also orfamides. Do orfamides also play a role in direct antagonism?

3. Do sessilins and orfamides play a role in induced systemic resistance (ISR) and if so, is their role plant and pathogen dependent? How do plants respond to orfamide-type CLPs?

Thesis outline

This thesis is focused on *P. protegens* and related species, the CLPs they produce and their role in biocontrol of fungal diseases in plants. In **chapter 2**, we review the literature to summarize and introduce the background and research topics discussed in chapters **3-6**. We also include a brief introduction to the pathosystems used in this study, including *R. solani on* bean, and *M. oryzae* and *C. miyabeanus* on rice.

P. protegens Pf-5 (Gross et al., 2007) and *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a (D'aes et al., 2014) have the ability to produce orfamide-type CLPs. It was hypothesized that the biosynthetic gene clusters and homologues produced by *P. protegens* and related species can diverge. In **chapter 3**, we conduct a detailed comparison and analysis of nonribosomal peptide synthetases (NRPSs), chemical fingerprints and biological activities (including structure-activity relationship) of orfamide-type CLPs produced by selected *P. protegens* and related species.

Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a is an effective biocontrol strain and it has been reported before that phenazines and sessilins are important in direct antagonism against *R. solani* root rot on bean (D'aes et al., 2011). In **chapter 4**, we examine whether also orfamides are important in direct antagonism. We conduct assays with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and mutants impaired in phenazines and/or CLPs against *R. solani* root diseases in bean and cabbage and also test the effect of purified metabolites (phenazines and orfamides).

As an orfamide- and sessilin-producer, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a is ideally suited to test the role of both CLPs in ISR. In **chapter 5**, the role of sessilins and orfamide in ISR is assessed in bean against *R. solani* web blight and in rice against *M. oryzae*. Assays with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a, mutants impaired in phenazines and/or CLPs and purified compounds, are combined to elucidate the corresponding ISR elicitors involved in these types of interactions.

Orfamides were able to trigger ISR to the necrotrophic fungal pathogen *R. solani* in bean, but not against the hemibiotrophic pathogen *M. oryzae* (chapter 5). Since it is known that the defensive mechanisms in rice against necrotrophic and (hemi)biotrophic pathogens are different (Ahn et al.,

2005), we wondered whether orfamides may trigger ISR in rice against the necrotrophic pathogen *C. miyabeanus*. In chapter 6, the selected orfamide-producing *Pseudomonas* bacteria are used to study the possible role of orfamides in rice against the brown spot pathogen *C. miyabeanus*. In addition, pure orfamide is applied to rice cell cultures and on rice plants to elucidate the plant defense responses triggered by orfamide in the absence and presence of *C. miyabeanus*.

In **chapter 7**, the main findings of this study are discussed and suggestions for further research are formulated.

Chapter 2. Literature review

List of contributors

Zongwang Ma, Monica Höfte

Affiliation

Laboratory of Phytopathology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

Literature Review

2.1 Plant diseases: chemical therapy and biocontrol

In agroecosystems, crops are threatened by multiple abiotic and biotic stresses, which can seriously impact their productivity. These abiotic and biotic stresses mainly include salt, drought, and attacks by viruses, bacteria, fungi and oomycetes, nematodes, insects, animal predators, etc. Chemical therapy is one of the most effective ways to control pathogens and pests in plants. However, treatments with chemical pesticides can lead to serious environmental consequences, such as soil pollution by recalcitrant components of chemical pesticides, and contamination of global surface water by insecticides (Stehle and Schulz, 2015). Moreover, human health can be threatened by hazardous chemical pesticides (Di Renzo et al., 2015). More importantly, some plant diseases cannot effectively be controlled by chemical pesticides. For instance, soil-borne diseases are major yield-limiting factors that used to be effectively controlled by soil fumigants, but in many countries their use is no longer allowed, and alternatives are urgently needed. Another problem is that plant pathogens and pests have the ability to develop resistance against chemical pesticides, so resistance management is an important issue and control strategies with different modes of action need to be alternated. Integrated pest management needs the combination of chemical pesticides with other agents, for instance, biocontrol agents.

Biocontrol is a method of controlling insects, mites, weeds, plant diseases and other pests using other organisms (Höfte and Altier, 2010). Biocontrol of plant diseases has been launched in 1910s (Baker, 1987) and has developed fast during the last several decades. Biocontrol agents are usually environmental friendly with low toxic properties, and are relatively efficient in controlling soilborne diseases.

2.2 Plant associated microbes from plant roots and rhizosphere

The rhizosphere is the natural habitat of diverse microorganisms (Philippot et al., 2013). Certain rhizosphere-derived microorganisms are actively involved in stimulating the defense-related behavior of plants (Berendsen et al., 2012; De Coninck et al., 2015). Much work has been done to

Chapter 2

elucidate the microbial populations in suppressive soils. Suppressive soils are characterized as soil types in which disease development is limited to a minimal level (Mazzola et al., 2002). A nice survey showed that Proteobacteria are the major components of the microbes in the natural rhizosphere of maize and sugarbeet (Philippot et al., 2013). The γ - and β -Proteobacteria and the Firmicutes (Lactobacillaceae) are more abundant in population than other microbes in suppressive soils, and are the major microbes contributing to soil suppressiveness (Mendes et al., 2011). However, microbial populations in the rhizosphere and endophytic bacteria within the root systems can be distinct (Bulgarelli et al., 2012). Actinobacteria and Proteobacteria were shown to be the most promising endophytic bacteria in the root systems of *Arabidopsis thaliana* (Bulgarelli et al., 2012; Lundberg et al., 2012).

In addition, certain microbes derived from the rhizosphere niche of healthy plants in infected soils are recognized as potential biocontrol agents (Perneel et al., 2007; Raaijmakers et al., 2009). Intensively studied rhizosphere- or soil-derived microbes are endospore-forming *Bacillus* species (Ongena and Jacques, 2008) and *Pseudomonas* species (Höfte and Altier, 2010). Some of the isolates from these species are commercialized as biocontrol agents (Velivelli et al., 2014).

Screening and selecting candidate biocontrol agents should firstly consider the capacity of biocontrol both in lab and in field conditions targeting to specific plant diseases and crops. Application of the potential bacterial biocontrol agents has several strict policies, including biosafety considerations, field biocontrol capacity (not equal with capacity in greenhouse condition), formulation and shelf life (Kamilova and de Bruyne, 2013). Although soil harbors opportunistic human pathogens which could be potential weapons for fighting diseases in crops, the utilization of opportunistic human pathogens should be excluded from field trails and further field applications.

2.3 Mechanisms involved in biocontrol by beneficial bacteria

Mechanisms of plant beneficial microbes for biocontrol of diseases in plants are sophisticated, but mainly include direct effects on plant pathogens and indirect control of plant pathogens (for instance, elicitation of plant innate immunity), which suppresses the development of disease caused by plant pathogens. The role of antibiosis and induced systemic resistance (ISR) on biocontrol of plant diseases will be discussed in the following paragraphs, since this thesis is mainly focused on these two kinds of biocontrol mechanisms.

2.3.1 Antibiosis

Plant beneficial microbes can secrete secondary metabolites under *in vivo* and *in vitro* conditions. Specific metabolites have antibiotic activities which directly target plant pathogens, and thus disturb the growth and development of targeted plant pathogens and further alleviate symptoms caused by pathogens in plants. These kinds of direct antagonism play important roles in the control of plant pathogens. The antibiosis capacity of potential microbes, namely the ability to produce antibiotic types of metabolites, is commonly used for screening biocontrol agents (Stutz et al., 1986; Perneel et al., 2007; Pliego et al., 2011). The antagonistic activities of antibiotics produced by plant beneficial microbes have been intensively studied. For instance, as one of the most popular biocontrol microbes, the antibiosis activities against fungal plant pathogens of *Bacillus* sp. are largely attributed to the production of CLPs (Cawoy et al., 2015). More detailed information about the role of antibiosis in biocontrol by *Pseudomonas* species is given in 2.4.

2.3.2 ISR

In nature, plants have evolved sophisticated immune systems to deal with diverse abiotic and biotic stresses. Immune responses in plants are triggered by elicitors, that are called MAMPs when they originate from nonpathogenic microbes or PAMPs when derived from pathogenic microbes. MAMPs or PAMPs are normally perceived by pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) located on the plant plasma membrane leading to MAMP- or PAMP-triggered immunity (MTI or PTI) (Zamioudis and Pieterse, 2012; Macho and Zipfel, 2014; Cook et al., 2015). Plants can also recognize their own damage, leading to damage associated molecular pattern-triggered immunity or DPI (Cook et al., 2005). MTI, PTI and DPI are recognized as the primary plant immune system. In addition, plants can also recognize effector proteins, secreted by pathogens, via resistance proteins that usually reside in the cytoplasm leading to a seconday immune system of plants, called effector triggered immunity (ETI) (Zamioudis and Pieterse, 2012).

ISR is a state of enhanced defensive capacity throughout the whole plant that is triggered upon

perception of elicitors produced by microbes that live in the rhizosphere and suppresses the further invasion and development of plant pathogens (Pieterse et al., 2014). In this sense ISR resembles MTI (Newman et al., 2013; Zamioudis and Pieterse, 2012).

Numerous plant beneficial microbes have the ability to trigger ISR in plants. These plant beneficial microbes mainly include the Gram-positive *Bacillus* species and the Gram-negative *Pseudomonas* species (De Vleesschauwer and Höfte, 2009). A certain elicitor can trigger defense responses in a broad range of host plants against diverse pathogens, or only in a specific plant-pathogen interaction. In most cases, ISR elicitors are perceived by pattern recognition receptors located at the plant plasma membrane (Trdá et al., 2015). ISR responses can be launched in a plant-pathogen system by specific elicitor concentrations, while higher or lower concentrations are not effective (De Vleesschauwer and Höfte, 2009). Diverse metabolites produced by plant beneficial microbes in the rhizosphere niche have the ability to mediate ISR responses, and the elicitors secreted by bacteria in triggering innate immunity in plants have been reviewed (De Vleesschauwer and Höfte, 2009; Mariutto and Ongena, 2015). The main elicitors produced by plant beneficial bacteria include 2R,3R-butanediol, exopolysaccharides and CLPs (surfactin, fengycin and iturin) from *Bacillus* species; salicylic acid, pyocyanin, 4-(aminocarbonyl) phenylacetate, 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol (DAPG), pyoverdine, massetolide A, flagella, pseudobactin, N-alkylated benzylamine, lipopolysaccharides and rhamnolipids secreted by *Pseudomonas* species.

Perception of elicitors by plant cell cultures is usually accompanied by early biochemical or biophysical changes. These changes include medium alkalinisation, Ca^{2+} influx, reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nitric oxide production (for instance, H₂O₂) (Blumwald et al., 1998; Garcia-Brugger et al., 2006). Enzymatic reactions responsible for early events mainly include Ca^{2+} -ATPase (Ca^{2+} influx), H⁺-ATPase (pH changes), together activating ion channels in the plant plasma membrane; and NADPH oxidase for generating ROS.

Following these early changes, elicitors normally also mount defense related gene expression and enzymatic pathways, for instance, the activation of phenylalanine ammonia lyase (PAL) in the phenyl propanoid pathway. As an important biosynthesis pathway for lignin and other polyphenol compounds, the activation of PAL is normally linked with reinforcement of plant cell walls, and thus

provides further protection against pathogen attack (Seifi et al., 2013). Other important enzymes related to plant defense are lipoxygenases (LOXs), these dioxygenases are involved in the synthesis of various oxylipins (including jasmonates) from substrates such as linolenic and linoleic acids (Siedow, 1991; Porta and Rocha-Sosa, 2002), and have diverse biological functions in plant cells, for instance, enhancing innate immunity and thus leading to disease resistance in plants.

It has been reported that many MAMPs derived from plant beneficial microbes can trigger these biochemical and/or biophysical responses, transcriptional changes, enzymatic responses, and defensive related pathways in plant cell cultures. For instance, the CLP surfactin can mount early and late stages of defensive responses, such as pH alkalinisation, ROS production, and activation of PAL and LOX pathways in tobacco cell cultures (Jourdan et al., 2009). Rhamnolipids derived from P. aeruginosa trigger ROS production, Ca²⁺ influx, and transcriptional accumulation of defense related genes, such as chitinase, glucanase, PAL and LOX genes, and other defense related responses in grapevine cell cultures (Varnier et al., 2009). Uncharacterized metabolites from P. protegens CHA0 and P. aeruginosa 7NSK2 can induce ROS production in grapevine cell suspensions (Verhagen et al., 2010). Surfactin- or fengycin-type CLPs are involved in the elicitation of defense in tomato against Botrytis cinerea and activate the LOX pathway (Ongena et al., 2007; Cawoy et al., 2014). Stimulation of LOX is involved in *P. putida* BTP1 triggered innate immunity in bean (Ongena et al., 2004) and tomato (Mariutto et al., 2011) against Botrytis cinerea. PAL, LOX and other enzymes are activated by P. fluorescens isolate DABBV4 mediated innate immunity in tomato against Ralstonia solanacearum (Vanitha and Umesha, 2011). ROS signaling plays important roles in elicitation of innate immunity in rice plants by redox-active pyocyanin (produced by P. aeruginosa 7NSK2) and siderophore pseudobactin (produced by P. fluorescens WCS374r) against M. oryzae (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006; De Vleesschauwer et al., 2008).

Plant hormones are small molecules related to plant growth, abiotic and biotic stress tolerance, etc. It has been shown that plant hormones are playing central roles in dealing with abiotic and biotic stresses in plants. These plant hormones include salicyclic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA) and ethylene (ET), and other hormones such as indole-3-acetic acid (IAA), gibberellic acid (GA), cytokinin (CK), brassinosteroid (BR) and abscisic acid (ABA), and the roles of these plant hormones in innate immunity of different plants have been reviewed in several publications (Pieterse et al.,

2009; De Vleesschauwer et al., 2013; De Vleesschauwer et al., 2014). Diverse plant hormones can be involved in elicitor-induced innate immunity against different pathogens. For instance, rhamnolipid-mediated innate immunity in *Arabidopsis thaliana* highlighted the role of SA, while other plant hormones, such as JA and ET are also involved in disease resistance against various pathogens (Sanchez et al., 2012). SA accumulated in surfactin-primed tobacco cell suspensions (Jourdan et al., 2009).

2.4 Biocontrol-related secondary metabolites produced by P. protegens and related species

Pseudomonas species belonging to the Proteobacteria not only can be potential biocontrol agents against diseases in crops (Höfte and Altier, 2010), but also harbor large pools of genes for biosynthesis of diverse secondary metabolites (Gross and Loper, 2009). These metabolites are involved in antibiosis, biofilm formation or other indispensable functions for *Pseudomonas* themselves, and these metabolites may play roles in interspecies interactions, environmental adaptation and self-defense (Loper et al., 2012). *P. protegens* has been characterized as a new species recently. Strains include *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5 (Ramette et al., 2011).

P. protegens CHA0 was isolated from tobacco roots grown in suppressive soil in 1986, and the strain showed potential to control black root rot, caused by *Thielaviopsis basicola* (Berk. & Br.) Ferraris, in tobacco plants (Stutz et al., 1986; Almario et al., 2014). Moreover, *P. protegens* CHA0 showed biocontrol in cucumber and cress against *Pythium ultimum* disease (Maurhofer et al., 1992; Schnider et al., 1995; Valverde et al., 2003; Péchy-Tarr et al., 2005; Takeuchi et al., 2012), in wheat against take-all disease caused by *Gaeumannomyces graminis* var. *tritici* (Wirthner et al., 1992), in tomato against *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. *radicis-lycopersici* (Zuber et al., 2003), and showed ISR in grapevine against *Botrytis cinerea* (Verhagen et al., 2010), and in *Arabidopsis thaliana* against the oomycete *Peronospora parasitica* (Iavicoli et al., 2003).

P. protegens Pf-5 was isolated from the rhizosphere of cotton, Texas, USA, in 1979, and showed capacity to control damping-off disease in seedlings of cotton caused by *R. solani* (Howell and Stipanovic, 1979), and *Pythium ultimum* (Howell and Stipanovic, 1980). Furthermore, it has been shown that *P. protegens* Pf-5 is able to control these pathogens in cucumber, pea and maize plants

(Kraus and Loper, 1992; Loper et al., 2007). Moreover, *P. protegens* Pf-5 protected wheat against *Pyrenophora tritici-repentis* (Pfender et al., 1993), and suppressed crown and root rot caused by *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. *radicis-lycopersici* on tomato (Sharifi-Tehrani et al., 1998), and seed piece decay caused by *Erwinia carotovora* on potato (Xu and Gross, 1986).

Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and CMR5c are cocoyam-derived biocontrol strains which can be used to control root rot caused by *Pythium myriotylum* in cocoyam (Perneel et al., 2007). Moreover, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a showed biocontrol against root rot diseases caused by *R. solani* on bean and Chinese cabbage (D'aes et al., 2011; Olorunleke et al., 2015). Sessilin and orfamide-type CLPs and phenazines are important biocontrol-related secondary metabolites produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a (D'aes et al., 2014), and all these antibiotics are actively involved in the direct control of *R. solani* AG 4-HGI (Olorunleke et al., 2015), causal agent of root rot disease on bean.

A phylogenic survey revealed that *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c are closely related to each other (Ruffner et al., 2015; Flury et al., 2016). *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c belong to a not yet defined new species positioned between *P. protegens* and *P. chlororaphis* in the *P. fluorescens* group.

Genome mining for potential production of secondary metabolites from *Pseudomonas* species has been intensively studied recently. Since the first genomic sequence of *P. protegens* strain Pf-5 has been released in 2005 (Paulsen et al., 2005), afterwards more and more genome sequences were released due to relative low costs for next generation sequencing. Also the genomic sequence of CMR5c has been released (Flury et al., 2016), and recently the genomic sequence of *P. protegens* CHA0 has been published (Jousset et al., 2014). The genome sequences (unpublished sequences) of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a is also available in the Lab of Phytopathology (Ghent University, Belgium). Several important biocontrol related antibiotics for which the biosynthetic genes are present in *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and CMR12a, are shown in Table 2.1.

Metabolite	P. protegens		Pseudomonas sp	Pseudomonas sp.	
	Pf-5	CHA0	CMR12a	CMR5c	
Pyoluteorin	+	+	-	+	
DAPG	+	+	-	+	
Pyrrolnitrin	+	+	-	+	
HCN	+	+	+	+	
Sessilin	-	-	+	-	
Orfamide	+	+	+	+	
Pyoverdin	+	+	+	+	
Enantio-Pyochelin	+	+	+	+	
Rhizoxin	+	-	-	-	
Toxoflavin	+	-	-	-	
Phenazine	-	-	+	+	

Table 2.1 The major biocontrol related metabolites produced by *P. protegens* and related species*.

* "+" biosynthetic gene cluster of corresponding metabolite is positively detected, while "-" biosynthetic gene cluster for the metabolite cannot be detected in the genome of the strain.

A number of secondary metabolites has been detected and reported from *Pseudomonas* species by ways of genome mining and chemical analysis, for instance, the discovery of orfamides (Gross et al., 2007), rhizoxin (Loper et al., 2008) and toxoflavin (Philmus et al., 2015) from *P. protegens* Pf-5, orfamides and sessilins from *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a (D'aes et al., 2014), and viscosin/massetolide from *P. fluorescens* SBW25 (de Bruijn et al., 2007). It has been shown that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c can produce phenazine-1-carboxylate (PCA), phenazine-1-carboxamide (PCN), pyrrolnitrin and pyoluterorin by chemical analysis (Perneel et al., 2007), however, a recent survey of genome mining shows that except these metabolites detected by chemical analysis from *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, there are two extra gene clusters responsible for hydrogen cyanide (HCN) and DAPG biosynthesis (Flury et al., 2016). Here, we give an example of genome mining of antibiotics from *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c (Figure 2.1).

Chapter 2



Figure 2.1 Genome mining of gene clusters for biosynthesis of biocontrol-related secondary metabolites in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c. Chemical structures of major biocontrol related antibiotics and their gene clusters for biosynthesis, including phenazines (PCA and PCN), HCN, DAPG, pyoluteorin, pyrrolnitrin and orfamides, are shown.

Although strains of the *P. protegens* group are closely related to each other, the genomic traits (for instance, genome size, GC content, etc.) of these strains are distinct. Genome mining results showed that the gene clusters for secondary metabolites biosynthesis in these strains are also different from each other, as listed in Table 2.1. For instance, *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5 do not possess gene clusters for phenazine biosynthesis, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a has gene clusters for phenazine, HCN and CLPs; however, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c has gene clusters for biosynthesis of phenazine, HCN, DAPG, pyoluteorin, pyrrolnitrin and CLPs, *P. protegens* Pf-5 has potential to produce rhizoxin and toxoflavin, which cannot be produced by the other strains, for instance, *P. protegens* CHA0, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c. These traits show the capacity to produce various combinations of antibiotics by a single strain. Moreover, metabolites produced by the same species (for instance, *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5) can be distinct.

Recently, biocontrol related metabolites produced by *Pseudomonas* species have been reviewed by Olorunleke et al (2015a). The major biocontrol related antibiotics produced by *P. protegens* and related species are phenazines, DAPG, pyrrolnitrin, pyoluteorin, HCN, rhizoxin, siderophore and CLPs. The producing strains and biocontrol roles of each metabolite are briefly introduced below.

2.4.1 Phenazines

The nitrogen-containing heterocyclic pigments, phenazines, are composed of over a hundred analogues (Abdelfattah et al., 2011). Phenazines are redox-active compounds and thus can induce the production of ROS (for instance, hydrogen peroxide) (Mavrodi et al., 2006). Certain *Pseudomonas* species can produce phenazine type antibiotics, such as PCA (Figure 2.1), PCN (Figure 2.1), pyocyanin, 2-hydroxyphenazine-1-carboxylic acid (2-OH-PCA), 2-hydroxyphenazine. Phenazines can act synergistically with rhamnolipid biosurfactants in the control of *Pythium* spp. (Perneel et al., 2008). Moreover, pyocyanin is actively involved in elicitation of innate immunity in rice against blast disease caused by *M. oryzae*, and in tomato against *Botrytis cinerea* (Audenaert et al., 2002; De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006). Besides triggering the innate immunity of plant, phenazines are also important antibiotics against fungal plant pathogens, and thus show potential utilization in biocontrol. PCN produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a is involved in direct antagonism against Rhizoctonia damping-off disease on Chinese cabbage (Olorunleke et al., 2015).

2.4.2 DAPG

DAPG (Figure 2.1) is widely known as an antibiotic and has been well studied in the control of plant pathogens. The biocontrol properties of *Pseudomonas* DAPG-producers are better than those of non DAPG-producers in *Pythium*-cucumber and *Fusarium*-tomato pathosystems (Rezzonico et al., 2007). DAPG can inhibit the growth and trigger excessive branching in the damping-off causing oomycete pathogen *Aphanomyces cochlioides* (Islam and Fukushi, 2010). DAPG is even active against plant-

parasitic nematodes (Meyer et al., 2009). Besides direct antagonism, DAPG can act as an elicitor to mount innate immunity in *Arabidopsis thaliana* against *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato (Weller et al., 2012), and the oomycete pathogen *Hyaloperonospora arabidopsidis* (formerly called *Peronospora parasitica*) (Iavicoli et al., 2003).

2.4.3 Pyrrolnitrin

Pyrrolnitrin (Figure 2.1) was first discovered from a *Pseudomonas* isolate in 1964 (Arima et al., 1964), and the structure of pyrrolnitrin was determined subsequently in 1965 (Imanaka et al., 1965) and 1966 (Nakano et al., 1966). The biocontrol activities of pyrrolnitrin-producing *Pseudomonas* species have been intensively studied. Pyrrolnitrin showed strong inhibitory activity against *R*. *solani*, and also showed protective activity in cotton seedlings against *R. solani* (Howell and Stipanovic, 1979). Other bacterial genera can also produce pyrrolnitrin, for instance, pyrrolnitrin produced by *Burkholderia cepacia* B37w showed antagonistic activity against the potato dry rot fungus *Fusarium sambucinum* (Burkhead et al., 1994).

2.4.4 Pyoluteorin

Pyoluteorin (Figure 2.1) was first isolated from *P. aeruginosa* and the structure of pyoluteorin was subsequently determined by chemical analysis (Takeda, 1958; Birch et al., 1964). *P. protegens* species are natural resources to produce pyoluteorin, and it is widely used as weapon for controlling plant diseases (Ramette et al., 2011). For instance, pyoluteorin produced by *P. protegens* is involved in the control of *Pythium* damping-off of cotton (Howell and Stipanovic, 1980) and cress (Maurhofer et al., 1994).

2.4.5 HCN

HCN (Figure 2.1) is a volatile compound secreted by many *Pseudomonas* species, including the human opportunistic pathogen *P. aeruginosa* (Gilchrist et al., 2013; Smith et al., 2013). Importantly,
HCN secreted by biocontrol *Pseudomonas* species has a potent role in the suppression of the development of fungal pathogens. For instance, Spence and colleagues have shown that HCN is important in antagonism against *M. oryzae* 70-15; more specifically, *P. protegens* CHA0 can inhibit the growth of *M. oryzae*, while its HCN-deficient mutant lost this capacity (Spence et al., 2014).

2.4.6 Rhizoxin



Figure 2.2 The chemical structure of rhizoxin

The polyketide macrolide compound rhizoxin (Figure 2.2) can cause rice seedling blight, and shows potent antagonistic activities against several plant fungal diseases (Iwasaki et al., 1984). Interestingly, genome mining combined with chemical identification showed that *P. protegens* Pf-5 has the capacity to produce rhizoxins (Loper et al., 2008). These rhizoxins show antifungal activities and can change the morphology of plant seedlings, such as, cucumber, pea and rice seedlings (Loper et al., 2008; Scherlach et al., 2012). Recent evidence shows that the antagonistic effect of *Pseudomonas* sp. Os17 against fungal and oomycete pathogens (for instance, *Pythium ultimum* and *Fusarium oxysporum*), is most likely due to the production of rhizoxin analogues (Takeuchi et al., 2015).

2.4.7 Toxoflavin



Figure 2.3 The chemical structure of toxoflavin

Toxoflavin was first discovered from plant pathogenic *Burkholderia* species in 1934 (Van Veen and Mertens, 1934). Toxoflavin produced by *Burkholderia glumae* functions as a phytotoxin causing bacterial wilt on many crops, such as tomato, sesame, perilla, eggplant, hot pepper, etc (Jeong et al., 2003; Koh et al., 2011). Remarkably, a recent report by Philmus and colleagues showed that *P. protegens* Pf-5 harbors a gene cluster for biosynthesis of toxoflavin, and mutagenesis analysis showed that toxoflavin contributes to the antagonistic activity against the plant pathogenic bacterium *P. syringae* DC3000 (Philmus et al., 2015).



2.4.8 Siderophores

Figure 2.4 The chemical structure of a pyoverdine analogue

Siderophores are iron-binding molecules and are well known for the function of transporting iron ions into cells. The biosynthesis of siderophores involves a nonribosomal peptide synthetase (NRPS) pathway or NRPS-independent pathway (Miethke and Marahiel, 2007; Hoegy and Schalk, 2014; Noel et al., 2014). *Pseudomonas* species are potent siderophore producers and siderophores are actively involved in the control of plant pathogens (Leong, 1986). *Pseudomonas* species can secrete pyoverdine-like siderophores, and these pyoverdines are composed of a dihydroquinoline-type

chromophore linked with a peptidic moiety (Isabelle and Laurent, 2013) (See the chemical structure of a pyoverdine analogue in Figure 2.4). Siderophores produced by *P. aeruginosa* JAS-25 are involved in the antagonistic activity against *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. ciceri, *Fusarium udum*, and *Aspergillus niger* (Sulochana et al., 2014). Siderophore thioquinolobactin produced by *P. fluorescens* ATCC 17400 shows antifungal activity against *Pythium* (Matthijs et al., 2007). Siderophore purified from *P. putida* shows fungicide activity against *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. ciceri and *Helminthosporium oryzae* (Boopathi and Rao, 1999). Moreover, certain siderophore type metabolites are potent elicitors to mount the innate immunity in plants. For instance, pyochelin secreted by *P. aeruginosa* 7NSK2 has the capacity to induce ISR effect to *Botrytis cinerea* in tomato (Audenaert et al., 2002). Pseudobactin (belonging to the pyoverdine family) produced by *P. putida* WCS358 and *P. fluorescens* WCS374r is an important determinant in triggering innate immunity against *Botrytis cinerea* in tomato plants (Meziane et al., 2005) and against *M. oryze* in rice (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2008), respectively.

2.4.9 CLPs

CLPs are typically composed of a cyclic peptide backbone linked to a fatty acid tail. Many *Pseudomonas* species can produce CLPs (Raaijmakers et al., 2010). CLPs derived from *Pseudomonas* species can be grouped in several classes based on the length and amino acid composition of peptidic moiety, and within each subclass, the fatty acid residues also show differences, for instance, the length and the saturation of fatty acid part (Raaijmakers et al., 2006; Roongsawang et al., 2010). Structures of selected CLPs produced by *Pseudomonas* species are shown in Figure 2.5. CLPs possess both hydrophobic and hydrophilic properties, and therefore can easily interact with different cellular membranes and display a broad spectrum of bioactivities against bacteria, fungi, viruses, mammalian cells, protists, etc (Raaijmakers et al., 2010).

Pseudomonas-derived CLPs are important for their producers. Several classes of CLPs are actively involved in swarming motility and biofilm formation of their parental *Pseudomonas* strains. Corresponding mutants with deficiency in CLPs production lost or showed reduced swarming motility and biofilm formation compared to its wild type strain (de Bruijn et al., 2007; Li et al., 2013;

D'aes et al., 2014). Interestingly, the amendment of purified CLPs in the medium can restore the swarming motility of the CLPs deficient mutant (D'aes et al., 2014). These special traits of *Pseudomonas*-derived CLPs might be important for their producing bacteria to maintain important functions in natural environment, for instance, swarming motility can protect bacteria from natural predators.

The biosynthesis of CLPs is mediated by NRPSs in *Pseudomonas* species. Nonribosomal peptides are peptides that are not synthesized by ribosomes, but are modulated by NRPSs. An NRPS synthetase is typically composed of an adenylation (A) domain, a condensation (C) domain, a thiolation (T) domain and a terminal thioesterase (TE) domain (Strieker et al., 2010). Several of these domains compose a module which loads and incorporates a specific amino acid. An A domain is responsible for selecting amino acids for CLPs biosynthesis, and the configuration of amino acids is determined by the next C domain. A TE domain can form cyclic amides (lactams) or cyclic esters (lactones) and releases the CLPs from the NRPS synthetase. The NRPS assembly line of orfamide in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c is shown in Figure 2.6.

The role of CLPs in antagonism has been intensively studied. An overview of representative biocontrol related *Pseudomonas* CLPs and their targeted pathogenic microbes, including bacteria and fungi [(hemi)biotrophs or necrotrophs] is given in Table 2.2. Certain CLPs derived from plant pathogenic *Pseudomonas* species also show antibiotic activities against plant pathogenic fungi, for instance, syringomycin-E, syringotoxin and syringopeptin derived from *P. syringae* pv. *syringae* (Lavermicocca et al., 1997).

Besides the direct biocontrol role of CLPs to fungal plant pathogens, the elicitation of plant innate immunity by CLPs has been reported, especially for endospore-forming Gram positive *Bacillus* species, these CLPs mainly include surfactin, fengycin and iturin family CLPs (Ongena and Jacques, 2008). The ISR capacity of *Pseudomonas*-derived CLPs has not been extensively studied. There is only one example showing that the CLP massetolide A can trigger defense related responses against late blight disease caused by *Phytophthora infestans* in tomato, and the defensive response triggered by massetolide in this plant-pathogen is independent of SA signaling (Tran et al., 2007).



Figure 2.5 Representative chemical structures of *Pseudomonas* CLP family discussed in Table 2.2.





Figure 2.6 The NRPS assembly line for orfamide from *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c.

Table 2.2 The major biocontrol related CLPs derived from *Pseudomonas* species and their potential role in biocontrol against plant pathogens*.

CLPs	Producers	Targeted pathogen (s)	Mode of action	Assay	Reference
Viscosin family				·	
Viscosin/	P. fluorescens SBW25	Phytophthora infestans	Lysis of zoospores	In vitro	de Bruijn et al., 2007
Massetolide A					
Massetolide A	P. fluorescens SS101	Phytophthora infestans	Antagonism; ISR	<i>In vitro</i> and soil assay in tomato	Tran et al., 2007
WLIP	<i>P. reactans</i> NCPPB1311; <i>P. putida</i> RW10S2	A broad spectrum of pathogenic fungi, chromista and bacteria, including <i>Fusarium solani</i> , <i>R. solani</i> , <i>Xanthomonas</i> , <i>X. citri</i> pv. <i>malvacearum</i> LMG 761, <i>X. axonopodis</i> pv. <i>manihotis</i> LMG 784, and <i>X. albilineans</i> LMG 494	Antagonism	In vitro	Lo Cantore et al., 2006; Rokni-Zadeh et al., 2012
Viscosinamide	Pseudomonas sp. P. fluorescens DR54	Pythium ultimum; R. solani	Antagonism	In vitro	Nielsen et al., 1999; Nielsen et al., 2002
		R. solani	Hyphal branching	In vitro	Raaijmakers et al., 2010
Nunamycin	Pseudomonas sp. In5	R.solani	Antagonism	In vitro	Michelsen et al., 2015a; Michelsen et al., 2015b
Pseudophomins A and B	P. fluorescens BRG100	Phoma lingam; Sclerotinia sclerotiorum; R. solani; Alternaria brassicae	Antagonism	In vitro	Pedras et al., 2003
Syringomycin family					
Syringomycin-E	P. syringae	Fusarium moniliforme and F. oxysporum	Antagonism	In vitro	De Lucca et al., 1999
	<i>P. syringae</i> pv. <i>syringae</i> B301	<i>Geotrichum candidum</i> ITM104; <i>Botrytis cinerea</i> PVBA405	Antagonism	In vitro	Lavermicocca et al., 1997
	<i>P. syringae</i> ESC-10 and ESC-11	Penicillium digitatum	Antagonism	<i>In vitro</i> and in planta (lemon)	Bull et al., 1998
Thanamycin	Pseudomonas sp. SH-C52	R. solani Botrvtis cinerea	Antagonism	In vitro	Van Der Voort et al., 2015
Syringotoxin	P. syringae pv. syringae B359	Geotrichum candidum ITM104; Botrytis cinerea PVBA405	Antagonism	In vitro	Lavermicocca et al., 1997
Orfamide family					
Orfamide B	Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c	R. solani	Antagonism	In vitro	Olorunleke et al., 2015
Poaeamide	<i>P. poae</i> RE*1-1-14	R. solani;	Antagonism	In vitro	Zachow et al., 2015
		Phytophthora capsici;	Antagonism	In vitro	Zachow et al., 2015
Amphisin family					
Amphisin	Pseudomonas sp.	Pythium ultimum;	Antagonism	In vitro	Nielsen et al., 2002

		R. solani			
Lokisin	Pseudomonas sp.	Pythium ultimum;	Antagonism	In vitro	Nielsen et al., 2002
	1	R. solani	U		<i>,</i>
Hodersin	Pseudomonas sp.	Pythium ultimum;	Antagonism	In vitro	Nielsen et al., 2002
	-	R. solani	-		
Tensin	Pseudomonas sp.	Pythium ultimum;	Antagonism	In vitro	Nielsen et al., 2000;
	P. fluorescens 96.578	R. solani	-		Nielsen et al., 2002
Putisolvin family					
Putisolvin	P. putida 267	Botrytis cinerea and R. solani	Antagonism	In vitro	Kruijt et al., 2009
	-	Phytophthora capsici	Lysis of zoo spores	In vitro	Kruijt et al., 2009
Xantholysin family					
Xantholysin	P. putida BW11M1	Xanthomonas	Antagonism	In vitro	Li et al., 2013
2		translucens pv. cerealis LMG 679	C		
		Xanthomonas	Antagonism	In vitro	Li et al., 2013
		axonopodis pv. manihotis LMG 784			
Tolaasin family					
Sessilin	Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a	R. solani AG2-2	Antagonism	Soil assay in bean	D'aes et al., 2011
		<i>R. solani</i> AG 4 HGI	Antagonism	Soil assay in bean	D'aes et al., 2011;
					Olorunleke et al., 2015
Tolaasin I	P. tolaasii NCPPB2192	A broad spectrum of pathogenic fungi and	Antagonism	In vitro	Lo Cantore et al., 2006
		chromista, including Fusarium solani,			
		R. solani, etc.			
Syringopeptin (SP22-	P. syringae pv. syringae	Geotrichum candidum ITM104;	Antagonism	In vitro	Lavermicocca et al., 1997
A)	B427	Botrytis cinerea PVBA405			
Syringopeptin (SP25-	P. syringae pv. syringae	Botrytis cinerea PVBA405	Antagonism	In vitro	Lavermicocca et al., 1997
A)	B427				
Sclerosin	Pseudomonas sp. DF41	Sclerotinia sclerotiorum	Disruption of	<i>In vitro</i> and soil	Berry et al., 2010; Berry
			electric potential of	assay	et al., 2012
			plasma membrane of		
			the fungus		
Nunapeptin	Pseudomonas sp. In5	Pythium aphanidermatum	Antagonism	In vitro	Michelsen et al., 2015a;
				_	Michelsen et al., 2015b
Thanapeptin	Pseudomonas sp. SH-C52	Phytophthora infestans	Antagonism	In vitro	Van Der Voort et al., 2015

* WLIP: white-line inducing principle; ISR: induced systemic resistance;

2.5 Important fungal diseases on rice and bean, and their control strategies

Fungal diseases in plants are generally grouped into three groups based on their lifestyle: biotrophs, hemibiotrophs and necrotrophs. Biotrophic lifestyle signifies that a pathogen can invade plant tissues without degrading plant tissues but instead feeds on the living plant cell. A necrotrophic pathogen kills plant tissues upon invading a plant. Hemibiotrophic pathogens start as a biotroph but switch to a necrotrophic lifestyle later on in the infection. Plant-pathogen systems used for biocontrol research are tractable systems which can mimic the interaction between biocontrol agents and pathogens in plants, especially under lab conditions. If the effects of biocontrol agents are stable in lab conditions, the capacity of biocontrol agents in field trials can be further investigated.

2.5.1 Root rot and web blight diseases in bean

Rhizoctonia spp. are important plant pathogenic fungi with a necrotrophic lifestyle. *R. solani* (teleomorph: *Thanatephorus cucumeris*) represents the best known species of Rhizoctonia. It is actually a species complex that is divided into different anastomosis groups (AGs) that differ in host range. Anastomosis is the vegetative fusion of hyphae of compatible fungi. In the case of *R. solani*, isolates that cannot fuse together are incompatible and are placed in different anastomosis groups. The disease cycle of *R. solani* is shown in Figure 2.7A. *R. solani* infects a broad range of host plants and can attack seeds, roots, stems and leaves (Ogoshi, 1976; Abawi et al., 1985). These host plants include important crops such as bean, tomato and cabbage (Shailbala and Tripathi, 2007). Certain isolates of *R. solani* can form sclerotia-type survival structures, which can stay viable in natural soil condition for many years (Boosalis and Scharen, 1959). The development of web blight caused by *R. solani* is favored by temperatures ranging from 26 - 28 °C, with a relative humidity of 98 - 100 % (Dubey, 1997).

Soil-borne *R. solani* diseases have threatened the productivity of bean worldwide. These diseases include root rot and web blight disease caused by *R. solani* on roots and leaves of bean crop. Symptoms of root rot and web blight diseases are shown in Figure 2.7. A survey showed that a major decrease in bean productivity in the United States has been caused by Rhizoctonia root rot and web

blight disease, reaching losses higher than 40 %(Tachibana et al., 1971; Muyolo et al., 1993).





Figure 2.7 Disease cycle of *R. solani* (adapted from Agrios (2005), (**A**), and symptoms of Rhizoctonia diseases on bean plants (**B**-**E**). Healthy bean leaf (**B**), and bean leaf infected by *R. solani* AG2-2 showing symptoms of web blight disease (**C**). Healthy bean roots (**D**), and *R. solani* AG 4-HGI infected bean roots showing root rot symptom (**E**). Symptoms shown in figure C and E were evaluated 5 days and 7 days post infection, respectively.

Management of *R. solani* diseases is important for improving bean productivity worldwide. There have been many studies on the biocontrol of *R. solani* disease in lab conditions. Diverse secondary metabolites produced by plant beneficial microbes (for instance, *Bacillus* sp. and *Pseudomonas* sp.) are involved in *R. solani* biocontrol. Moreover, there are many reports about the interaction between CLPs and *R. solani*. For instance, fengycins produced by *B. mojavensis* B0621A showed potent fungicidal activity against *R. solani* (Ma et al., 2012). Root inoculation with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a can reduce the symptoms caused by *R. solani* (D'aes et al., 2011; Olorunleke et al., 2015). PCN and orfamides produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a showed antagonistic activities against *R. solani* (Olorunleke et al., 2015). Morphological changes of *R. solani*, for instance, hyphal branching, is the typical phenomenon observed by treatment of the fungus with different CLPs, such as viscosinamide (Raaijmakers et al., 2010) and orfamide (Olorunleke et al., 2015). However, to the best of our knowledge, the effects of *in planta* application of purified CLPs in the control of *R. solani* disease has not been studied.

2.5.2 Blast and brown spot diseases in rice

2.5.2.1 M. oryzae

M. oryzae (anamorph: *Pyricularia oryzae*), is the causal agent of blast disease, the most devastating disease on rice. *M. oryzae* has been ranked as the top one fungal plant pathogen in a recent survey (Dean et al., 2012). Moreover, *M. oryzae* also shows pathogenicity on a broad range of host plants, such as barley, wheat and millet (Couch et al., 2005). The life cycle of *M. oryzae* is shown in Figure 2.8. Theblack color of the appressoria is caused by accumulation of melanin. Typical symptoms of *M. oryzae* on rice leaves are the gray centered, 'eye' type sporulating lesions, as shown in Figure 2.8. Rice blast epidemics occur in relative high humidity and thermal conditions, and can result in great losses of rice productivity. Recent evidence shows that *M. oryzae* not only can infect upper part tissues of rice plants, such as, panicle, leaves and sheath, but also infect the roots of rice (Marcel et al., 2010).

Virulence factors of *M. oryzae* have been intensively investigated over the past decades. The appressorium is an important infection structure formed by *M. oryzae* (Howard and Valent, 1996) and the successful penetration of *M. oryzae* in rice needs appressorium formation (Liu et al., 2011). It has been shown that mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling and cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) signaling are major pathways involved in the pathogenicity of *M. oryzae* (Dean et al., 2005). Moreover, cAMP signaling and MAPK signaling are important regulators controlling appressorium formation (Xu and Hamer, 1996). Plant hormone biosynthesis by the fungus also plays an important role in pathogenicity (reviewed by Spence and Bais, 2015). Abscisic acid (ABA) and cytokinin (CK) biosynthesis pathways in *M. oryzae* play important roles in the pathogenicity of the blast fungus (Spence and Bais, 2015; Spence et al., 2015; Chanclud et al., 2016).



Figure 2.8 Life cycle, conidia morphology and disease symptoms on rice leaves caused by *M. oryzae*. A: Life cycle of *M. oryzae* (adapted from Dean et al., 2005), which includes asexual and sexual infection cycles. **B** and **C**: *In vitro* (cover glass of glass slide) (B) and *in vivo* (rice sheath) (C) development of conidia of *M. oryzae* VT5M1 growing on complete medium (CM) plate, S: spore; GT: germ tube; Ap: appressorium. Scale bar is 20 μ m. **D**: Symptoms of *M. oryzae* VT5M1 on rice leaves 7 days post inoculation (dpi) by spray infection. Typical gray centered sporulation are shown (see red arrows of enlargement of D), small lesions represents the effects of hypersensitive response (see

black arrows of enlargement of D).

Table 2.3 Overview of the fungicides and their target for control of *M. oryzae*. These fungicides include natural products from microbes or plants, and synthetic chemicals.

Chemical *	Source	Target	Assay	Reference
Natural product				
Surfactin	B. licheniformis BC98	Inhibit the development of germ tube	In vitro	Tendulkar et al., 2007
Antifungal mycin	Streptomyces padanus	Inhibit mycelial growth, conidia	In vitro	Xiong et al., 2013
702	JAU4234	formation, and appressoria formation		
Decursin and	Angelica gigas	Inhibit conidia germination and	In vitro	Yoon et al., 2011
decursinol angelate	(Apiaceae)	appressoria formation		
Hyoscyamine	Hyoscyamus muticus	Inhibit the mycelial growth, conidia	In vitro and on	Abdel-Motaal et al.,
	(Solanaceae)	germination, appressoria formation and attachment on rice leaf surface	rice leaves	2010
Scopolamine	<i>Hyoscyamus muticus</i> (Solanaceae)	Inhibit conidia germination	In vitro	Abdel-Motaal et al., 2010
Ascherxanthone B	Aschersonia luteola (Ascomycete)	Inhibit fungal growth	<i>In vitro</i> and <i>in</i> rice plants	Chutrakul et al., 2009
Saponins	Medicago sativa L.	Inhibit fungal growth	<i>In vitro</i> and on rice leaves	Abbruscato et al., 2014
Sanogenins	Medicago sativa L	Inhibit fungal growth	In vitro and on	Abbruscato et al
Bupogennis	(Leguminosae)	limot tungar growth	rice leaves	2014
Xylarinic acids A	Xylaria polymorpha	Inhibit fungal growth	In vitro	Jang et al., 2007
and B	(Ascomycete)	5 5		6 ,
Natamycin	Streptomyces lydicus A01	Inhibit fungal growth	In vitro	Lu et al., 2008
3-O-methylellagic acid-4'-(5"-acetyl)-	<i>Gleditsia sinensis</i> spines (Fabaceae)	Inhibit spore germination	In vitro	Zhou et al., 2007
alpha-L-				
2 O mothylallagia	Claditaia ain anaia	Inhibit more commination	In witho	They at al 2007
soid 4' O alpha I	Giediisid sinensis	minor spore germination	<i>IN VIII</i> 0	Znou et al., 2007
rhamnonvranoside	spines (Pabaccae)			
HCN	P. protegens CHA0	Inhibit fungal growth	In vitro	Spence et al., 2014
Svringolin	<i>P. svringae</i> pv. svringae	ISR	In rice	Wäspi et al., 1998
Synthetic product	- · »)· ···8··· F ·· »)· ···8···			
KTU 3616		Inhibit melanin biosynthesis	In vitro	Kurahashi et al., 1996
PAF104		Inhibit the formation of appressoria	<i>In vitro</i> and on	Rebollar and López-
			rice leaves	García. 2013
Tricyclazole		Inhibit melanin biosynthesis	In vitro	Woloshuk et al., 1980
A triazole		Inhibit fungal growth	In vitro	Hoshi et al., 2015
3-[3-(1H-imidazol-		Inhibit fungal growth	In vitro	Oh et al., 2015
I-yI)propyI]-IH-				
12 mathultatradaaan	aia (12 Ma 14:0) agid	Inhibit approaction formation	In witho	Icon et al. 2010
0 11 12	oic (12-wie 14.0) aciu	Inhibit fungel growth	In vitro	Yeen et al., 2010
octadecatriynoic		minort rungar growm	In vuro	10011 et al., 2010
acids				
BTH		ISR	Root drench	De Vleesschauwer et al., 2008
Probenazole (PBZ)		ISR	Root drench	Watanabe et al., 1977
Isotianil		ISR	Foliar spray	Ogawa et al., 2011
NCI		ISR	Root drench	Yoshida et al., 1990
CMPA		ISR	Root drench	Nishioka et al., 2003

* PAF104: NH₂-WRKKWFW-COOH; Triazole derivative: 2RS,4RS-1-[4-chlorophenyl-(2-methylphenoxy)-ethyl]-1,3-dioxolan-2-yl-methyl]-1H-1,2,4-triazole; BTH: benzo(1,2,3)thiadiazole-7-carbothioic acid-S-methylester; PBZ: 3-allyloxy-1,2-benzisothiazole-1,1-dioxide; NCl: N-cyanomethyl-2-chloroisonicotinamide; CMPA: 3-chloro-1-methyl-1H-pyrazole-5-carboxylic acid;

HCN: hydrogen cyanide; ISR: induced systemic resistance.

Several case studies on how to control the disease development of *M. oryzae* have been reported. The mode of action in these studies mainly include inhibition of the pathogenicity of *M. oryzae* itself by affecting mycelial growth, spore germination, appressorium formation, germ tube development and melanin biosynthesis, and increasing the innate immunity of rice plants. The studied fungicides and their mode of actions against *M. oryzae* have been listed in Table 2.3.

Up to date, the only study of a microbial CLP interacting with *M. oryzae* is *Bacillus*-derived surfactin, which inhibits the development of the germ tube of *M. oryzae* (Tendulkar et al., 2007). Unfortunately, there are no *in planta* data about the interaction of CLPs and *M. oryzae*, as studies were done in *in vitro* conditions. The effects of CLPs on *M. oryzae* should be studied further to lead to a better understanding of this type of interaction, not only under *in vitro* condition, but also in plant assays.

2.5.2.2 C. miyabeanus

C. miyabeanus (Ito and Kuribayashi) Drechs. ex Dastur. (Anamorph: *Bipolaris oryzae* (Breda de Haan) Shoemaker), the causal agent of brown spot disease of rice, has a necrotrophic life style (Barnwal et al., 2013). The symptoms of brown spot disease are yellow brown or brown lesions (Figure 2.9) and the fungus can infect rice leaves, sheaths, and even rice seeds. Brown spot disease can spread from plant to plant via air and can infect plants at any growth stage. Brown spot disease is an important threat to rice productivity which may cause 10 % of yield loss on average (Savary et al., 2000; Savary et al., 2006). The main factor triggering the 'Great Bengal Famine' has been attributed to the infection of rice by *C. miyabeanus* during the years 1943 to 1944 (Ou, 1985).

The pathogenic characteristics of *C. miyabeanus* in rice have been intensively studied for several decades, which has led to a better understanding of this fungal plant pathogen. Phytotoxins produced by *C. miyabeanus* are major factors involved in pathogenicity in rice plants. The fungal toxin ophiobolin produced by *C. miyabeanus* acts as virulence factor of brown spot disease on rice. Ophiobolins were originally isolated from *C. miyabeanus* (Orsenigo, 1957; Nakamura and Ishibashi,

1958), but they constitute a large family of phytotoxins that also produced by other species (Au et al., 2000). Ophiobolins are potent rice phytotoxins, inhibiting the development of roots and coleoptiles of rice seedlings, and inducing chlorosis in rice leaves (Orsenigo, 1957; Xiao et al., 1991). Ophiobolin can be readily detected in rice leaves infected by *C. miyabeanus* (Nakamura and Oku, 1960). Ophiobolin causes losses of electrolytes from rice tissues like roots, leaves and coleoptiles, and this phenomenon occurs in a concentration dependent manner (Chattopadhyay and Samaddar, 1976). Ophiobolin can trigger brown spot disease in many varieties of rice (Yun et al., 1988). Tentoxin produced by *C. miyabeanus* is an additional virulence factor of the fungus on rice plants (De Bruyne et al., 2015). Recently, it has been shown that ethylene (ET) biosynthesis in *C. miyabeanus* also plays a crucial role in the pathogenicity on rice tissues (Van Bockhaven et al., 2015).



Figure 2.9 Conidia morphology and symptoms of brown spot on rice caused by *C. miyabeanus* Cm988. **A.** Conidia of *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2010) growing on potato dextrose agar (PDA) plate. Scale bar is 100 μ m. **B** and **C**. Symptoms of brown spot disease caused by *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 on rice leaves by droplet infection (B) and by spray infection (C), 3 dpi.

Control of *C. miyabeanus* is also a challenge for researchers. Disturbing the hyphal growth or spore germination of *C. miyabeanus* can affect the disease development of the fungus on rice, for instance by the application of leaf extracts from *Nerium oleander*, and *Trichoderma viride* Tv2 (Harish et al., 2008). Another case study showed that foliar spray of *Trichoderma* species can reduce the brown spot disease on rice. Active *Trichoderma* species include *T. harzianum*, *T. atroviride*, *T. virens* strains (Khalili et al., 2012). Modulation of innate immunity in plants by plant hormones has been reported

in controlling of fungal diseases on monocot model cereal plant rice. For instance, De Vleesschauwer and colleagues showed that ABA signaling is important for disease resistance in rice against *C. miyabeanus* (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2010), while ABA signaling mediates susceptibility in rice against *Xanthomonas oryzae* pv. *oryzae* (Xu et al., 2013). Interestingly, silicon has the ability to successfully control *C. miyabeanus* in rice, by blocking the ET biosynthesis of the fungus (Van Bockhaven et al., 2015).

Concluding remarks

Pseudomonas species derived from the rhizosphere are intensively studied microbes for biocontrol research and potential applications. *Pseudomonas* species can secrete diverse secondary metabolites that are important for biocontrol of fungal diseases on crops. *P. protegens* and related strains (such as *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c) can produce sessilins and orfamides, however, the biocontrol roles of these CLPs are barely studied, and the interactions between sessilins and orfamides are not known at all. We will study the potential biocontrol roles of sessilins and orfamides in the control of blast and brown spot diseases in rice, and of Rhizoctonia root rot and web blight diseases on bean. In several plant-pathogen systems, the possible defensive mechanisms will be also investigated, for instance, in the orfamide-*C. miyabeanus*-rice interaction. Currently massetolide A is the only reported *Pseudomonas*-derived CLP showing an ISR role. The mechanisms underpinning this interaction are poorly studied. It has only been shown that massetolide A triggered innate immunity against late blight disease on tomato is independent of SA signaling. Our study aims at widening the insight in the biocontrol role of sessilins and orfamides against diseases on rice and bean, and further provides a more detailed view of the biocontrol role of *P. protegens* and related species.

Chapter 3. Biosynthesis, chemical structure and structure-activity relationship of orfamide lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas protegens* and related species

List of contributors

Zongwang Ma,^a Niels Geudens,^b Nam Phuong Kieu,^a Davy Sinnaeve,^b Marc Ongena,^c José C. Martins,^b Monica Höfte^a*

Affiliations

^a Laboratory of Phytopathology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

^b NMR and Structure Analysis Unit, Department of Organic and Macromolecular Chemistry, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

^c Microbial Processes and Interactions Unit, Faculty of Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech, University of Liège, Gembloux, Belgium

Running title: Biosynthesis, structure and bioactivity of orfamides

A version of this chapter has been published in **Frontiers in Microbiology** (2016) 7: 382 doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.00382

Abstract

Orfamide-type cyclic lipopeptides (CLPs) are biosurfactants produced by Pseudomonas and involved in lysis of oomycete zoospores, biocontrol of Rhizoctonia and insecticidal activity against aphids. In this study we compared the biosynthesis, structural diversity, in vitro and in planta activities of orfamides produced by rhizosphere-derived Pseudomonas protegens and related Pseudomonas species. Genetic characterization together with chemical identification revealed that the main orfamide compound produced by the P. protegens group is orfamide A, while the related strains Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c and CMR12a produce orfamide B. Comparison of orfamide fingerprints led to the discovery of two new orfamide homologues (orfamide F and orfamide G) in Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c. The structures of these two CLPs were determined by nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) and mass spectrometry (MS) analysis. Mutagenesis and complementation showed that orfamides determine the swarming motility of parental Pseudomonas sp. strain CMR5c and their production was regulated by *luxR* type regulators. Orfamide A and orfamide B differ only in the identity of a single amino acid, while orfamide B and orfamide G share the same amino acid sequence but differ in length of the fatty acid part. The biological activities of orfamide A, orfamide B and orfamide G were compared in further bioassays. The three compounds were equally active against Magnaporthe oryzae on rice, against Rhizoctonia solani AG 4-HGI in in vitro assays, and caused zoospore lysis of Phytophthora and Pythium. Furthermore we could show that orfamides decrease blast severity in rice plants by blocking appressorium formation in M. oryzae. Taken all together, our study shows that orfamides produced by *P. protegens* and related species have potential in biological control of a broad spectrum of fungal plant pathogens.

Keywords

Fluorescent pseudomonads, nonribosomal peptide synthetase, orfamides, biocontrol, *Magnaporthe oryzae*, *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5

3.1 Introduction

The majority of natural rhizosphere soil microorganisms in various ecosystems is composed of Proteobacteria (Philippot et al., 2013). Within this group rhizosphere-derived fluorescent pseudomonads have received a lot of attention as biocontrol agents in the past few decades (Höfte and Altier, 2010; Olorunleke et al., 2015a). Rhizosphere-derived fluorescent pseudomonads have the ability to swiftly adapt to changing environmental conditions and efficiently colonize the plant root system, and play critical roles in the interspecies interaction among plants, plant pathogens, bacterial predators and other biotic and abiotic stresses from natural environments. *Pseudomonas* species show an enormous metabolic versatility and some isolates produce a remarkable spectrum of secondary metabolites both *in vitro* and *in vivo* conditions. These secondary metabolites are indispensably involved in interspecies interactions in the soil environment (Raaijmakers and Mazzola, 2012).

Various *Pseudomonas* biocontrol strains produce CLP type biosurfactants (Olorunleke et al., 2015a). CLPs are amphiphilic molecules composed of an oligopeptide lactone ring coupled to a fatty acid tail (Raaijmakers et al., 2006; Raaijmakers et al., 2010). These molecules are synthesized by nonribosomal peptide synthetases (NRPSs), which normally encode different modules containing several domains for loading, selecting, coupling amino acids and after their configuration, the peptide is finally released by thiolation domain(s) (Strieker et al., 2010). CLPs possess broad spectrum activities, such as antibiosis against bacteria, fungi, protozoa and human tumor cell lines (Raaijmakers et al., 2010; Roongsawang et al., 2010) and have potential as pharmaceutical candidates or for the biocontrol of plant pathogens (Banat et al., 2010; Banat et al., 2014; D'aes et al., 2010; Sachdev and Cameotra, 2013). *Pseudomonas* derived CLPs are currently divided in eight different structural groups that differ in length and composition of the oligopeptide and fatty acid tail (Olorunleke et al., 2015a).

Orfamides were first discovered in the well-studied biocontrol strain *Pseudomonas protegens* Pf-5 by a novel genomisotopic approach, and the chemical structure of orfamide A was determined by NMR and MS analysis (Gross et al., 2007). Orfamides consist of ten amino acids and a 3-hydroxydodecanoic or tetradecanoic acid tail. Genome mining and chemical analysis revealed that

Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a, a biocontrol strain obtained from cocoyam roots in Cameroon, can produce orfamide B and the new homologues orfamide D and E (D'aes et al., 2014). *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a is related to *P. protegens*, but phylogenetically clearly distinct (Ruffner et al., 2015). Orfamides are important determinants for bacterial surface motility and show surface tension reduction activity (D'aes et al., 2014; Gross et al., 2007; Jang et al., 2013). In addition, orfamide A produced by *P. protegens* F6 showed dose-dependent insecticidal activity against aphids in greenhouse biocontrol trails (Jang et al., 2013). Orfamide B, produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a, can affect the hyphal growth of *R. solani*, and soil assays with orfamide biosynthesis mutants revealed that orfamides work together with phenazine antibiotics or sessilin-type CLPs in the biocontrol activity against root rot caused by *R. solani* in bean plants (Olorunleke et al., 2015b).

Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c is a biocontrol strain from cocoyam roots in Cameroon related to *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a (Perneel et al., 2007). This strain produces multiple antibiotics such as phenazines, pyrrolnitrin and pyoluteorin, and also has biosurfactant activity (Perneel et al., 2007). Recently, the genome of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c was sequenced, revealing the presence of diacetylphloroglucinol biosynthesis genes, the Fit gene cluster that contributes to insecticidal activity and an NRPS cluster involved in CLP biosynthesis (Flury et al., 2016). In this work, we identified the NRPS genes and CLPs produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c. In addition, we performed a detailed analysis and comparison of biosynthesis, phylogeny and chemical structures of orfamides produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, *P. protegens* and related species. Using three structurally different orfamides, we tested the hypothesis that length of the fatty acid tail and/or amino acid substitutions in the peptide moiety may affect biological activity. Our study revealed that all three compounds are equally active against several plant pathogenic fungi and oomycetes and inhibit appressoria formation in the rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae*.

3.2 Materials and Methods

Tuble off Strams, reference sequences and prasmids abed in this study	Table 3.1	Strains,	reference	sequences and	plasmids use	ed in this study ^a
---	-----------	----------	-----------	---------------	--------------	-------------------------------

Strain or plasmid	Relevant characteristics	Reference or source
Pseudomonas strains		
P. protegens CHA0	Orfamide ⁺ , derived from rhizosphere of tobacco, Switzerland	Stutz et al. 1986
P. protegens Pf-5	Orfamide ⁺ , derived from rhizosphere of cotton, Texas, USA	Howell et al. 1979
CMR12a	Orfamide ⁺ , sessilin ⁺ , wild type derived from rhizosphere of red	Perneel et al. 2007
CMR12a-Clp1	Orfamide ⁺ , sessilin ⁻ ; mutant with insertion in sessilin (CLP1) biosynthesis genes. Gm ^R	D'aes et al. 2011
CMR5c	Orfamide ⁺ , wild type derived from rhizosphere of red cocoyam, Cameroon	Perneel et al. 2007
CMR5c∆ofa	Orfamide, mutant with deletion in $ofaB$ and $ofaC$ genes	This study
CMR5c∆luxRup	Orfamide, mutant with deletion in $luxR$ type transcriptional regulator	This study
CMR5c∆luxRdown	Orfamide ⁻ , mutant with deletion in <i>luxR</i> type transcriptional regulator gene located downstream of orfamide biosynthetic genes	This study
Pseudomonas sequences/sources	88	
P. protegens Cab57	Orfamide ⁺ , derived from rhizosphere of shepherd's purse, Japan	Takeuchi et al. 2014
PH1b	Derived from the phytotelma of a carnivorous plant, Malaysia	NCBI database
CMAA1215	Derived from Brazilian mangroves, Brazil	Vasconcellos et al. 2013
Wayne1R	Biological control strain derived from rhizosphere of corn, Wayne, Pennsylvania, USA	Rong et al. 2012
Saccharomyes cerevisiae InvSc1	Yeast strain for <i>in vivo</i> recombination (<i>ura3-52/ura3-52</i> mutation)	Invitrogen
E. coli WM3064	Donor strain for conjugation; DAP	Saltikov and Newman 2003
Plasmid		1 winun 2003
pMQ30	Gene replacement vector for <i>Pseudomonas</i> species; $sacB$, URA3, Gm^R	Shanks et al. 2006
pMQ30-\Dofa	Vector for mutagenesis of orfamide biosynthesis genes	This study
pMQ30-∆luxRup	Vector for mutagenesis of <i>luxRup</i> biosynthesis gene	This study
pMQ30-∆luxRdown	Vector for mutagenesis of <i>luxRdown</i> biosynthesis gene	This study
Magnaporthe oryzae isolate VT5M1	Causal agent of rice blast disease	Thuan et al. 2006
<i>R. solani</i> AG 4-HGI CuLT-Rs36	Causal agent of root rot disease on bean	Nerey et al. 2010
Phytophthora porri CBS 127099	Oomycete pathogen causing white tip disease on leek	Bertier et al. 2013
Pythium ultimum	Oomycete pathogen causing root rot on cucumber	Lab stock

^a Gm^R, gentamicin resistance; DAP, 2,6-diaminopimelic acid; DAP⁻, DAP auxotroph; CLP1, sessilin type lipopeptide

3.2.1 Strains, media and growth conditions

Bacteria, fungal strains and plasmids used in this study are shown in Table 3.1. *Pseudomonas* strains were routinely maintained on Luria-Bertani (LB) medium (Sambrook et al., 1989) at 28 °C. *E. coli* WM3064 was cultured on LB medium containing 100 µg/mL of 2,6-diaminopimelic acid (DAP) at 37 °C (Saltikov and Newman, 2003). Gentamicin was added to LB medium at 25 µg/mL for *E. coli* WM3064 and at 100 µg/mL for *Pseudomonas* strains, respectively. *Saccharomyes cerevisiae* InvSc was grown on yeast peptone dextrose medium at 30 °C. Solid medium and soft agar medium contained 1.5 % (*w*/*v*) and 0.6 % (*w*/*v*) agar, respectively. Liquid cultures of *Pseudomonas* strains were obtained in liquid King's B (KB) (King et al., 1954) medium on a rotary shaker with stirring rate of 150 rpm. *Magnaporthe oryzae* isolate VT5M1 (Thuan et al., 2006) was cultured on complete medium (CM) (Talbot et al., 1993). *Phytophthora porri* isolate CBS 127099 was maintained on V8 agar (Bertier et al., 2013). *R. solani* AG 4-HGI isolate CuLT-Rs36 (Nerey et al., 2010) and *Pythium ultimum* were routinely cultivated on potato dextrose agar (PDA; Difco).

3.2.2 Genome mining and bioinformatic analyses

The genomic sequences of selected *Pseudomonas* strains (Table 3.1) were retrieved from Genbank database and submitted to RAST server (Aziz et al., 2008) and antiSMASH 3.0 (Weber et al., 2015) for automated genome annotation and genome mining. Alternatively, genome mining of NRPS biosynthetic gene clusters was conducted by BLAST search (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi) and through comparison with reported sequences. Gaps of scaffold sequences of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c were filled by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and sequencing (LGC Genomics). Domains of NRPS gene clusters were obtained by using NRPSpredictor2 (Röttig et al., 2011) and NRPS-PKS analysis programs (Ansari et al., 2004). Similarity of selected proteins was identified by BLAST search (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi). Phylogeny trees were constructed with Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis version 5 (MEGA5) (Tamura et al., 2011). The draft genome of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c has recently been released (Fluvy et al., 2016). Genomic sequences of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c were deposited in GenBank database under accession number: NZ_LHUY01000001 - NZ_LHUY01000044 (Fluvy et al., 2016). The biosynthetic gene cluster of

orfamide identified from genomic sequences of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c was deposited in GenBank database under accession number KT613918. Selected *Pseudomonas* strains used in this study are shown in Table 3.1 and their genomic sequences are publicly available in GenBank. The full sequences of *rpoD* and *gyrB* of selected *Pseudomonas* strains were directly retrieved from GenBank database and used for further phylogeny analysis in this study.

3.2.3 Swarming motility and droplet collapse assays

Overnight cultures of *Pseudomonas* strains were maintained in liquid LB medium, and washed two times with sterilized deionized water. Bacterial cell density was adjusted to optical density of 0.9 (620 nm). Soft agar plates were prepared by adding 0.6 % (w/v) agar in LB medium. Five μ L aliquots were carefully spotted in the centre of soft agar plates, and plates were incubated at 28 °C. All strains were tested in triplicates. Swarming was observed 20 h after incubation. Droplet collapse assay was conducted as reported previously (Gross et al., 2007).

3.2.4 Site directed mutagenesis

Site directed deletion of targeted genes of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c was conducted by allelic replacement using plasmid pMQ30 as reported before (D'aes et al., 2014; Shanks et al., 2006). Primer pairs used for generation of deletion mutants are shown in Table 3.2. DNA fragments upstream (Up fragment, Table 3.2) and downstream (Down fragment, Table 3.2) of the genes of interest, were amplified by PCR using corresponding primer pairs and detected by 2 % (*w/v*) agarose gel electrophoresis. These two fragments were subsequently cloned next to each other via *in vivo* recombination in the yeast *S. cerevisiae* InvSc1. The resulting deletion plasmids pMQ30- Δofa , pMQ30- $\Delta luxRup$ and pMQ30- $\Delta luxRdown$ were isolated from *S. cerevisiae* InvSc by GeneJET Plasmid Miniprep Kit (Thermo Scientific) and introduced into *E. coli* WM3064 by electroporation. Recombination in the plasmid was confirmed by sequencing (LGC Genomics). The plasmids were mobilized into *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c by conjugation with *E. coli* WM3064. *Pseudomonas* strains containing the plasmid were selected on LB medium containing 10 % (w/v) sucrose without sodium chloride. Deletion mutants that grew on LB with 10 % (w/v) sucrose but did not grow on LB with 100 μ g/mL gentamicin were selected and the deletion was confirmed by PCR. Ultrahigh performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (UPLC-MS) was used for chemical characterization of deletion mutants. Phenotypic characterization of deletion mutants was conducted by swarming motility assay on soft agar plates.

Name	Gene	Fragment	Primer (5' to 3') ^a
CMR5c-Ofa-UpF			ggaattgtgagcggataacaatttcacacaggaaacagctggggcatcagtaccttgcact
CMR5c-Ofa-UpR		Up	atacaggttgtgcagggcaacaggacgatctccattcgtt
CMR5c-Ofa-DownF	ofa		aacgaatggagatcgtcctgttgccctgcacaacctgtat
CMR5c-Ofa-DownR		Down	ccagg caa attetg ttttat cag accgettetg cgttetg at gtteg at caa cgg caa cag tag a state of the
CMR5c-LuxRup-UpF			ggaattgtgagcggataacaatttcacacaggaaacagctgatctgcccttgaatctgcac
CMR5c-LuxRup-UpR		Up	ggtaggtctcgatggagctgaattcggtgtttccaggttg
CMR5c-LuxRup-DownF	luxRup		caacctggaaacaccgaattcagctccatcgagacctacc
CMR5c-LuxRup-DownR		Down	ccaggcaaattctgttttatcagaccgcttctgcgttctgatgatgaccctgatgagcctgt
CMR5c-luxRdown-upF			ggaattgtgagcggataacaatttcacacaggaaacagctgagcgtgaagatcaaggacg
CMR5c-luxRdown-upR	luxRdo	Up	g ccacccatatcacccagctgaaccgcgagatggaagtctg
CMR5c- <i>luxRdown</i> -downF	wn		cagacttccatctcgcggttcagctgggtgatatgggtgg
CMR5c-luxRdown- downR		Down	ccaggcaaattctgttttatcagaccgcttctgcgttctgatgggcgtctctggtctttctc

Table 3.2 Primer pairs used in this study

^a Primer extensions are shown in bold font

3.2.5 MS and NMR analysis

MS analysis of samples from cultures of pseudomonads and purified compounds were conducted on a reversed-phase UPLC-MS system, consisting of an UPLC (Waters, Acquity class H) coupled with a single quadrupole detector (Waters, Acquity) on an Acquity UPLC BEH C18 (Φ 2.1 × 50 mm, 1.7 µm, Waters); or on a liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (LC-MS) 1100 Series HPLC system (Agilent Technologies) with a type VL electrospray ionization detector and equipped with a Luna C18 (2) reversed-phase column (Φ 4.6 × 250 mm, 5 µm; Phenomenex, Torrance, CA, USA). NMR measurements of purified compounds were recorded on a Bruker Avance III spectrometer operating at 500.13 MHz and 125.76 MHz for ¹H and ¹³C frequencies, respectively. All measurements were performed in CD₃CN solution and at 298K. One-dimensional (¹H-NMR, ¹³C-NMR), and two-dimensional NMR spectroscopy, in particular correlation spectroscopy (¹H-¹H COSY), total-correlation spectroscopy (¹H-¹H TOCSY), rotating-frame nuclear Overhauser effect spectroscopy (¹H-¹H ROESY), heteronuclear single-quantum correlation (¹H-¹³C HSQC) spectroscopy and heteronuclear multiple-bond correlation (¹H-¹³C HMBC) spectroscopy was performed for purified compounds.

3.2.6 Isolation and purification of CLPs

A seed culture of Pseudomonas strains was grown in 250-mL flasks containing 50 mL liquid KB medium placed on a shaker for 24 h at 28 °C, subsequently inoculated into 2-liter flasks containing 500 mL liquid KB medium, and grown with a stirring rate of 150 rpm for 48 h. The crude extracts of CLPs from *Pseudomonas* cultures were prepared following a protocol published previously (Ma et al., 2012). More specifically, *Pseudomonas* supernatant was collected after centrifugation at 10000 g for 10 min, acidified to pH 2.0 with 6 M hydrochloric acid, and then kept overnight at 4 °C. The precipitate was collected after centrifugation at 10000 g for 10 min and extracted with methanol. The organic phase was collected by centrifugation at 10000 g for 10 min and evaporated at room temperature, yielding a crude extract. Crude extracts of CLPs were further separated by gradient acetonitrile/H₂O (20 %, 40 %, 60 %, 80 %, 100 %, v/v) on a standard C18 SPE cartridge (900 mg, GraceTM AlltechTM). The fractions containing CLPs were detected by droplet collapse assay on parafilm, and the presence of CLPs was confirmed by UPLC-MS analysis. Fractions containing CLPs were collected, dried, and yielded semi-purified CLPs that were further separated by semipreparative reversed-phase high performance liquid chromatography (RP-HPLC) on a Luna C-18 (2) (Φ 10 × 250 mm, Phenomenex, Torrance, CA, USA) column by repeated injections (sandwich mode), eluted by 90 % to 100 % (v/v) acetonitrile in HPLC-grade water [trifluoroacetic acid 0.1 % (v/v)] over 30 min, with flow rate of 3.5 mL/min and detection wavelength of 214 nm. Orfamide A was purified from P. protegens CHA0, orfamide B and G were purified from Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c.

Samples of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a for UPLC-MS analysis were prepared from cells on soft agar plate since orfamide secretion in this strain is hampered by the presence of sessilin (D'aes et al., 2014). The cells of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a were collected, suspended in 50 % (v/v) acetonitrile/H₂O solution and ultra-sonicated (Sonoplus, Bandelin Electronic, Berlin) for 1 min. The sample was collected from the supernatant after centrifugation (10000 g for 5 min) of sonicated mixture. Samples of other *Pseudomonas* strains were prepared from supernatant of overnight liquid KB cultures

3.2.7 Bioassays with M. oryzae

Unless stated otherwise, stocks of orfamides were prepared in pure dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) and diluted in water to desired concentrations for further bioassays. Sporulation of *M. oryzae* isolate VT5M1 was obtained following a protocol published previously (Thuan et al., 2006). Spores (5×10^4 per milliliter) of 5-day old *M. oryzae* isolate VT5M1 were collected from CM plates and coincubated with orfamide solutions, while controls only received the same amount of DMSO. Spore germination was evaluated by counting the number of germination tube of spores after 4 h incubation at 28 °C. Appressorium formation was tested by putting a 10-µL spore solution on a glass slide cover (12×12 mm) after 8 h incubation in dark condition at 28 °C, and the number of appressoria were counted by randomly selecting at least 50 spores. Appressorium formation in planta was assessed as described previously (Koga, 1994). Rice sheaths were inoculated with spore solutions either treated or not with orfamides. Representative pictures were taken 24 h post treatment. All microscopic observations were made using an Olympus BX51 microscope. *In vitro* antagonistic assay, as described previously (Ma et al., 2012). All experiments were repeated three times.

3.2.8 Rice biocontrol assay

Rice cultivar *indica* cv. CO-39 was used in plant experiments. Rice seeds were surface sterilized with 1 % (w/v) sodium hypochlorite solution for 5 min and washed 5 times with deionized water. Surface

sterilized seeds were germinated on moistened filter paper in Petri dishes (9 cm diameter) for 5 days, and planted into plastic trays with potting soil ($23 \times 16 \times 6$ cm, 12 plants per tray), as described previously (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006). Rice was routinely maintained in greenhouse conditions with a photoperiod of 12 h light at 30 ± 4 °C. Four-week old (five-leaf stage) rice plants were used for further bioassays.

Spores of 5-day old *M. oryzae* isolate VT5M1 were collected from CM plates and suspended into 0.5 % (w/v) gelatin to a final concentration of 5 × 10⁴ per milliliter. Fifty mM purified CLP samples were prepared as stock solution in DMSO, and then diluted to the needed concentration for further bioassays. CLPs and *M. oryzae* spores were mixed thoroughly and evenly sprayed onto rice leaves by a compressor-powered airbrush gun, while control plants were only sprayed with the same amount of DMSO treated spores. Each plant received 1 mL spore solution. Disease score was conducted 6 days post infection, by counting the number of sporulating susceptible-type blast lesions per 10 cm of the second youngest leaves of rice plants, as described previously (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006). Results are expressed as relative infection values compared to control plants. Pictures of typical disease symptoms were taken 7 days after infection. The biocontrol assay was repeated in time and two trays (24 plants) were used in each experiment.

3.2.9 In vitro antibiosis assay

Microscopic assays showing the effect of orfamide treatments on hyphal branching of *R. solani* AG 4-HGI were carried out as described by Bolwerk et al. (2003) and Olorunleke et al. (2015b). More specifically, sterile microscopic glass slides were covered with a thin, flat layer of water agar (Bacto agar; Difco) and placed in a plastic Petri dish containing moist sterile filter paper. An agar plug (diameter = 5 mm) taken from an actively growing colony of *R. solani* was inoculated at the center of each glass slide. Two droplets (15 μ l each) containing 0, 10 or 100 μ M orfamide were placed at two sides of the glass slide at about 2 cm from the fungal plug. Slides were incubated for 36 h at 28 °C before evaluation under an Olympus BX51 microscope. Zoospores of *Phytophthora porri* CBS 127099 and *Pythium ultimum* were harvested and collected as described earlier (de Bruijn et al.,

2007). Zoospores of both pathogens were incubated in the presence of increasing concentrations of orfamide A and B and the time (in seconds) that it took to observe lysis was recorded immediately under an Olympus BX51 microscope.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 In silico analysis of orfamide synthetases and flanking regions

Genome mining results showed that three large genes (Figure 3.1) are present in the whole genome of Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c. Results from NRPSpredictor2, NRPS-PKS program, antiSMASH 3.0 and a BLAST search showed that these three biosynthetic genes encoded NRPS modules are responsible for the assembly of 10 amino acids, similar to those of orfamides from P. protegens Pf-5 and Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a (D'aes et al., 2014; Gross et al., 2007). Moreover, BLAST search revealed that P. fluorescens WaynelR, Pseudomonas sp. PH1b and Pseudomonas sp. CMAA1215 may be potential orfamide-producers. Synthetase sequences of reported orfamide-producers (P. protegens CHA0, Pf-5 and Cab57, Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a) were also retrieved from GenBank database and all these orfamide synthetases were compared in this study (D'aes et al., 2014; Gross et al., 2007; Kupferschmied et al. 2013; Takeuchi et al., 2014). Orfamide synthetases contain three NRPS structural genes designed as ofaA, ofaB and ofaC, which respectively encode two, four, and four amino acids (Figure 3.1). Orfamide-synthetases of these Pseudomonas strains also contain two terminal thioesterase (TE) domains, which cleave the peptides from the NRPSs, and the final step involves a cyclization between the 3_{rd} and 10_{th} amino acid (Figure 3.1). BlastP comparison of orfamide-synthetases genes and flanking regions showed a very high similarity among P. protegens isolates, while Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a, CMR5c, CMAA1215 and PH1b were more distantly related to P. protegens. Intriguingly, orfamide synthetases and flanking regions in Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c from Cameroon and Pseudomonas sp. CMAA1215 from Brazil show a very high similarity (Table 3.3).

In NRPSs, adenylation (A) domains are responsible for recruiting and selecting amino acids for

peptide biosynthesis (Strieker et al., 2010). A domains of reported orfamide-producing pseudomonads and the potential orfamide producers *P. fluorescens* Wayne1R, and *Pseudomonas* sp. PH1b, CMAA1215 and CMR5c, were retrieved and analyzed by phylogenetic analysis. Domains of orfamide synthetases were extracted by NRPSpredictor2. The phylogenetic tree analysis of A domains showed that all these orfamide synthetases recruit the same amino acids, except for the fourth position. *P. protegens, Pseudomonas* sp. PH1b and *P. fluorescens* Wayne1R recruit an isoleucine, while the fourth position in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, CMR12a and CMAA1215 encodes a valine (Figure 3.2A).



Figure 3.1 *In silico* analysis and comparison of orfamide-synthetase gene clusters and flanking regions of *P. protegens* and related species. All orfamide-synthetases contain three large structural genes, *ofaA*, *ofaB* and *ofaC*; these structural genes encode ten modules for amino acids biosynthesis and two TE domains for peptide release and cyclizaton. Each module contains three domains: adenylation (A), condensation (C) and thiolation (T) domains. The detailed comparison of orfamide-synthetases genes and flanking regions of these strains is shown in Table 3.2. Only partial gene sequences of orfamide synthetases of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMAA1215 could be retrieved from the GenBank database. Scale bar is 2 kb.

Table 3.3 Putative orfamide-synthetases and flanking region identified from *P. protegens* and related strains in this study. The identity level of amino acids was compared by BLASTp search. The first BLASTp similarity comparison is based on protein sequence of *P. protegens* CHA0. The second BLASTp similarity comparison is based on *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and the level of identity is shown in brackets.

		Identity at amin	no acid level						
Orfamide-synthetases and flanking area		P. protegens				Pseudomonas s	р.		
		CHA0	Cab57	Pf-5	Wayne1R	CMR5c	CMR12a	CMAA1215	PH1b
1a	GCN5-related N-acetyltransferase					[100 %] ALG76232.1	[75 %] AFH75326.1	[100 %] ERO60965.1	
1b	RND efflux system, outer membrane lipoprotein	100 % AGL83955.1	99 % BAO61507.1	99 % AAY91416.1	99 % WP_019094693.1				87 % WP_025130134.1
2	LuxR family transcriptional regulator	100 % AGL83956.1	99 % BAO61508.1	100 % AAY91417.1	99 % WP_011060444.1	80 % [100 %] ALG76233.1	78 % [82 %] AFH75327.1	80 % [100 %] ERO60966.1	88 % [80 %] WP_025130133.1
ofaA	Nonribosomal peptide synthetase	100 % AGL83957.1	99 % BAO61509.1	99 % AAY91419.3	99 % WP_019094694.1	80 % [100 %] ALG76234.1	79 % [84 %] AFH75328.1	80 % ERO60967.1 +78 % ERO60968.1 +87 % ERO60969.1	83 % [80 %] WP_025130132.1
ofaB	Nonribosomal peptide synthetase	100 % AGL83958.1	99 % BAO61510.1	99 % AAY91420.2	99 % WP_037007783.1	81 % [100 %] ALG76235.1	82 % [89 %] AFH75329.1	82 % [99 %] ERO60970.1 *	85 % [80 %] WP_025130131.1
ofaC	Nonribosomal peptide synthetase	100 % AGL83959.1	100 % BAO61511.1	99 % AAY91421.3	98 % WP_019095728.1	82 % [100 %] ALG76236.1	82 % [88 %] AFH75330.1	80 % ERO60971.1 +ERO60972.1 *	86 % [82 %] WP_025130130.1
3	Macrolide efflux protein MacA	100 % AGL83960.1	99 % BAO61512.1	99 % AAY91422.1	99 % WP_011060449.1	93 % [100 %] ALG76237.1	92 % [97 %] AFH75331.1	93 % [100%] ERO60973.1	98 % [93 %] WP_025130129.1
4	Macrolide efflux protein MacB	100 % AGL83961.1	99 % BAO61513.1	99 % AAY91423.1	99 % WP_019095727.1	93 % [100 %] ALG76238.1	91 % [97 %] AFH75332.1	96 % [95%] ERO60957.1 *	97 % [93 %] WP_025130128.1
5	LuxR family transcriptional regulator	100 % AGL83962.1	99 % BAO61514.1	99 % AAY91424.1	99 % WP_019095116.1	78 % [100 %] ALG76239.1	74 % [81 %] AFH75333.1	78 % [100%] ERO60958.1	78 % [77 %] WP_025130127.1
6	Flagellar basal body rod modification protein FlgD					[100 %] ALG76240.1		99 % ERO60959.1	
7	Flagellar hook protein FlgE					[100 %] ALG76241.1		99 % ERO60960.1	
8	Putative GNAT family acetyltransferase	100 % AGL 83963 1	100 % BAO61515 1						
9	Family 2 glycosyl transferase	100 %	100 % BAO61516 1						
10	Hypothetical protein	AGL83965.1	BA001310.1						
11	Hypothetical protein								WP_029978544.1
12	Glyoxalase family protein	100 % AGL83966.1	100 % BAO61517.1	100 % AAY91425.1	99 % WP 019095115.1	82 % [100 %] ALG76242.1	79 % [90 %] AFH75334.1	82 % [100 %] ERO60961.1	91 % [80 %] WP 025130125.1
13	Heme transporter CcmD, radical SAM domain-containing protein	100 % AGL83967.1	99 % BAO61518.1	99 % AAY91426.1	99 % WP_026020220.1	93 % [100 %] ALG76243.1	92 % [95 %] AFH75335.1	93 % [99 %] ERO60962.1	97 % [93 %] WP_025130124.1

* Partial NRPS sequences were retrieved from Pseudomonas sp. CMAA1215 in GenBank database



Figure 3.2 Molecular phylogenetic analysis (Neighbor-joining method with 1000 bootstrap replications) analysis of A domains of orfamide synthetases extracted from *P. protegens* and related species (A). The amino acids were predicted based on comparison of those reported orfamide-synthetases in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and *P. protegens* Pf-5. A phylogeny tree was constructed based on *rpoD* and *gyrB* genes of orfamide-producing and related *Pseudomonas* species (B). The tree was constructed with MEGA5 (Maximum Likelihood method with 1000 bootstrap replications)

Genome mining results showed diversification of the flanking regions of orfamide gene clusters (Figure 3.1). GCN5-related N-acetyltransferase and LuxR type transcriptional regulator genes are located upstream of structural synthetase genes (ofaA, ofaB and ofaC) of Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c, CMR12a and CMAA1215, while a NodT type outer membrane lipoprotein gene and luxR type transcriptional regulator genes are located upstream of these structural synthetase genes in P. fluorescens WaynelR, P. protegens CHA0, Pf-5, Cab57 and Pseudomonas sp. PH1b. Two transporter genes encoding macrolide efflux protein MacA and MacB are located between the ofaC gene and LuxR type transcriptional regulator gene in all orfamide gene clusters, although the region downstream of LuxR type transcriptional regulator gene showed differences. Two genes encoding flagella proteins (flagellar basal body rod modification protein FlgD and flagellar hook protein FlgE) are present in Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c and CMAA1215, while two genes encoding a putative GNAT family acetyltransferase and a family 2 glycosyl transferase are found in P. protegens CHA0 and Cab57. A putative glyoxalase family protein and a heme transporter CcmD, radical SAM domain-containing protein are located downstream of the orfamide biosynthetic gene clusters in all strains. The detailed comparison and interpretation is shown in Table 3.2. A phylogenetic analysis based on rpoD and gyrB gene sequences of orfamide-producing Pseudomonas species indicated that P. fluorescens Wayne1R groups with P. protegens, while Pseudomonas sp. PH1b is more distantly related. Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a, Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c and CMAA1215 belong to a separate group related to P. protegens. Intriguingly, CMR5c and CMAA1215 showed almost 100 % identity (Figure 3.2B). The phylogenetic analysis results of A domains from orfamide-synthetases appear to coincide well with the house keeping (rpoD and gyrB) gene analysis and the flanking regions of the orfamide cluster.

3.3.2 Chemical analysis of orfamides

UPLC-MS analysis of samples of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, CMR12a and *P. protegens* Pf-5 and CHA0 confirmed the presence of orfamides homologues (Figure 3.3), in agreement with results of bioinformatic characterization of the NRPS gene clusters (Figure 3.1). Retention times from UPLC and MS data of CLPs, together with bioinformatic characterization of CLP synthetases revealed that

orfamide homologues produced by *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5 are exactly the same (Figure 3.2A, Figure 3.3, Table 3.3 and Table 3.4). Furthermore, the retention time and mass data of peaks from *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c were compared with those of reported orfamide homologues, such as orfamide A-E (D'aes et al., 2014; Gross et al., 2007). Interestingly, two new peaks were found in the KB supernatant of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, and those peaks were designed as orfamide F (m/z [M+H]⁺ of 1307.7) and orfamide G (m/z [M+H]⁺ of 1309.6). These masses were further confirmed by LC-MS analysis (Table 3.4). The difference of 2 mass units between orfamide F and orfamide G suggests an additional unsaturation, such as a double bond, in orfamide F.



Figure 3.3 UPLC-MS analysis of crude extracts from selected *Pseudomonas* strains, *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c. Samples of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a were prepared from cells on soft agar plate since orfamide secretion in this strain is hampered by the presence of sessilin (D'aes et al., 2014). Samples of other *Pseudomonas* strains were prepared from supernatant of overnight liquid KB cultures.

Table 3.4 Mass spectrometry data (UPLC-MS and LC-MS) of orfamide derivatives isolated and
purified from plant-associated fluorescent pseudomonad strains. Mass to charge ratio (m/z) of
corresponding peaks shown in Figure 3.3 are listed, the slash (/) indicates mass data were not
detected by LC-MS.

Compound	UPLC-MS			LC-MS				
	$[M+H]^+$	$[M+Na]^+$	$[M+K]^+$	$[M+H]^+$	[M+2H] ²⁺			
А	1295.7	1317.6	1333.7	/	/			
В	1281.8	1303.8	1319.6	1281.6	641.4			
С	1267.7	1289.6	1305.7	/	/			
D	1253.8	1276.0	1291.9	1253.6	627.5			
E	1279.8	1301.8	1317.9	1279.7	640.5			
F	1307.7	1329.7	1345.8	1307.7	654.5			
G	1309.6	1331.9	1347.7	1309.7	655.5			

The orfamides produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c were subjected to further chemical identification. Crude extracts from precipitates of KB supernatant of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c were separated on a SPE C18 cartridge. The eluents of 80 % (v/v) and 100 % (v/v) acetonitrile were active in a droplet collapse assay. In these fractions, the presence of orfamides was confirmed by UPLC-MS and they were collected and dried. Semi-purified orfamides were further separated on a RP-HPLC system and finally yielded three purified compounds, **1** (14.0 min, 33.54 mg), **2** (14.8 min, 9.4 mg) and **3** (20.9 min, 5.8 mg), respectively.

3.3.3 Chemical structure elucidation of new orfamides

The ¹H-NMR spectra of compounds **1**, **2** and **3** showed signal patterns characteristic of a peptide (Table 3.6). Ten amino acids, including Leu (4 ×), Glu (1 ×), Thr (1 ×), Ser (2 ×), Val (2 ×), were identified by ¹H-¹H correlation spectra of COSY and TOCSY, while their position in the sequence was determined through a combination of the ROESY and ¹H-¹³C HMBC spectra. All three compounds contained the same peptide backbone: Leu¹Glu²Thr³Val⁴Leu⁵Ser⁶Leu⁷Leu⁸Ser⁹Val¹⁰. The cyclization of **1** is directly demonstrated by the presence of a ³J_{CH} HMBC correlation between the C-terminal Val₁₀ carbonyl ¹³C and the Thr₃ H^β resonances. The ¹H-NMR spectrum of compound **2** showed a resonance at 5.35 ppm that integrated for 2 protons and correlated with a CH-type carbon

at 130.13 ppm, indicating the presence of an alkene function. Analysis of the COSY, TOCSY and ¹H-¹³C HMBC spectra of **2** showed correlations from and to these ¹H and ¹³C resonances with a large pool of protons at ca. 1.3 ppm, characteristic of the fatty acid chain and confirming the presence of the double bond in this moiety, however, the exact position of double bond in the fatty acid residue of compound 2 could not be determined. The ¹³C chemical shifts of the neighboring CH₂'s suggest a *cis* configuration for this double bond (Table 3.6) (Li et al., 2013). Compounds 1 and 3 contained fully saturated fatty acid moieties. Since the full peptide sequence has been established, the length of these linear moieties can be deduced from the mass obtained from MS, confirming a C₁₄ chain length for compound 1 and C₁₆ chain length for 2 and 3. Compound 1 was thus identified as orfamide B, while 2 and 3 were identified as new CLPs, dubbed orfamide F and orfamide G respectively (Table 3.5). The NMR assignment of these compounds is given in Table 3.6. UPLC-MS data revealed that the first two main compounds produced by Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c have the same molecular weight and retention time as orfamide D and orfamide E from Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a (Figure 3.3). Moreover, considering that the domain analysis result of orfamide biosynthetic synthetase showed high similarities between these two strains, it is reasonable to conclude that the first two main compounds produced by Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c may be assigned as orfamide D and E, respectively (Table 3.5).

C	Fatty acid	Amino acid sequence								Droducing strains		
Compound	residue	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	- roducing strains
Orfamide A	C14:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Ile	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Val	CHA0, Pf-5
Orfamide B	C14:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Val	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Val	CMR12a, CMR5c, CHA0, Pf-5
Orfamide C	C12:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Ile	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Val	CHA0, Pf-5
Orfamide D	C12:0-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val	CMR12a, CMR5c
Orfamide E	C14:1-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val	CMR12a, CMR5c
Orfamide F	C16:1-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val	CMR5c
Orfamide G	C16:0-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val	CMR12a, CMR5c, CHA0, Pf-5

Table 3.5 Structure of orfamide derivatives isolated and characterized from *P. protegens* and related strains. The stereochemistry of orfamide A has been determined by Gross et al., 2007.

Residue	Position	Orfamide B		Orfamide F		Orfamide G	
	-	$\delta_{ m H};(J,{ m Hz})$	$\delta_{ m C}$	$\delta_{ m H};(J,{ m Hz})$	δ_{C}	$\delta_{ m H}$; (<i>J</i> , Hz	δ_{C}
Leul	NH	7.70m		n.a.		7.76m	
	СНа	3.88m	53.6	n.a.	n.a.	3.89m	53.6
	CO		n.a.				
	$CH_2\beta$	1.62m;1.69m	39.3	1.67m; 1.70m	39.3	1.63m; 1.71m	39.3
	СНү	1.66m	25.2	1.78m	24.4	1.67m	25.2
	$CH_3\delta$	0.94m	23.1	0.93m	23.3	0.93m	23.3
	$CH_3\delta$	0.90m	22.1	0.89m	22.0	0.89m	22.0
Glu2	NH	7.84m		n.a.		7.92d	
	СНа	4.01m	57.0	4.00m	57.1	4.01m	57.0
	CO		n.a.				
	$CH_2\beta$	2.01q (7.2)	26.2	2.02m	27.8	2.02m	26.4
	$CH_2\gamma$	2.47m	30.5	n.a.	n.a.	2.46q (6.2)	30.7
	СОб		174. 6		n.a.		n.a.
	OH	n.a.		n.a.		n.a.	
Thr3	NH	7.94d (6.6)		n.a.		7.96d (6.8)	
	СНа	4.10dd (6.6; 10.7)	61.5	4.25m	61.4	4.13dd (11.2; 6.8)	61.4
	CO		n.a.		n.a.		n.a.
	СНβ	5.20sext	70.4	5.27m	70.7	5.23sext	70.3
	$CH_{3}\gamma$	1.35d (6.0)	18.8	1.36m	18.6	1.35d (6.0)	18.8
Val4	NH	7.35d (6.0)		7.63m		7.41d (5.9)	
	СНа	3.58dd (10.5; 6.0)	64.8	3.51m	64.7	3.57dd (5.9; 10.3)	64.6
	CO		n.a.		n.a.		n.a.
	СНβ	2.23m	30.4	2.21m	30.3	2.23m	30.3
	$CH_{3}\gamma$	0.93m	20.9	0.96m	20.8	0.94m	20.9
	$CH_{3}\gamma$	0.92m	19.1	0.91m	19.2	0.92m	19.1
Leu5	NH	7.84d (4.0)		7.84m		7.85d (6.6)	
	СНα	4.02m	55.2	4.01m	55.1	4.01m	55.2
	CO		n.a.		n.a.		n.a.
	$CH_2\beta$	1.58m; 1.72m	40.2	1.54m; 1.74m	40.2	1.57m; 1.72m	40.2
	СНү	1.78m	25.4	1.78m	24.4	1.79m	25.4
	$CH_3\delta$	0.87d (6.6)	23.4	0.87m	23.4	0.87m	23.4
	$CH_3\delta$	0.89m	20.8	0.87m	21.0	0.88m	20.8
Ser6	NH	7.32d (6.3)		7.27m		7.31d (6.5)	
	СНα	4.24m	57.1 7	4.30m	56.4	4.26m	57.0

Table 3.6 NMR data (¹H and ¹³C chemical shift δ , ppm; HNH α scalar coupling, *J*, Hz) of orfamide B, orfamide F and orfamide G isolated and purified from supernatant of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c ^a
	СО		n.a.		n.a.		n.a.
	$CH_2\beta$	3.94m;4.03m	61.9	3.87m; 4.03m	62.5	3.94m; 4.04m	62.0
	ΟΗγ	n.a.		n.a.		n.a.	
Leu7	NH	7.55d (7.6)		7.44m		7.54d (7.5)	
	СНα	4.34m	54.0	4.30m	53.9	4.34m	54.0
	CO						
	$CH_2\beta$	1.51m; 1.66m	42.4	1.47m; 1.66m	42.0	1.51m; 1.66m	42.4
	СНү	1.73m	25.2	1.78m	24.4	1.73m	25.2
	$CH_3\delta$	0.94m	23.2	0.91m	21.4	0.94m	23.2
	$CH_3\delta$	0.90m	21.6	0.95m	23.4	0.90m	21.6
Leu8	NH	6.94d (6.9)		7.21m		6.93 (6.5)	
	СНα	4.28m	53.9	4.26m	54.1	4.28m	54.0
	CO		n.a.		n.a.		n.a.
	$CH_2\beta$	1.67m; 1.80m	42.1	1.65m; 1.76m	41.1	1.67m; 1.79m	41.9
	СНү	1.85m	25.6	1.78m	24.4	1.85m	25.6
	$CH_3\delta$	0.96d (6.5)	23.6	0.96m	23.3	0.96d (6.5)	23.5
	$CH_3\delta$	0.88m	21.1	0.88m	21.6	0.88m	21.2
Ser9	NH	7.03d (4.2)		7.47m		7.09m	
	СНα	4.05m	58.9	4.13m	58.3	4.07m	58.7
	CO		n.a.		n.a.		n.a.
	$CH_2\beta$	3.74dd (11.2; 3.4); 3.88m	62.0	3.73m; 3.84m	62.6	3.75dd (11.7; 3.9); 3.87m	62.6
	ΟНγ	n.a.		n.a.		n.a.	
Val10	NH	6.46d (9.8)		6.66m		6.49d (9.2)	
	СНа	4.54dd (9.8; 3.8)	57.1	4.41m	58.2	4.53m	57.2
	CO		n.a.		n.a.		n.a.
	СНβ	2.19m	31.3	2.04m	31.6	2.17m	31.3
	$CH_{3}\gamma$	0.83d (6.9)	19.2	0.84m	19.5	0.83d (6.9)	19.2
	$CH_{3}\gamma$	0.69d (6.7)	17.6	0.73m	18.2	0.69d (6.7)	17.6
Fatty acid	CO 1'						
	CH ₂ 2'	2.32dd 14.3; 9.4); 2.40dd (14.3; 4.0)	44.4	n.a.	n.a.	2.40dd (14.2; 3.9); 2.32dd (14.1; 9.2)	44.4
	CH 3'	3.99m	69.6	4.42m	68.7	3.99m	69.6
	OH 3'	n.a.		n.a.		n.a.	
	CH ₂ 4'	1.47m	38.1	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	1.48m	38.1
	CH ₂ 5'	1.28m; 1.40m	26.3	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	1.31m;1.42m	26.3
	CH ₂ 6'	n.a.	n.a.	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	1.27m	30.2
	CH ₂ 7'	n.a.	n.a.	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	1.27m	30.2
	CH ₂ 8'	n.a.	n.a.	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	n.a.	n.a.
	CH ₂ 9'	n.a.	n.a.	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	n.a.	n.a.
	CH ₂ 10'	n.a.	n.a.	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	n.a.	n.a.
	CH ₂ 11'	n.a.	n.a.	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	n.a.	n.a.

Chapter 3

Chapt	ter 3
-------	-------

CH ₂ 12'	n.a.	n.a.	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	n.a.	n.a.
CH ₂ 13'	1.28m	23.4	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	n.a.	n.a.
CH _{3/2} 14'	0.89m	14.3	n.a. ^b	n.a. ^b	n.a.	n.a.
CH ₂ 15'			1.29m	23.3	1.30m	23.3
 CH ₃ 16'			0.88m	14.3	0.88m	14.3

^a The NMR spectra of corresponding compounds were recorded in CD₃CN solution at 298 K. n. a. indicates the chemical shifts that were not assigned.

^b Two mutually unresolved resonances, at ¹H and ¹³C chemical shifts of 5.35 ppm and 130.6 ppm respectively, are attributed to a double bond at undetermined position in the fatty acid moiety. These correlate to a neighboring CH₂ signal at 2.02 ppm and 27.8 ppm ¹H and ¹³C chemical shifts respectively. Using a similar reasoning used for the CLP xantholysin C in the supporting information of Li et al (2013), the value of the latter ¹³C chemical shift is indicative for a *cis* configuration of the double bond. Using the ¹³C chemical shift prediction in the ChemDraw Ultra 15 software (*PerkinElmer, Inc.*), the chemical shifts of both CH₂ units neighboring an isolated double bond in a linear fatty acid chain is indeed predicted as 27.7 ppm for a *cis* configuration and 33.7 ppm for a *trans* configuration.

3.3.4 Orfamides determine the surface swarming motility of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and their production is regulated by LuxR-type regulators

To study the function of *ofa* genes and linked *luxR* genes of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, a 10.8 kb fragment was deleted from *ofaB* and *ofaC* genes (Figure 3.1), a 661 bp fragment was deleted from luxR-type transcriptional regulator gene (*luxRup*) located upstream of structural genes of orfamide synthetase, and a 441 bp fragment was deleted from *luxR* type transcription regulator gene (*luxRdown*) located downstream of structural genes of orfamide synthetase, generating *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c Δ *ofa*, CMR5c Δ *luxRup* and CMR5c Δ *luxRdown* mutants (Table 3.1). UPLC-MS data showed that the production of orfamide homologues was abolished in the orfamide biosynthesis mutant *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c Δ *ofa* (Figure 3.4A). Similar results were found for the two *luxR*-type transcriptional regulator mutants CMR5c Δ *luxRup* and CMR5c Δ *luxRdown*. Furthermore, phenotypic characterization showed that in all three mutants swarming motility was blocked compared to wild type *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c strain (Figure 3.4A). Chemical complementation experiments were conducted with soft agar plates amended with different concentrations of orfamide B. The results showed that in all three mutants the swarming phenotype was restored by adding

orfamide B in soft agar plates (Figure 3.4A). The swarming motility of orfamide-deficient mutants of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c showed a dose-dependent response, that is, bacterial motility increased on soft agar plates containing higher concentrations of orfamides.

Model strains *P*. protegens CHA0 and Pf-5, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, and CMR12a and its sessilin mutant *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a-Clp1 were included in further phenotypic comparison. The sessilin mutant was included because previous work has shown that the presence of sessilin hampers orfamide secretion in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a (D'aes et al., 2014). All these strains could swarm well on the agar surface, suggesting at least a partial involvement of orfamides in bacterial motility (Figure 3.4B).





Figure 3.4 (A) Swarming motility of wild type strain *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and deletion mutants in orfamide biosynthesis (CMR5c Δofa) or in orfamide regulatory genes (CMR5c $\Delta luxRup$ and CMR5c $\Delta luxRdown$). In all mutants swarming was restored by chemical complementation with orfamide B. Representative plates for the complementation of mutant CMR5c Δofa are shown. The diameter of soft agar plates used in this assay is 9 cm. The insert shows the UPLC-MS analysis of wild type and mutant strains. (B) Swarming motility of *P. protegens* CHA0, *P. protegens* Pf-5, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its sessilin mutant CMR12a-Clp1.

3.3.5 In vitro antibiosis activity against R. solani and Oomycete pathogens

Orfamide A produced by *P. protegens* CHA0, and orfamide B and G produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, were compared in further bioassays. Orfamide A and orfamide B differ only by an amino acid substitution at the fourth position: a valine in orfamide A and an isoleucine in orfamide B; orfamide B and orfamide G share the same amino acid sequence but differ in length of the fatty acid chain, a C_{14} for orfamide B and C_{16} for orfamide G (Table 3.5). Previous results showed that orfamide B suppressed mycelial growth and caused increased hyphal branching of *R. solani* AG 4-HGI at 100 μ M (Olorunleke et al., 2015b). Moreover, orfamide A showed zoospore lysis activity against *Phytophthora ramorum* Pr-102 (Gross et al., 2007). We wished to assess whether the subtle structural differences between orfamide A, B and G would influence these activities. The three orfamides caused increased hyphal branching of *R. solani* AG 4-HGI at 100 μ M, while lower concentrations were not effective (Figure 3.5). At concentrations of 25 μ M or higher all orfamides could lyse zoospore of *Phytophthora porri* CBS 127099 and *Pythium ultimum* within 55 - 70 seconds. At concentrations of 20 and 25 μ M, orfamide A was slightly faster in causing zoospore lysis than the two other orfamides (Figure 3.6).

Chapter 3



Figure 3.5 Microscopic assays showing the effect of various concentrations of orfamides (Orfamide A, orfamide B and orfamide G) on hyphal branching of *R. solani* AG 4-HGI, scale bar = $100 \mu m$.



Figure 3.6 Effect of orfamides (orfamide A, orfamide B and orfamide G) on the viability of zoospores of the oomycete pathogens *Pythium ultimum* and *Phytophthora porri* CBS 127099 (B). Data are the mean of three repetitions. Vertical bars indicate standard deviations. Different letters indicate significant differences among different treatments for that specific concentration (Tukey's test, $\alpha = 0.05$).

3.3.6 Orfamides inhibit appressoria formation in M. oryzae

Subsequently, we tested whether orfamides would have an effect against the rice blast pathogen *M.* oryzae. An *in vitro* spore germination assay with *M. oryzae* isolate VT5M1 showed that both orfamide-treated and control treated spores had the same level of germination, with 92.1 % \pm 3.1 for the control, 90.1 % \pm 2.6 for orfamide A (50 µM), 91.7 % \pm 4.6 for orfamide B (50 µM) and 93.1 % \pm 3.2 for orfamide G (50 µM). Orfamides (Orfamide A, B and G) did not show any antagonistic effect against *M. oryzae* isolate VT5M1 in an *in vitro* paper-agar disc diffusion assay (data not shown). However, the three compounds actively blocked appressoria formation in *M. oryzae* in a dose dependent manner (Figure 3.7A). Representative microscopic pictures showing the effect of orfamide A on appressoria mere formed in the treatment with 50 µM orfamide in two independent repeats.

3.3.7 Orfamides reduce blast disease severity on rice plants

Different concentrations of orfamide A, B and G were mixed with spores of *M. oryzae* isolate VT5M1 and sprayed on rice plants (Five-leaf stage) and disease symptoms were evaluated after 6 days. All compounds reduced the number of sporulating susceptible-type blast lesions at a concentration of 50 μ M, while lower concentrations were not effective (Figure 3.8).

Chapter 3



Figure 3.7 (A) Effect of different concentrations (1, 10 and 50 μ M) of orfamides (orfamide A, B and G) on appressorium formation in *Magnaporthe oryzae* VT5M1. The control treatment (Con) received the same amount of DMSO as the orfamide treatments. Data are shown as mean value (± SD) for three biological repeats. Different letters indicate significant differences among different treatments (Tukey's test; $\alpha = 0.05$). **(B)** Representative pictures of appressoria formation in *M. oryzae* in control (DMSO) and orfamide treatments after 8 h incubation (*in vitro* assay) or 24 h incubation (in planta assay). S, spore; GT, germ tube; Ap, appressorium. Scale bar is 20 μ m.

Chapter 3



Figure 3.8 Influence of orfamides (orfamide A, B and G) on rice blast symptoms caused by *M. oryzae* isolate VT5M1. Spores of *M. oryzae* were mixed with different concentrations of orfamides and sprayed on rice plants at the five-leaf stage. Disease was assessed 6 dpi by counting the number of sporulating susceptible-type lesions on the fourth leaf of rice plants and expressed relative to control plants. Biocontrol assays were repeated independently three times and showed similar results, data from one representative experiment are shown. Different letters indicate significant differences among different treatments (Mann-Whitney: n = 24; $\alpha = 0.05$). Pictures show representative disease symptoms in the different treatments. Black arrows in the enlargement of the pictures indicate representative symptoms of sporulating lesions (on the left side of the pictures) and resistant lesions (on the right side of the pictures), respectively.

3.4 Discussion

This study shows that Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c produces orfamide-type CLPs, including two new orfamide homologues that we termed orfamide F and orfamide G. Orfamide production appears to be associated with P. protegens and taxonomically related species. Orfamide producers are plant associated *Pseudomonas* species isolated from the rhizosphere of both dicots and monocots including tobacco (P. protegens CHA0) (Stutz et al., 1986), cotton (P. protegens Pf-5) (Howell et al., 1979), shepherd's purse (P. protegens Cab57) (Takeuchi et al., 2014), cocoyam (Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and CMR5c) (Perneel et al., 2007), and corn (P. fluorescens Wayne1R) (Rong et al., 2012). Moreover, also *Pseudomonas* sp. PH1b isolated from the phytotelma (= water body) of a carnivorous plant and Pseudomonas sp. CMAA1215 from Brazilian mangroves (Vasconcellos et al., 2013) have the genetic information to produce orfamides. Phylogenetic analysis based on the housekeeping genes rpoD and gyrB shows that P. fluorescens Wayne1R (a rifampicin resistant variant of P. fluorescens Wayne1) groups with P. protegens (Figure 3.2B) while Pseudomonas sp. PH1b is more distantly related to P. protegens. It was already shown by Redondo-Nieto et al. (2013) based on a phylogenomic analysis that P. fluorescens Waynel is closely related to P. protegens Pf-5. Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a, CMR5c and CMAA1215 clearly belong to a distinct phylogenetic group. Strikingly, however, is the very close relationship between *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c from Cameroon and Pseudomonas sp. CMAA1215 from Brazil. These two isolates probably have their ecological niche in common, namely a tropical area with periods of high humidity alternating with dry periods.

Bioinformatic analysis of the orfamide gene clusters shows that orfamide biosynthesis genes and flanking regions closely follow the taxonomic relationship among the isolates. This suggests that the orfamide gene cluster is ancestral and not obtained by horizontal gene transfer. Orfamide biosynthesis genes and flanking regions in *P. protegens* are highly conserved and isolates belonging to this species secrete orfamide A as the main CLP, which was also confirmed by chemical analysis for *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5. Bioinformatic analysis results showed that the more distantly related isolate *Pseudomonas* sp. PH1b probably also produces orfamide A. *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c produce orfamide B as their main CLP. Since *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and CMAA1215 are very similar in their nonribosomal peptide synthetases and flanking region (Figure

3.2A and Table 3.3) is very likely that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMAA1215 also produces orfamide B.

Most *Pseudomonas* NRPS structural genes are linked together without disruption by other genes, although viscosin group (WLIP and massetolides, etc.), entolysin group and xantholysin group NRPS peptides do not (de Bruijn et al., 2008; de Bruijn et al., 2007; Li et al., 2013; Vallet-Gely et al., 2010). The orfamide- synthetases compared in this study do seem to follow this rule (Figure 3.1). The structural identification showed that co-produced orfamides not only differ from each other in amino acid sequence, but also in fatty acid residue, with variable length and degree of unsaturation (Table 3.5). A single orfamide-producer can synthesize orfamides containing both saturated and unsaturated fatty acid chains (Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and CMR5c). P. protegens can incorporate different amino acids by the same A domain (Figure 3.2A, Figure 3.3 and Table 3.5). For instance, the fourth A domain can incorporate both valine and isoleucine, although in this species the incorporation of isoleucine seems to be preferred, since orfamide A is most abundantly produced. The fourth A domain of Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a seems to be less flexible since these strains only produce orfamides with a valine at the fourth position. Flexibility in the A domain has also been observed for putisolvin biosynthesis. The 11th A domain of putisolvin-synthetase can use valine/isoleucine/leucine, but the production of putisolvin I containing valine is preferred (Dubern et al., 2008). The mechanisms of this type of synthesizing and catalyzing remain unclear. However, the fact that a single domain can activate two or more different amino acids, leads to difficulties in deducing amino acid sequence only by bioinformatic analysis of peptide synthetase in *Pseudomonas* species.

The amount of semi-purified orfamides that can be obtained from *P. protegens* CHA0 is much higher than for Pf-5, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and CMR12a in liquid KB medium (data not shown). This could point to differences in secretion or regulation of these compounds in the various strains. A NodT type outer membrane lipoprotein is located upstream of orfamide-synthetases of *P. protegens* and *Pseudomonas* sp. PH1b, but not in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a, CMR5c and CMAA1215. Together with the MacA and MacB encoding genes downstream of the orfamide synthetases, these lipoproteins are probably involved in orfamide transport across the inner and outer membrane, but this needs to be confirmed experimentally. Moreover, flanking regions of *Pseudomonas* NRPS structural genes contain one or more *luxR* or *luxR*-like transcriptional regulator genes that control lipopeptide biosynthesis (de Bruijn and Raaijmakers, 2009). Accordingly, this study also shows that

orfamide production was blocked in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c when *luxR* type transcriptional regulator encoding genes located at the flanking region of orfamide-synthetase were disrupted (Figure 3.4A). It should be noted however that lipopeptide regulation in *Pseudomonas* is very complex. Recently it was shown that chaperone protein ClpA together with the serine protease ClpP regulated massetolide biosynthesis in *P. fluorescens* SS101 via the LuxR-type transcriptional regulator MassAR, the heat shock proteins DnaK and DnaJ and via proteins involved in the TCA cycle (Song et al., 2015). It is not unlikely that strain-dependent differences in this regulatory circuit account for the differences in orfamide production that we observed in the tested strains.

The structural differences among orfamide A, orfamide B and orfamide G allowed us to study whether the difference in amino acid at the fourth position and the length of fatty acid residue has any effect on the biological activity. In case of iturin-type Bacillus lipopeptides it has been shown that biological activity against fungal pathogens increases with the number of carbon atoms in β amino fatty acid chain (Tanaka et al., 2014). The defense-inducing activity of surfactin-type Bacillus lipopeptides was reduced for some amino acid substitutions and completely lost for surfactins with fatty acid chains shorter than 14 carbons (Henry et al., 2011). In our work, however, the residue in position 4 or the length of the fatty acid chain had no obvious influence on biological activity against oomycete or fungal pathogens. Microscopic assays showed that all orfamides increased hyphal branching of R. solani AG 4-HGI (Figure 3.5), indicative of mycelial growth inhibition (Olorunleke et al., 2015b). These orfamides however did not show any antibiotic activity against R. solani AG 4-HGI by the paper disc-agar diffusion assay as described by Gross et al. (2007). These data confirm the positive results obtained with orfamide B in Rhizoctonia branching (Olorunleke et al., 2015b) and the negative results obtained with orfamide A in paper-agar disc diffusion assay published previously (Gross et al., 2007) and indicate that different methods for testing in vitro antibiosis activity may lead to different results. It has been shown before that the CLP viscosinamide co-incubated with R. solani changed the morphology of the hyphae of this fungal pathogen; hyphae were highly branched compared with control treatments (Raaijmakers et al., 2010; Thrane et al., 1999). At concentrations of 25 µM or higher, orfamides (orfamide A, B and G) caused zoospore lysis of *Phytophthora porri* CBS 127099 and Pythium ultimum within 55-70 seconds (Figure 3.6). Orfamide A was slightly faster in lysing zoospores at concentrations of 20 and 25 µM than the two other orfamides, but the difference is subtle and was not observed at lower or higher concentrations. It has been reported before that orfamide A and the viscosin family CLPs WLIP and viscosinamide, are able to lyse zoospores of the oomycete pathogen *Phytophthora ramorum* (de Bruijn et al., 2007; Gross et al., 2007; Thrane et al., 2000).

Blast disease, caused by the filamentous ascomycete fungus *M. oryzae*, is one of the major diseases in rice (Dean et al., 2012) and the productivity of rice is threatened by this pathogen worldwide. M. oryzae can directly penetrate the plant cuticle and cell wall of rice by means of appressoria in which a turgor pressure is build up. Inhibition of appressoria formation in *M. oryzae* can significantly reduce its pathogenicity in plants (Liu et al., 2011). The orfamides tested (orfamide A, B and G) were equally active in inhibiting appressoria formation at 10 and 50 µM and reduced the number of susceptible blast lesions on rice at 50 µM. Spence et al. (2014) already revealed that P. protegens CHA0 can inhibit appressorium formation of *M. oryzae*, but in their study the corresponding metabolite and underlying mechanism were not elucidated. Intriguingly, biosurfactants such as mannosylerythritol lipids and the synthetic surfactant Tween 20 also blocked appressoria formation by *M. oryzae* on a hydrophobic substrate, but failed to protect rice against blast disease attack. Symptoms on rice leaves caused by M. oryzae were neither suppressed nor enhanced by the mannosylerythritol lipids treatment while Tween 20 treatment even increased rice blast severity (Yoshida et al., 2015). These authors hypothesized that inhibition of appressorium formation may be due to changes in surface hydrophobicity by treatment with the surfactant and that appressorium formation is probably not inhibited on the leaf surfaces. In the case of orfamides, however, it appears that appressorium formation is also inhibited on rice leaves. It remains to be investigated whether this is due to effects on surface hydrophobicity or to direct effects of orfamides on appressorium development. Induced resistance can be excluded as a mechanism explaining the effects of orfamide on rice blast. Rice roots inoculated with Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c were as susceptible to M. oryzae as control plants and soil drench with purified orfamides did not induce resistance to the fungus (Ma and Hofte, unpublished results). Likewise, root inoculation with P. protegens CHA0 did not result in induced resistance against *M. oryzae* in rice plants (Spence et al., 2014).

Although orfamides do not induce resistance against *M. oryzae*, we recently found that orfamides can trigger defense-related responses in rice cell cultures and induce resistance against the necrotrophic

fungus *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* in rice plants (see Chapter 6). We are currently investigating this interaction in more detail.

Acknowledgment

Z.M. is funded by scholarships from China Scholarship Council (CSC, No.201204910376) and a special research fund (Bijzonder Onderzoeksfonds, BOF) from Ghent University. The Research Foundation–Flanders (FWO–Vlaanderen) is acknowledged for a postdoctoral fellowship and a research grants to D.S. (1.5.133.13N) and J.C.M. (G.0901.10 and G.0422.13). J.C.M. acknowledges Ghent University for a 4-year BOF research grant to N.G. The 500 MHz NMR equipment was funded by the Hercules Foundation (AUGE09/006). We would like to thank L. Franzil (Faculty of Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech, University of Liège, Belgium), N. Lemeire (Ghent University, Belgium) and I. Delaere (Ghent University, Belgium) for technical assistance during this study. The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Chapter 4. Interplay between orfamides, sessilins and phenazines in the control of *Rhizoctonia* diseases by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a

List of contributors

Feyisara Eyiwumi Olorunleke, Gia Khuong Hoang Hua, Nam Phuong Kieu, Zongwang Ma, Monica Höfte

Affiliations

Laboratory of Phytopathology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

A version of this chapter has been published in **Environmental Microbiological Reports** (2015) 7(5):774-81. doi: 10.1111/1758-2229.12310

Abstract

We investigated the role of phenazines and cyclic lipopeptides (CLPs) (orfamides and sessilins), antagonistic metabolites produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a, in the biological control of damping-off disease on Chinese cabbage (*Brassica chinensis*) caused by *R. solani* AG 2-1 and root rot disease on bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) caused by *R. solani* AG 4-HGI. A *Pseudomonas* mutant that only produced phenazines suppressed damping-off disease on Chinese cabbage to the same extent as wild type CMR12a, whereas its efficacy to reduce root rot on bean was strongly impaired. In both pathosystems, the phenazine mutant that produced both CLPs was equally effective, but mutants that produced only one CLP lost biocontrol activity. *In vitro* microscopic assays revealed that mutants that only produced sessilins or orfamides inhibited mycelial growth of *R. solani* when applied together, while they were ineffective on their own. Phenazine-1-carboxamide suppressed mycelial growth of *R. solani* AG 2-1 but had no effect on AG 4-HGI. Orfamide B suppressed mycelial growth of both *R. solani* anastomosis groups in a dose-dependent way. Our results point to an additive interaction between both CLPs. Moreover, phenazines alone are sufficient to suppress *Rhizoctonia* disease on Chinese cabbage, while they need to work in concert with the CLPs on bean.

4.1 Introduction

Cyclic lipopeptides (CLPs) are bacterial metabolites with biosurfactant activity composed of a cyclic oligopeptide lactone ring coupled to a fatty acid tail. They are synthesized by non-ribosomal peptide synthetases, encoded by large gene clusters (Finking and Marahiel, 2004). Although CLPs can function as virulence factors in plant pathogenic Pseudomonads (Kunkel and Zhongying, 2006; Pauwelyn et al., 2013), they have drawn increasing interest for their versatile functions in plant beneficial *Pseudomonas* (reviewed by Olorunleke et al., 2015). These functions include involvement in biofilm formation, motility and antimicrobial activity against a wide range of microorganisms including fungi, bacteria, viruses and oomycetes. Several CLPs produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. have been implicated in the biocontrol of plant pathogens *in vivo* including massetolide A (Tran et al., 2007; Le et al., 2012; Van De Mortel et al., 2012), viscosinamide (Nielsen et al., 1999; Thrane et al., 2000), putisolvin (Kruijt et al., 2009; Le et al., 2012), sclerosin (Berry et al., 2010) and sessilin (D'aes et al., 2011; Hua and Höfte, 2015).

Phenazines are heterocyclic nitrogen-containing compounds produced by bacteria. These metabolites play a vital role in the biocontrol of plant diseases (Tambong and Höfte, 2001; Chin-A-Woeng et al., 2003; Mavrodi et al., 2006; D'aes et al., 2011; Le et al., 2012; Hua and Höfte, 2015) and contribute to biofilm formation and virulence (Price-Whelan et al., 2006; Pierson and Pierson, 2010; Selin et al., 2010).

Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a was isolated from the rhizosphere of tropical tuber cocoyam (*Xanthosoma sagittifolium*) in Cameroon. Taxonomically, CMR12a belongs to the *Pseudomonas fluorescens* complex and is positioned between the *Pseudomonas protegens* and *Pseudomonas chlororaphis* group (D'aes et al., 2014). This strain produces several metabolites including two classes of CLPs and two phenazines, namely PCA and its main phenazine compound, PCN (Perneel et al., 2007; D'aes et al., 2011; De Maeyer et al., 2013). The two classes of CLPs produced by CMR12a were recently characterized as sessilins and orfamides. This strain produces three major orfamide derivatives designated as orfamide B, D and E with m/z [M+H]⁺ values of 1281.9, 1279.8 and 1254.0, respectively, and three sessilin derivatives, sessilin A, B and C, with m/z [M+2H]²⁺ values of 1015.2, 1024.2 and 993.2, respectively (D'aes et al., 2014). Sessilins are structurally related

to tolaasins produced by the mushroom pathogen *Pseudomonas tolaasii*, whereas the structure of the orfamides produced by CMR12a is very similar to that of orfamides from *P. protegens* Pf-5. *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a, however, mainly produces orfamide B, while *P. protegens* Pf-5 predominately produces orfamide A (Gross et al., 2007). Orfamides A and B differ in the amino acid at position 4 in the peptide chain which is D-allo-isoleucine in orfamide A and valine in orfamide B (D'aes et al., 2014). It was shown that sessilins and orfamides play vital but distinctive roles in traits contributing to rhizosphere fitness. Sessilins are important for biofilm formation, while orfamides are crucial for the swarming motility of CMR12a (D'aes et al., 2014).

CMR12a can protect cocoyam and bean against root rot diseases caused by *Pythium myriotylum* (Perneel et al., 2007) and *R. solani* (D'aes et al., 2011), respectively. In an *R. solani*-bean pathosystem, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a reduced bean root rot caused by two anastomosis groups (AGs), 2-2 and 4-HGI, of *R. solani*. In this pathosystem, the involvement of phenazines and sessilins in the biocontrol efficacy of CMR12a was clearly demonstrated by using mutants deficient in the production of one or both metabolites (D'aes et al., 2011). At that time, however, orfamide mutants of CMR12a were not available. Moreover, a possible interaction of dual lipopeptides produced by a plant beneficial *Pseudomonas* bacterium in biocontrol of plant pathogens has not been shown before. Interestingly, CMR12a offers us the opportunity not only to investigate such interaction among two lipopeptides but also together with phenazines. Besides, until now, orfamides have not been implicated in the biocontrol of plant pathogens *in vivo* although it was shown that orfamide A produced by *P. protegens* F6 has insecticidal activity against the aphid *Myzus persicae* (Jang et al., 2013). Thus, in this work, we investigated the interaction between sessilins, orfamides and phenazines of CMR12a in the biocontrol of *R. solani* in two plant systems namely bean and Chinese cabbage using various mutants impaired in the production of phenazines and/or CLPs.

4.2 Materials and methods

4.2.1 Strains, plants, and their growth conditions

Pseudomonas bacteria and fungi used in this study are shown in Table 4.1. Pseudomonas strains and *R. solani* were maintained on KB and PDA plates, respectively. All strains were routinely grown at 28 °C. Sand and potting soil were autoclaved twice on two successive days. Plants were grown in substrate containing 50% potting soil and 50% sand (w/w) (Hua and Höfte, 2015). Seedlings of Chinese cabbage were grown in a controlled-environment chamber at 22°C, relative humidity (RH) = 60%, 12 h photoperiod. While bean seedlings were grown in a controlled-environment chamber at 25°C, RH = 60%, 16 h photoperiod. Seedlings of bean and Chinese cabbage were watered every two days to maintain soil moisture near field capacity.

Table 4.1 Microorganisms used in this study

Microorganisms	Metabolites produced ^a	Reference
Pseudomonas		
CMR12a (WT) ^b	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁺ ; phenazines, sessilins and orfamides	Perneel et al. (2007)
$CMR12a-\Delta Phz(P)$	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁺ ; sessilins and orfamides	D'aes et al. (2011)
CMR12a-Clp1 (S)	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁺ ; phenazines and orfamides	D'aes et al. (2011)
CMR12a-ΔClp2 (O)	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁻ ; phenazines and sessilins	D'aes et al. (2014)
CMR12a-∆Clp2-Clp1 (OS)	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁻ ; phenazines	D'aes et al. (2014)
CMR12a- ΔPhz -Clp1 (PS)	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁺ ; orfamides	D'aes et al. (2011)
CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$ (PO)	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁻ ; sessilins	D'aes et al. (2014)
CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$ -Clp1 (POS)	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁻ ; null	D'aes et al. (2014)
R. solani		
AG 2-1 BK008-2-1	Highly aggressive isolate of wirestem on	Pannecoucque et al. (2008)
AG 4-HGI CuLT-Rs36	cauliflower in Belgium Highly aggressive isolate of root rot disease on bean in Cuba	Nerey et al. (2010)

^a PHZ: phenazines; CLP1: sessilins; CLP2: orfamides; plus+: metabolite is produced; minus-: metabolite is not produced. CLP production in CMR12a and mutants was analysed using liquid chromatography-eletrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI-MS) analysis of cell-free culture supernatants (D'aes et al., 2014).

^b Letters between brackets refer to codes used to indicate mutants in Figures 4.1 and 4.2

4.2.2 Chemicals

Orfamide B was purified following a protocol published by Ma et al. (2016a). Purified PCN was obtained as described by Perneel et al. (2008).

4.2.3 Bacterial application, pathogen inoculation and disease rating

For bean plants, *Pseudomonas* strains were grown for 24 h on King's B medium (KB; King et al., 1954), suspended in sterile saline (0.85% NaCl) and applied to substrate containing 50% potting soil and 50% sand (w/w) to obtain a final concentration of 10^7 CFU g⁻¹ of growth substrate before sowing. *R. solani* AG 2-1 isolate BK008-2-1 inoculum was produced on sterile wheat kernels as described by Hua and Höfte (2015), except that AG 2-1 inoculated kernels were incubated for two weeks before use. Experiments were performed twice and every treatment consisted of eight trays with three seedlings each. Two infected kernels were placed between two 4-day-old cabbage seedlings, while control treatments were inoculated with sterile wheat kernels. Disease severity on roots and hypocotyls was recorded 14 days after inoculation by using the 0 – 4 rating scale: 0 = healthy, no symptoms; 1 = small black or brown lesions less than 1 mm in diameter; 2 = lesion covering less than 75% of the stem or root surface; 3 = lesion covering more than 75% of the stem or root surface; and 4 = seedling dead.

Pseudomonas strains were produced as described in the legend of Figure 4.1 and applied to substrate containing 50% potting soil and 50% sand (w/w) to obtain a final concentration of 10^6 CFU g⁻¹ of growth substrate before sowing. Experiments were performed twice and every treatment consisted of three trays with 10 seedlings each. Bean seedlings were inoculated three days after sowing by placing a row of 40 kernels fully covered by hyphae of *R. solani* AG 4-HGI isolate CuLT-Rs36 in each tray as described by Hua and Höfte (2015). Disease severity on roots and hypocotyls was recorded six days after inoculation of *R. solani* AG 4-HGI isolate CuLT-Rs36 using the 0 – 4 rating scale described in the legend of Figure 4.1.

4.2.4 Root colonization assay

Roots from plants were randomly chosen, collected and rinsed carefully with sterilized water. Roots were ground with a mortar and pestle in sterilized saline (0.85 % sodium chloride, w/v), and the bacterial suspension was serial diluted and plated on KB plates. Bacterial enumeration were conducted by counting the bacteria showing same morphorlogy as original inoculants.

4.2.5 Microscopic observation

Sterile microscopic glass slides were covered with a thin, flat layer of water agar (Bacto agar; Difco) and placed in a plastic Petri dish containing a moist sterile filter paper. An agar plug (diameter = 5 mm) taken from an actively growing colony of *R. solani* was inoculated at the center of each glass slide. Two droplets (15 μ l each) of bacterial suspension (10⁶ CFU ml⁻¹), alone or in combination with 10 μ M orfamide B (50/50; v/v), or orfamide B (10 and 100 μ M) or PCN (100 nM and 1 μ M) alone were placed at two sides of the glass slide (about 2 cm from the fungal plug). All plates were incubated for 36 h at 28°C before evaluation under an Olympus BX51 microscope.

4.3 Results and discussion

4.3.1 Biocontrol effect of Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and its mutants

No growth inhibition effects or disease symptoms were observed on bean and cabbage seedlings upon bacteria application, indicating that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its mutants were not phytotoxic or pathogenic to bean and cabbage seedlings (data not shown).

In two independent experiments, damping-off disease on Chinese cabbage caused by *R. solani* AG 2-1, was significantly suppressed when the growth substrate was mixed with wild-type strain CMR12a (WT) or mutants (see Table 4.1 for details) that still produced phenazines [CMR12a-Clp1 (S), CMR12a- Δ Clp2 (O) and CMR12a- Δ Clp2-Clp1 (OS)] or both CLPs [CMR12a- Δ Phz (P)] (Figure 4.1). When mutants that only produced orfamides [CMR12a- Δ Phz-Clp1 (PS)] or sessilins [CMR12a- Δ Phz- Δ Clp2 (PO)] were applied, no biocontrol effect was observed. Likewise, a mutant unable to produce phenazines and CLPs [CMR12a- Δ Phz- Δ Clp2-Clp1 (POS)] lost its biocontrol activity. This suggests that phenazines alone can effectively control *Rhizoctonia* damping-off, whereas in the absence of phenazines, orfamides and sessilins are needed together to provide disease control.



Figure 4.1 Biocontrol effect of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its mutants impaired in phenazine and/or CLP production towards *Rhizoctonia* damping-off on Chinese cabbage in two independent experiments. Con: healthy control; WT: wild-type *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a; Rs: *R. solani* AG 2-1; P: phenazine mutant; S: sessilin mutant; O: orfamide mutant. Mutant abbreviations are further explained in Table 4.1. The table below the figure indicates metabolites that are still produced by the various mutants.

Data are expressed as percent disease index, and bars indicated with the same letters are not statistically different based on the Kruskal–Wallis and Mann–Whitney non-parametric tests (P = 0.05).



Figure 4.2 Biocontrol effect of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its mutants impaired in phenazine and/or CLP production towards *Rhizoctonia* root rot on bean in two independent experiments. Con: healthy control; WT: wild-type *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a; Rs: *R. solani* AG 4-HGI; P: phenazine mutant; S: sessilin mutant; O: orfamide mutant. Mutant abbreviations are further explained in Table 4.1. The table below the figure indicates metabolites that are still produced by the various mutants.

Data are expressed as percent disease index, and bars indicated with the same letters are not statistically different based on the Kruskal–Wallis and Mann–Whitney non-parametric tests (P = 0.05).

Root rot disease of bean, caused by *R. solani* AG 4-HGI, was significantly reduced when the growth substrate was mixed with wild-type strain CMR12a or mutants that either produce both CLPs (P) or phenazines together with one of the CLPs (O or S) (Figure 4.2). These mutants were in general less effective than the wild-type strain. In two independent experiments, biocontrol activity was stronger for mutants that produced both CLPs (P) or phenazines in combination with sessilins (O) than for

mutants which produced phenazines together with orfamides (S). On the other hand, mutants that only produced phenazines (OS) or one class of CLPs (PS, PO) showed a drastically reduced biocontrol activity.

Unlike in the cabbage pathosystem, phenazines alone were not sufficient but needed to interact with sessilins and orfamides for effective control of bean root rot disease. Results of the bean experiment are in line with previous reports on the importance of phenazines and sessilins in biocontrol of the bean root rot disease (D'aes et al., 2011; Hua and Höfte, 2015). Besides, phenazines and rhamnolipids (glycolipid type biosurfactants) produced by *P. aeruginosa* PNA1, acted synergistically in the biocontrol of *Pythium* diseases on bean and cocoyam (Perneel et al., 2008). Difference in the response of AG 4-HGI and AG 2-1 to the CMR12a mutant which only produces phenazines (OS) could be due to differences in plant root system, root exudates, or fungal sensitivity to phenazines. However, in both systems, sessilins and orfamides need to work in tandem for successful biocontrol in the absence of phenazines. In the conditions tested, these CLPs may not be synthesized in sufficient amounts to be effective on their own. Another plausible explanation for the additive effect demonstrated by sessilins and orfamides in the biocontrol capacity of CMR12a could be linked to their physiological functions which include biofilm formation and swarming motility, respectively (D'aes et al., 2014).

Bacterial strains were well established in the rhizosphere of bean and cabbage plants but differed in their ability to colonize roots (Tables 4.2 and 4.3). In the bean system, variation was observed among treatments and repetitions in time (Table 4.2). In the cabbage system, root colonization had to be tested in separate experiments with sand since roots of 14-day old cabbage seedlings are very delicate and could not be removed intact from the potting soil/sand substrate used in the biocontrol experiments. In this system, root colonization was highest for mutants that no longer produced orfamides (Table 4.3), which could be attributed to the role of sessilins in biofilm formation although we do not observe a similar scenario with the bean system (Table 4.2). Besides, the variability recorded in bacterial populations between plant systems could be driven by differences in substrates used. However, these variable bacterial populations were in the range of that necessary to obtain optimal biological control (Raaijmakers et al., 1999; Haas and Défago, 2005; D'aes et al., 2011) and did not influence disease suppressiveness by the strains.

Table	4.2	Root	coloniz	zation	data	of I	Pseud	omona	as (CMR12a	and	mutants	s imp	baired	1n	phena	azıne
and/or	CLI	P proc	luction	obtain	ed fro	om 1	roots	of bea	n s	eedlings	sever	n days a	after	inocu	latio	n wi	th <i>R</i> .
solani	AG 4	4-HG	[.														

Treatment	Phenazines and CLPs produced	Population density of CMR12a and mutants ^a (in log CFU g ⁻¹ of fresh root)			
		Repetition 1	Repetition 2		
CMR12a	Phenazines, sessilins and orfamides	6.5 ± 0.2 c	6.1 ± 0.3 ab		
CMR12a- ΔPhz	Sessilins and orfamides	6.3 ± 0.3 bc	$6.3 \pm 0.2 \text{ b}$		
CMR12a-Clp1	Phenazines and orfamides	6.4 ± 0.3 bc	5.8 ± 0.3 a		
CMR12a-∆Clp2	Phenazines and sessilins	$6.5 \pm 0.1 \text{ c}$	6.1 ± 0.3 ab		
CMR12a-∆Clp2-Clp1	Phenazines	5.9 ± 0.3 a	6.2 ± 0.3 ab		
CMR12a-∆ <i>Phz</i> -Clp1	Orfamides	6.1 ± 0.2 ab	6.4 ± 0.4 b		
CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$	Sessilins	6.2 ± 0.2 b	5.9 ± 0.3 a		
CMR12a-Δ <i>Phz</i> -ΔClp2-Clp1	Null	6.2 ± 0.2 b	6.1 ± 0.4 ab		

^a Root colonization capacity of *Pseudomonas* strains was determined for five plants randomly selected from three replicate boxes per treatment. Experiment was performed twice. Data of the two experiments were log10 transformed before statistical analysis. Within each column, values followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to the Tukey tests (P = 0.05).

Table 4.3 Colonization capacity of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and mutants impaired in phenazine and/or CLP production on roots of Chinese cabbage.

Treatment	Phenazines and CLPs produced	Population density of CMR12a and mutants (in log CFU g ⁻¹ of fresh root) ^a			
CMR12a	Phenazines, sessilin and orfamide	6.8 ± 0.3 a	$8.3 \pm 0.1 a$		
CMR12a- ΔPhz	Sessilin and orfamide	6.7 ± 0.4 a	$8.3 \pm 0.3 a$		
CMR12a-Clp1	Phenazines and orfamide	6.9 ± 0.2 a	$8.3 \pm 0.2 a$		
CMR12a- Δ Clp2	Phenazines and sessilin	7.2 ± 0.1 bc	$8.9\pm0.3~c$		
CMR12a- Δ Clp2-Clp1	Phenazines	$7.3 \pm 0.1 \text{ c}$	$8.8\pm0.2\ c$		
CMR12a-∆ <i>Phz</i> -Clp1	Orfamide	6.8 ± 0.1 a	$8.4 \pm 0.3 \ a$		
CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$	Sessilin	$7.3 \pm 0.1 \text{ c}$	$8.9\pm0.3~c$		
CMR12a-Δ <i>Phz</i> -ΔClp2-Clp1	Null	$7.1 \pm 0.2 \text{ b}$	$8.6 \pm 0.3 \text{ b}$		

^a Sets of five pre-germinated Chinese cabbage seeds were incubated for 30 min in bacterial suspensions ($OD_{620} = 1.0$) prepared from overnight cultures of CMR12a and its mutants on KB agar plates. Seeds were sown in sand, which was autoclaved twice on two successive days. Cabbage seedlings were kept in a growth chamber at 22 °C and RH = 60%, with a 12 h photoperiod and fertilized every three days with Hoagland solution (Hoagland and Arnon, 1950). Eighteen-day old plants were uprooted and bacterial populations present on their roots were determined as described by Hua and Höfte (2015). The entire experiment was done twice and data from both experiments are shown. Data were log10 transformed before analysis. Within each column, values followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to the Tukey tests (n = 5, P = 0.05).

4.3.2 In vitro antagonistic activity of Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and mutants against R. solani

Since our plant experiments suggested an additive interaction of two (sessilins and orfamides/sessilins and phenazines/orfamides and phenazines) or all three metabolites in order to obtain successful biocontrol by CMR12a, we wanted to test this interaction under *in vitro* conditions. The antagonism of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its mutants towards *R. solani* isolates AG 4-HGI and AG 2-1 was studied using microscopic glass slides covered with a thin film of water agar as previously described (D'aes et al., 2011). Application of CMR12a strongly inhibited the growth of *R. solani* AG 2-1 and AG 4-HGI, resulting in a remarkable increase in branch frequency as compared with that of the negative control (Figure 4.3A). No inhibition zones were formed between fungus and bacteria when mutants that only produced orfamides (CMR12a- ΔPhz -Clp1) or sessilins (CMR12a- ΔPhz - Δ Clp2) were applied. On the other hand, growth inhibition comparable to the wild-type strain was obtained when the two mutants were concurrently inoculated on the glass slide (Figure 4.3A).





Figure 4.3 Microscopic assays showing the effect of various treatments on mycelial growth and hyphal branching of *R. solani* AG 2-1 and *R. solani* AG 4-HGI. A. Effect of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a or mutants that only produce sessilins (CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$) or orfamides (CMR12a- ΔPhz -Clp1), alone or in combination. B. Effect of 100 nM or 1 μ M purified PCN. C. Effect of 10 or 100 μ M purified orfamide B. D. Effect of complementing *Pseudomonas* CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$ with 10 μ M purified orfamide B.

The size bar represents $200 \,\mu\text{m}$ in all panels. Values indicate percentage growth inhibition relative to the control \pm the standard deviation (n = 3). Images were processed using Photoshop CC (Adobe). Growth inhibition effect of bacteria and pure compounds towards *R. solani* was expressed relative to the mycelial growth in the control. Three replicates of each slide were used and the bioassay was done twice. Representative photos are shown.

4.3.3 *In vitro* antagonistic activity of phenazine-1-carboxamide and orfamide B against *R. solani* AG 2-1 and AG 4-HGI

Subsequently, we tested the bioactivity of various concentrations of pure orfamide B and PCN towards R. solani AG 2-1 and AG 4-HGI using the same set-up. Unfortunately, we were unable to obtain sufficient amounts of pure sessilin, so this metabolite could not be included in the assays. In tests with R. solani AG 2-1, a PCN concentration of 100 nM was not effective, while 1 µM strongly inhibited mycelial growth (Figure 4.3B). Higher doses of PCN did not give an enhanced pathogen inhibition (data not shown). PCN at 1 µM was not effective against R. solani AG 4-HGI (Figure 4.3B), and even concentrations up to 100 µM were ineffective (data not shown), indicating that this anastomosis group is insensitive to PCN when applied alone. It has been reported before that anastomosis groups of R. solani can differ in their sensitivity to antifungal compounds such as gliotoxin produced by *Gliocladium virens* (Jones and Pettit, 1987) or fungicides such as pencycuron (Kataria et al., 1991). Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a produces about 140 µM PCN/OD₆₂₀ in still Luria-Bertani broth. Since an OD₆₂₀ of 1 corresponds to about 8×10^8 CFU ml⁻¹, 1 μ M PCN (= 224 ng $PCN ml^{-1}$) is a physiologically relevant concentration that could theoretically be produced by a population of 10^6 to 10^7 CFU g⁻¹ root. Mavrodi and colleagues (2012) reported values for PCA concentrations recovered from the rhizosphere of wheat in the same range. Our in vitro results may explain why the CMR12a mutant that only produced phenazines was as effective as the wild-type strain in controlling damping-off disease in Chinese cabbage caused by R. solani AG 2-1, whereas this mutant was strongly impaired in biocontrol efficacy against root rot caused by R. solani AG 4-HGI in the bean pathosystem.

In vitro assays with R. solani AG 2-1 using orfamide B concentrations of 10 and 100 μ M gave increased hyphal branching and clear inhibition zones in a dose-dependent way (Figure 4.3C).

However, 10 μ M orfamide B was not effective against *R. solani* AG 4-HGI. Growth inhibition and increased hyphal branching were only obtained with orfamide B at 100 μ M (Figure 4.3C). In contrast to our results, Gross and colleagues (2007) found that pure orfamide A at 100 μ M did not inhibit mycelial growth of *R. solani* AG 4 (subgroup not specified) on agar surfaces although orfamide A was shown to lyse zoospores of *Phytophthora* spp. with increasing concentration. This discrepancy could be due to differences in experimental set-up and the pathogen used, although it cannot be excluded that the structural difference between orfamide A and orfamide B influences biological activity. This remains to be tested further. Anyhow, the efficacy of orfamide B appears to be dose dependent, which could account for its inability to be independently effective when produced by a sessilin- and phenazine-defective mutant. Mycelial growth inhibition and hyphal branching could partly (for AG 4-HGI) or completely (for AG 2-1) be restored by adding 10 μ M orfamide B to the mutant that only produced sessilin (CMR12A- Δ Phz- Δ Clp2) (Figure 4.3D). Collectively, these results suggest an additive action between sessilins and orfamides in the biocontrol of *R. solani*.

4.4 Conclusions

Previous *in vivo* biocontrol experiments have shown the role of singular CLPs produced by strains of the *Pseudomonas* genus namely sclerosin, massetolide, viscosinamide and sessilin (Olorunleke et al., 2015). However, the role and interaction of two CLPs produced by a single *Pseudomonas* strain is to our knowledge, not yet reported. This work provides the first demonstration of interplay between two classes of CLPs, sessilins and orfamides together with phenazines, in biocontrol. In cabbage, phenazines alone are sufficient to suppress *Rhizoctonia* damping-off, whereas the co-production of sessilins and orfamides is required for successful disease control in the absence of phenazines. In contrast, the co-production of phenazines, sessilins and orfamides appears to be important for effective suppression of *Rhizoctonia* root rot of bean. This can at least in part be explained by the fact that *R. solani* AG 2-1 is very sensitive to PCN, while this compound does not affect *R. solani* AG 4-HGI when present alone. These data show that in addition to phenazines and sessilins (D'aes et al., 2011), also orfamides play a role in the biocontrol capacity of CMR12a. When applied at high concentration, pure orfamide B significantly inhibited *R. solani* AG 4-HGI and AG 2-1, suggesting

that the inhibitory effect of this CLP could be dose dependent and that on the plant root, concentrations of orfamide B are too low to be active alone. These results contribute to our knowledge about the interaction of several antibiotic metabolites in a *Pseudomonas* strain and how they contribute to the biocontrol potential of the producing organism.

Acknowledgements

Financial support for this research was provided by a grant to Gia Khuong Hoang Hua from the 'Special Research Fund' (BOF), Ghent University. Feyisara Eyiwumi Olorunleke is funded by the Schlumberger Faculty for the Future Fellowship. Zongwang Ma is funded by the Chinese Scholarship Council and the 'Special Research Fund' (BOF), Ghent University. We would like to thank Nadia Lemeire and Ilse Delaere for technical assistance during experiments.

Chapter 5. Role of phenazines and cyclic lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a in induced systemic resistance on rice and bean

List of contributors

Zongwang Ma^{a,†}, Gia Khuong Hoang Hua^{a,†}, Marc Ongena^b, Monica Höfte^{a,*}

Affiliation

^a Laboratory of Phytopathology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

^b Microbial Processes and Interactions Unit, Faculty of Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech, University of Liège Gembloux, Belgium

[†] Joint first author

*Author for correspondence (Monica Höfte)

monica.hofte@ugent.be

Running title: Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a elicits innate immunity in rice and bean

A version of this chapter has been published in **Environmental Microbiological Reports** (2016) doi: 10.1111/1758-2229.12454

Abstract

Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a produces two different classes of cyclic lipopeptides (CLPs) (orfamides and sessilins), which all play a role in direct antagonism against soilborne pathogens. Here we show that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a is also able to induce systemic resistance to *M. oryzae* on rice and to the web blight pathogen *R. solani* AG2-2 on bean. Plant assays with biosynthesis mutants of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a impaired in the production of phenazines and/or CLPs and purified metabolites revealed that distinct bacterial determinants are responsible for inducing systemic resistance in these two pathosystems. In rice, mutants impaired in phenazine production completely lost their ability to induce systemic resistance, while a soil drench with pure PCN at a concentration of 0.1 or 1 μ M was active in inducing resistance against *M. oryzae*. In bean, mutants that only produced phenazines, sessilins or orfamides were still able to induce systemic resistance against Rhizoctonia web blight, but a balanced production of these metabolites was needed. This study not only shows that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a can protect rice to blast disease and bean to web blight disease, but also displays that the determinants involved in induced systemic resistance are plant, pathogen and concentration dependent.

Keywords: *Magnaporthe oryzae*, orfamide, *Oryza sativa*, *Phaseolus vulgaris*, phenazine-1-carboxamide, *Rhizoctonia solani* AG2-2, sessilin

5.1 Introduction

Mechanisms involved in biocontrol of plant diseases by rhizosphere-inhabiting plant beneficial microorganisms include competition for nutrients or space, antibiosis, mycoparasitism and elicitation of the plant's innate immunity, also called induced systemic resistance (ISR) (Glick, 2012). ISR is defined as a type of systemically enhanced resistance against a broad spectrum of pathogens triggered upon root colonization by selected strains of non-pathogenic bacteria (De Vleesschauwer and Höfte, 2009) and arises as an efficient way to control plant diseases (Walters et al., 2013). Numerous bacterial traits can trigger ISR, including structural compounds of the cell envelope and secreted metabolites. In this way ISR resembles PAMP-triggered immunity, an immune response in plants triggered by recognition of pathogen- or microbe-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs/MAMPs) (Boller and He, 2009).

Pseudomonas spp. are among the most frequently studied model microorganisms for biocontrol and have been experimentally or commercially applied as biocontrol agents for crops (Höfte and Altier, 2010; Velivelli et al., 2014; Olorunleke et al., 2015a). Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a, a well-studied biocontrol strain, was isolated from rhizosphere of red cocoyam [Xanthosoma sagittifolium (L.) Schott] in Cameroon (Perneel et al., 2007). Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a belongs to an uncharacterized new species that is taxonomically positioned between P. protegens and P. chlororaphis in the P. fluorescens group (Ruffner et al., 2015; Flury et al., 2016). Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a produces PCA and PCN, and two different classes of CLPs. The strain produces or famide-type CLPs, which are commonly produced by P. protegens strains (Ma et al., 2016a), and sessilins, which are related to tolaasins, CLPs produced by the mushroom pathogen P. tolaasii (D'aes et al., 2014). Phenazines are nitrogen-containing heterocyclic compounds that can be produced by *Brevibacterium*, *Burkholderia*, Pseudomonas, Pectobacterium and Streptomyces (Budzikiewicz, 1993; Mavrodi et al., 2010). Phenazines play important roles in antibiosis, antitumor, antimalaria, antiparasitic activities, biofilm formation, and can even act as virulence factors (Laursen and Nielsen, 2004; Ramos et al., 2010). Pseudomonas derived CLPs are nonribosomal peptide synthetase (NRPS) synthesized lipopeptides, harboring hydrophobic and hydrophilic properties. These NRPS-derived CLPs can interact with cell membranes, and display broad biological activities against bacteria, fungi, viruses, oomycetes and protists (Raaijmakers et al., 2010). Our previous studies showed that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a has efficient biocontrol activity in cocoyam, bean and Chinese cabbage (Perneel et al., 2007; D'aes et al., 2011; Olorunleke et al., 2015b). Moreover, phenazines and CLPs play an active role in the direct antagonism of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a towards *Pythium* spp. (unpublished data) and *R. solani* (Olorunleke et al., 2015b).

However, the potential role of phenazines and CLPs from *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a in induced systemic resistance has not yet been studied. In this study, we evaluated the ISR capacity of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its main metabolites against rice blast caused by *M. oryzae*, and against Rhizoctonia web blight in bean. Rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) is the most important staple food in subtropical and tropical areas all over the world. Rice blast disease threatens rice productivity worldwide (Dean et al., 2012). The causal agent, the ascomycete *M. oryzae*, is a hemibiotrophic pathogen. Web blight is a leaf disease on bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) caused by different anastomosis groups (AGs) of the necrotrophic fungus *R. solani* Kühn (Teleomorph: *Thanatephorus cucumeris* Frank Donk), including *R. solani* AG2-2 (Nerey et al, 2010) and is a severe constraint in bean production (Gálvez et al. 1989).

5.2 Materials and methods

5.2.1 Strains, plant materials, and their growth conditions

Pseudomonas strains and fungi used in this study are shown in Table 5.1. *Pseudomonas* bacteria were grown on KB plates, while *R. solani* and *M. oryzae* were maintained on PDA and CM plates, respectively. All the microbes were routinely incubated at 28 °C. Bean cv. Prelude (Het Vlaams Zaadhuis, Waarschoot, Belgium) and rice CO-39 were routinely used as plant material in this study. The growth conditions of bean plants were exactly the same as shown in Chapter 4 (see Material and methods part). Rice was grown in the greenhouse under the condition described in Chapter 3 (see materials and methods part).

Microorganisms	Relevant characteristics ^a	References		
Pseudomonas				
CMR12a (WT) ^b	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁺ ; phenazines, sessilins and orfamides	Perneel et al. (2007)		
CMR12a- ΔPhz (P)	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁺ ; mutant with deletion of phenazine	D'aes et al. (2011)		
CMR12a-Clp1 (S)	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁺ ; mutant with insertion in sessilin biosynthesis genes, Gm ^R , produces phenazines and orfamides	D'aes et al. (2011)		
CMR12a- Δ Clp2 (O)	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁻ ; mutant with deletion of orfamide biosynthesis genes, produces phenazines and sessilins	D'aes et al. (2014)		
CMR12a- Δ Clp2-Clp1 (OS)	PHZ ⁺ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁻ ; orfamide deletion and sessilin biosynthesis insertion mutant, Gm ^R , produces phenazines	D'aes et al. (2014)		
$CMR12a-\Delta Phz-Clp1$ (PS)	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁺ ; phenazine deletion and sessilin biosynthesis insertion mutant, Gm ^R , produces orfamides	D'aes et al. (2011)		
$CMR12a-\Delta Phz-\Delta Clp2$ (PO)	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁺ , CLP2 ⁻ ; phenazine and orfamide deletion mutant, produces sessilins	D'aes et al. (2014)		
CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$ -Clp1 (POS)	PHZ ⁻ , CLP1 ⁻ , CLP2 ⁻ ; phenazine and orfamide deletlion mutant and sessilin biosynthesis insertion mutant, Gm ^R . 1	D'aes et al. (2014)		
M. oryzae				
VT5M1	Causal agent of rice blast disease	Thuan et al. (2006)		
R. solani				
AG 2-2 CuHav-Rs18	Web blight pathogen obtained from bean leaves	Nerey et al. (2010)		

Table 5.1 Microorganisms used in this study and their relevant characteristics.

^a PHZ: phenazines; CLP1: sessilins; CLP2: orfamides; +: positive for trait, -: negative for trait, Gm^R: resistant to gentamycin.

^b Letters between brackets correspond to codes used to indicate bacterial strains in Figure 5.1A and 5.2A.

5.2.2 Chemicals

Crude phenazines were obtained from *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a- Δ Clp2-Clp1 as described previously (Perneel et al., 2008). PCN was recovered from spots on preparative thin layer chromatography (Silica gel 60 F₂₅₄, 1000 µm, Merck; toluene/acetone (3/1, v/v) was used as solvent) with retardation factor value 0.27 and used for further bioassays. Orfamide B, the main orfamide-type CLP secreted by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a (D'aes et al., 2014) was purified as described previously (Ma et al., 2016a). Crude extracts of sessilin-type CLPs from phenazines and orfamides deficient mutant *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a- Δ *Phz*-Clp2 were obtained as described previously (Nutkins et al., 1991).

5.2.3 ISR assay in rice and bean

For ISR assays in rice, Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants were grown at 28 °C on solid King's B (KB) medium (King et al., 1954) for 48 h. Bacteria were scraped from plates and suspended in sterile saline solution (0.85 % sodium chloride, w/v). Bacterial density was determined by measuring the optical density (OD) at 620 nm and adjusted to a final concentration of 5×10^{6} CFU g⁻¹ soil. Stock solutions of PCN and BTH were prepared in DMSO, and diluted to desired concentrations for ISR assays. Rice seeds were surface sterilized with 1 % (w/v) sodium hypochlorite solution for 5 min, washed three times with sterilized water, and air dried. Seeds were germinated on moistened filter paper in Petri dishes (diameter = 9 cm) for five days, and planted into plastic trays $(23 \times 16 \times 6 \text{ cm}, 12 \text{ plants per tray})$. Rice plants were routinely grown in a greenhouse (12 h light, 30 ± 4 °C). Pre-germinated rice seedlings were sown in sterilized potting soil (Structural; Snebbout, Kaprijke, Belgium) mixed with Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants. Control (Con) treatment received the same amount of sterile saline. A second bacterial application was conducted as soil drench 12 days after plants were sown. Five-leaf stage (four-week-old) rice plants were challenged with spores of M. oryzae VT5M1. Various concentrations of PCN and 25 µM BTH were applied as soil drench three days before pathogen challenge, as described previously (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2008). M. oryzae VT5M1 (Thuan et al., 2006) was routinely maintained on complete medium (Talbot et al., 1993) at 28 °C. Spore suspensions of M. oryzae VT5M1 were prepared as described previously (Thuan et al. 2006). Conidia were collected and suspended into 0.5 % (w/v) gelatin to a final concentration of 5×10^4 per milliliter. Rice plants were evenly sprayed with spores of *M. oryzae* VT5M1 using a compressor-powered airbrush gun, and trays were frequently rotated during this procedure. Infected rice plants were kept for 24 h in a dark chamber (relative humidity \geq 90 %; 25 ± 5 °C), and then transferred to the greenhouse for disease development. Disease was scored 6 days post infection (dpi), by counting the number of susceptible lesions (ellipsoid to round-shaped lesions with a gray center indicative of sporulation) per 10 cm of the second youngest leave of rice plants, as described previously (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006).

Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants were grown on solid KB medium for 24 h (Figure 5.2A, experiment 1) or grown in liquid KB medium on a rotary shaker (28 °C, 150 rpm) for 24 h (Figure 5.2A, experiments 2 and 3). The cultures were harvested and adjusted to the desired
concentrations with sterile saline (0.85 % sodium chloride, w/v) based on their OD₆₂₀. Surfacesterilized (1 % sodium hypochloride, w/v) seeds of bean were soaked in bacterial suspensions (10⁶) CFU mL⁻¹) for 10 min. Control treated seeds received the same amount of sterile saline. Then, seeds were gently rinsed with sterile water before they were incubated in Petri dishes containing sterile moistened filter papers for three days at 28 °C to allow germination. A growth substrate made of 50 % (w/w) potting soil (Structural; Snebbout, Kaprijke, Belgium) and 50 % (w/w) sand (Cobo garden; Belgium) was sterilized twice on two different days before it was treated with different bacterial suspensions to obtain a final density of 10⁶ CFU g⁻¹ substrate. Sets of four to six germinated seeds were sown in a perforated plastic tray (23 x 16 x 6 cm) containing 700 g substrate. Ten days after sowing, bacterial application was repeated as a soil drench. In healthy control and pathogen control treatments, growth substrate was treated with equal volumes of sterile saline in a similar manner. All trays were placed in a growth chamber (28 °C, relative humidity = 60 %, 16 h photoperiod) and seedlings were watered every two days to maintain moisture of growth substrate near field capacity. Stock solutions of PCN, CLPs and BTH were made in DMSO. PCN, CLPs and BTH were applied as soil drench (300 mL/tray). DMSO (0.1 %, v/v) and BTH (25 µM) treatments were used as negative and positive control, respectively. Bean leaves were detached 3 days after treatments for bioassays with PCN and CLPs. A detached leaf assay was performed following the method developed by (Takegami et al., 2004), with modifications. In short, fully expanded trifoliate leaves detached from 4-week-old bean seedlings were challenged by placing a mycelial plug (diameter = 5 mm), which was collected from 7-day-old potato dextrose agar (PDA; Difco) plates of R. solani AG 2-2 CuHav-Rs18, in the center of each leaflet. Plugs taken from PDA plates without fungus and with fungus were used to inoculate leaflets as the healthy control (Con) and diseased control (Rs) treatment, respectively. The leaves were placed in trays containing moistened paper towels. All trays were covered to maintain a high relative humidity for disease development and they were incubated at 28 °C in dark conditions. Disease severity was evaluated 6 days after fungal inoculation exactly as described previously (van Schoonhoven and Pastor-Corrales, 1987), using the scales in which 1 = no visible symptoms of disease; 3 = approximately 5% - 10% of the leaf area with symptoms; 5 = approximately 20 - 30% of the leaf area with symptoms; 7 = 40 - 60% of the leaf area with symptoms; and 9 = more than 80% of the leaf area with symptoms.

5.2.4 Root colonization assay

Roots from five rice plants of each treatment were randomly chosen after disease evaluation, and rinsed carefully with sterilized water for three times to remove extra soil surrounding roots. Three seedlings per treatment were randomly chosen for determination of bacterial population on bean plants. Roots, stems (only in exp. 3) and primary leaves of the same plants were harvested after trifoliate leaves were detached for the induction assay. Bacterial suspensions were obtained by grinding the roots using a mortar and pestle in sterilized saline (0.85 % sodium chloride, w/v). Serial dilutions were plated on solid KB medium and incubated for 48 h at 28 °C. 5. Data were log10 transformed prior to statistical analysis.

5.2.5 Quantification of CLPs and phenazines from Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and its mutants

Pseudomonas strains were grown on KB plates for 48 h, and then bacteria were scraped off from KB plates and suspended in 10 mL 50 % (v/v) acetonitrile solution. The optical density (OD) of bacterial solutions was recorded at 620 nm. Then, the supernatant of bacterial suspension was collected after centrifugation at 12000 g for 5 min and submitted for analysis. Phenazine concentrations were determined by spectrophotometric measurements at 369 nm and using the extinction coefficient of $\varepsilon = 11,393 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$ as described previously (D'aes et al., 2011). Sessilin and orfamide from bacterial supernatant were measured by ultrahigh performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (UPLC-MS) by using single iron recording integration of peaks corresponding to the exact mass of sessilin and orfamide homologues as described previously (D'aes et al., 2014). Orfamide was quantified based on a standard curve made using a purified orfamide sample.

5.3 Results and discussion

Treatment of rice roots with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a resulted in a 40 % reduction in the number of susceptible rice blast lesions caused by *M. oryzae* compared with the control treatment in two independent experiments (Figure 5.1A). More specifically, control plants showed the typical "eye" type sporulating lesions with a grey center, which were around 3 mm in length, while lesions on plants treated with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a were smaller and of the resistant type (no grey center, no sporulation). Colonization data of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a on rice roots showed that the strain can maintain a stable population in rhizosphere of rice, with a concentration of approximately 10^6 to

 10^7 CFU g⁻¹ rice roots (Table 5.2). To further confirm that the disease suppression of *M. oryzae* by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a was due to ISR, rice shoots and leaves were randomly selected, ground and the mixture was suspended in sterilized water, serial diluted, plated on KB plates and incubated at 28 °C for 48 h for bacterial population counting. The results showed that there was no bacterial transportation from roots to shoots and leaves in rice plants (data not shown), confirming that disease reduction was due to ISR. In two independent experiments, mutants of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a impaired in phenazine biosynthesis (P: CMR12a-Δ*Phz*, PS: CMR12a-Δ*Phz*-Clp1, PO: CMR12a-Δ*Phz*-ΔClp2 and POS: CMR12a-Δ*Phz*-ΔClp2-Clp1) completely lost their capacity to trigger ISR against *M. oryzae* in rice plants, while mutants impaired in CLP production that still produced phenazines (S: CMR12a-Clp1, O: CMR12a-ΔClp2 and OS: CMR12a-ΔClp2-Clp1) were able to control the disease (Figure 5.1A). Root colonization data showed that all mutants maintained a population of about 10⁶ to 10⁷ CFU g⁻¹ of fresh roots in the rhizosphere of rice plants (Table 5.2). These results strongly suggest that phenazines produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a are the main bacterial determinants responsible for ISR in the *M. oryzae*-rice system.



Figure 5.1 Effect of root colonization with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and mutants impaired in biosynthesis of phenazines and/or CLPs (A), and effect of soil drench with 25 μ M BTH (S-methyl 1,2,3-benzothiadiazole-7-carbothioate) or different concentrations of PCN (B) on rice blast disease in *indica* cv. CO-39 plants. Results from two representative experiments are shown. Representative disease symptoms for different concentrations of PCN and 25 μ M BTH treatments are shown in Figure 5.1B. Con: Diseased control; WT: wild-type *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a; P: phenazine mutant; S: sessilin mutant; O: orfamide mutant. Strains used in this bioassay and mutant abbreviations are further explained in Table

5.1. The table below Figure 5.1A shows the metabolites that are produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants.

Bioassays were repeated independently (Experiment 1 and Experiment 2) using 12 plants per assay, Data are expressed as relative infection in comparison with the diseased control. The average number of susceptible-type blast lesions per 10 cm of the second youngest leaf of individual control plants was 55 in experiment 1A, 49 in experiment 2A, 62 in experiment 1B and 35 in experiment 2B. Different letters indicate statistically significant differences (Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney; p = 0.05, n = 12).

Subsequently, we applied various concentrations of pure PCN, the major phenazine compound produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a (Olorunleke et al., 2015b), as a soil drench. The systemic resistance inducer BTH (S-methyl 1,2,3-benzothiadiazole-7-carbothioate) was used as a positive control. In two independent experiments, PCN at a concentration of 0.1 or 1 μ M offered protection against *M. oryzae*, while lower or higher concentrations were not effective (Figure 5.1B).

Pseudomonas strains	Metabolites produced	Bacterial population ^a (log CFU g ⁻¹ fresh root)	
		Experiment 1	Experiment
			2
CMR12a (WT)	Phenazines, sessilins and orfamides	6.14±0.21 a	7.73±0.23 a
CMR12a-Clp1 (S)	Phenazines and orfamides	6.07±0.45 a	7.23±0.05 a
CMR12a- Δ Clp2 (O)	Phenazines and sessilins	5.99±0.11 a	7.68±0.13 a
CMR12a- Δ Clp2-Clp1 (OS)	Phenazines	6.16±0.46 a	7.98±0.21 a
CMR12a- ΔPhz (P)	Sessilins and orfamides	6.02±0.38 a	7.74±0.15 a
CMR12a-Δ <i>Phz</i> -Clp1 (PS)	Orfamides	5.96±0.45 a	7.63±0.18 a
$CMR12a-\Delta Phz-\Delta Clp2$ (PO)	Sessilins	5.83±0.35 a	7.81±0.19 a
$CMR12a-\Delta Phz-\Delta Clp2-Clp1$ (POS)	Null	6.02±0.36 a	7.89±0.38 a

Table 5.2 Population of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants on rice roots.

^a Values followed by the same letter are not significantly different based on Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests (P = 0.05).



Α



96



Figure 5.2 Effect of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and mutants impaired in phenazines and/or CLPs (A), and different concentrations of PCN, orfamide B and sessilins (B) on resistance to web blight caused by *R. solani* AG2-2 on bean. Representative symptoms in experiment 3 are shown in the pictures of Figure 5.2A. Con: healthy control; Rs: *R. solani* AG2-2; P: phenazine mutant; S: sessilin mutant; O: orfamide mutant. Strains used in this bioassay and mutant abbreviations are further explained in Table 5.1. The table in panel A shows the metabolites that are produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants.

Five trifoliate leaves were used in each treatment and the experiment was repeated three times (Figure 5.2A). Three trifoliate leaves were used for the experiment depicted in Figure 5.2B and the experiment was repeated with similar results. Data are expressed as percent disease index and different letters indicate statistically significant differences among treatments (Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests, p = 0.05).

In three independent experiments we also tested the ISR capacity of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants against web blight, caused by leaf inoculation with *R. solani* AG2-2 on bean. As presented in Figure 5.2A, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a provided a significant ISR-mediated protective effect against web blight caused by *R. solani*. In all three experiments, seedlings colonized with mutants that only produced sessilins (PO) or orfamides (PS) were still very effective in triggering ISR, while a *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a-mutant deficient in the production of phenazines, sessilins and orfamides (POS) could no longer trigger ISR in any of the experiments. A mutant that only produced phenazines (OS) was very effective in experiment 2 and 3, but completely lost its ability to trigger ISR in experiment 1. In experiment 1, bacterial inoculum was produced on solid KB plates, while in experiments 2 and 3, the bacterial inoculum originated from liquid KB cultures. Only

В

in experiment 2, a mutant that still produced phenazines and sessilins (O) performed worse than mutants that only produced one of the compounds (OS and PO). Taken together, results from the three experiments suggest that phenazines and the CLPs sessilin and orfamide are all determinants for ISR in bean, but that a balanced production is needed for optimal effect.

Table 5.3 Population of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants on roots of bean seedlings.

Pseudomonas strains	Metabolites produced	Bacterial population (log CFU g ⁻¹ fresh root) ^a			
		Experiment 1	Experiment 2	Experiment 3	
		Root	Root	Root	Stem
CMR12a (WT)	Phenazines, sessilins and orfamides	6.30±0.29 a	7.98±0.24 bc	7.16±0.30 a	4.94±0.22 a
CMR12a- ΔPhz (P)	Sessilins and orfamides	6.21±0.23 a	7.79±0.20 b	7.39±0.13 ab	5.20±0.45 a
CMR12a-Clp1 (S)	Phenazines and orfamides	6.39±0.24 a	7.44±0.33 a	7.67±0.39 c	4.87±0.05 a
CMR12a- Δ Clp2 (O)	Phenazines and sessilins	6.66±0.14 c	7.98±0.26 bc	7.66±0.21 c	5.41±0.52 b
CMR12a- Δ Clp2-Clp1 (OS)	Phenazines	6.62±0.35 c	7.86±0.12 b	7.54±0.35 bc	5.02±0.33 a
CMR12a-∆Phz-Clp1 (PS)	Orfamides	6.31±0.22 a	$8.07 \pm 0.25 c$	7.20±0.34 a	4.96±0.19 a
CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$ (PO)	Sessilins	6.58±0.27 c	8.18±0.21 c	7.51±0.31 bc	5.18±0.34 a
CMR12a- ΔPhz - $\Delta Clp2$ -Clp1 (POS)	Null	6.44±0.26 b	8.04±0.19 c	7.42±0.24 b	4.84±0.16 a

^a Values followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to the Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney nonparametric tests (P = 0.05). No *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a-like bacteria could be detected in the leaves of bean plants (data not shown).

Bacterial enumeration shows that all strains could establish well on roots of bean seedlings and their population densities varied between 10^6 to 10^8 CFU g⁻¹ roots (Table 5.3). Although low bacterial counts were found in bean stems, no bacteria were isolated from the primary leaves (Table 5.3). These data indicate that the observed disease suppressive effect may result from enhanced levels of plant resistance to infection by the pathogen since inducing strains and the challenging pathogen were spatially separated.

A soil drench with pure PCN, pure orfamide B and a crude extract of sessilins indicated that all metabolites could trigger ISR to web blight in bean, but at specific concentrations (Figure 5.2B). PCN was only effective at a concentration of 1 nM, orfamide was effective in a range from 1 to 100

nM, while the crude extract of sessilins was active at 1 and 10 μ g/L. Microscopic observation of disease responses showed a decreased penetration of mycelium of *R. solani* in bean leaves resulting from plants inoculated with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a, while mycelium of *R. solani* had fully penetrated into leaves and caused necrosis on leaves in control treatment (data not shown).



Figure 5.3 Quantification of phenazine (A), sessilin (B) and orfamide (C) produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its biosynthesis mutants on solid King's B (KB) plates. Different letters indicate significant differences among treatments (Tukey HSD test, p = 0.05). Vertical bars indicate the standard deviation (n = 3).

We assessed metabolite production by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and mutants grown on solid KB plates for 48 h. There was no significant difference in phenazine production between the WT strain and mutants impaired in sessilin production (S), orfamide production (O) or impaired in the production of both CLPs (OS), while all phenazine mutants were completely unable to produce any phenazine (Figure 5.3A). Mutants impaired in orfamide production (O) and/or phenazine production (PO and P) produced the same amount of sessilin as the WT (Figure 5.3B). No residual sessilin production was detected in the sessilin mutants. Orfamide production in the sessilin mutant (S), phenazine mutant (P) and sessilin and phenazine double mutant (PS) was clearly lower than in the WT, while no residual orfamide could be detected in any of the orfamide mutants (Figure 5.3C). Since an OD_{620} of 1 corresponds to about 10^9 CFU/mL it can be deduced from Figure 5.3 that a density of 5×10^6 CFU g⁻¹ soil *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a corresponds to nM concentrations of orfamide and phenazine.

Phenazine pigments have broad spectrum activity against fungal pathogens mainly because they are involved in cellular redox cycling and induce the accumulation of toxic ROS (Mavrodi et al., 2006). ROS generated in plants are central players in dealing with stress responses (Baxter et al., 2014). The accumulation of ROS not only provides direct protective effects, but is also able to induce cellular protectant genes in surrounding cells (Lamb and Dixon, 1997). It has been shown before that the phenazine pyocyanin, produced by P. aeruginosa, can trigger ISR in tomato and rice (Audenaert et al., 2002; De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006). Pyocyanin-triggered ISR in rice was accompanied with enhanced ROS production at the site of *M. oryzae* infection (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006) and *in* vitro application of ROS in rice led to enhanced defense responses to M. oryzae (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2009). Using an in vitro system, Kang et al. (2007) observed that a mutant of P. chlororaphis O6 impaired in phenazine production was less able to induce resistance to Erwinia carotovora (= Pectobacterium carotovorum) on tobacco. Intriguingly, pyocyanin is able to trigger ISR against rice blast at nanomolar or even picomolar concentrations, while high concentrations were not effective (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006). However, this study showed 0.1 to 1 µM PCN is needed to trigger ISR in rice plants, suggesting that structural differences in PCN and pyocyanin result in a different ability to trigger ISR. This may be due to the fact that pyocyanin is more reactive with oxygen compared to PCA or PCN (Wang et al., 2008), resulting in a stronger ROS production in situ and a faster defense response in rice against *M. oryzae*. Intriguingly, PCN was only active at nanomolar concentrations in bean, while activity was lost at higher concentrations (Figure 5.2B). We hypothesize that higher concentrations of PCN may trigger a ROS response that may favour infection by the necrotrophic pathogen *R. solani*. These results suggest that a balanced production of PCN is needed to trigger ISR and that the concentration needed is probably dependent on the plant-pathosystem used. This may probably also explain why the mutant that only produces phenazines (OS mutant) gives variable results in the plant assays (Figure 5.2A). We assume that the phenazine concentration in experiment 1, in which the inoculum was obtained from solid plates, similar to the method used in the rice experiments, may have been too high.

The ISR capacity of *Pseudomonas*-derived CLPs is poorly studied. Massetolide A eliciting enhanced resistance of *Phytophthora infestans* in tomato is the only reported case (Tran et al., 2007). This study clearly shows that also sessilin and orfamide-type CLPs can trigger ISR, however, the mechanisms involved remain to be deciphered. Moreover, orfamides can trigger defense-related responses in rice cell cultures and perception of orfamide by rice leads to enhanced disease resistance against the brown spot pathogen *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* (See Chapter 6). These results show that orfamide has the capacity to elicit innate immunity in monocot and dicot plants, but the effect appears to be pathogen-dependent. Intriguingly, CLPs derived from endospore-forming *Bacillus* spp., such as surfactins, fengycins and iturins, have been intensively studied for elicitation of plant innate immunity in a broad range of plants including bean, tomato, tobacco, grapevine, rice and *Arabidopsis* (Ongena et al., 2007; Cawoy et al., 2014; Chandler et al., 2015; Debois et al., 2015; Farace et al., 2015; Kawagoe et al., 2015). An interesting study has shown surfactin elicits plant defense responses by interacting with the lipid bilayer of plant plasma membrane (Henry et al., 2011), and is not recognized by specific pattern recognition receptors (Trdá et al., 2015). However, the mechanisms by which sessilins and orfamides induce web blight resistance in bean remain to be elucidated.

5.4 Conclusions

Phenazines and CLPs produced by Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a are not only important in direct

antagonism against soilborne pathogens as was shown before (Olorunleke et al., 2015b), but also play a role in enhancing plant innate immunity. Their action, however, is plant-pathosystem and concentration dependent. Phenazines appear to be the only determinant for induced systemic resistance to rice blast, while phenazines, sessilins and orfamides are able to trigger induced systemic resistance to web blight in bean, but balanced concentrations are needed for an optimal effect.

Acknowledgements

M.H. initiated, designed and supervised the study. G.K.H.H. performed experiments with bacterial strains on bean, while Z.M. conducted the experiments with pure compounds on bean and rice and with bacterial strains on rice. Z.M., G.K.H.H. and M.H. wrote the manuscript. M.O. conducted ultrahigh performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (UPLC-MS) analysis, Z.M., M.O. and M.H. revised the manuscript. Z.M. sincerely acknowledges scholarships from China Scholarship Council (CSC, No. 201204910376) and a special research fund (Bijzonder Onderzoeksfonds, BOF) from Ghent University. We would like to thank N. Lemeire (Ghent University, Belgium) and I. Delaere (Ghent University, Belgium) for technical assistance during this study.

Chapter 6. Orfamides induce systemic resistance in rice to *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* but not to *Magnaporthe oryzae*

List of contributors

Zongwang Ma^a, Marc Ongena^b, Monica Höfte^{a,*}

Affiliation

^a Laboratory of Phytopathology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

^b Microbial Processes and Interactions Unit, Faculty of Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech, University of Liège Gembloux, Belgium

*Author for correspondence (Monica Höfte) monica.hofte@ugent.be

Affiliation

Laboratory of Phytopathology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

Abstract

Diverse natural products produced by beneficial *Pseudomonas* species have the potential to trigger induced systemic resistance (ISR) in plants and thus may contribute to control of diseases in crops. *Pseudomonas*-derived cyclic lipopeptides (CLPs) are classes of secondary metabolites possessing both hydrophobic and hydrophilic properties and have versatile biological functions. However, the capacity of *Pseudomonas*-derived CLPs in triggering ISR responses and manipulating of plant diseases is barely studied. *Pseudomonas protegens* and related species can produce orfamide-type CLPs. Here we show that orfamides can act as ISR elicitors against the necrotrophic fungus *Cochliobolus miyabeanus*, the causal agent of brown spot disease in rice, but is not active against the blast fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae*. Orfamide can trigger early events and activate transcripts of defense-related genes in rice cell cultures, but does not cause cell death. Further testing in rice cell cultures and rice plants showed that abscisic acid (ABA) signaling and pathogenesis related (PR) protein *PR1b* were involved in the ISR response triggered by orfamide in rice against *C. miyabeanus*.

Keywords *Pseudomonas protegens* CHA0, orfamide, induced systemic resistance, *Cochliobolus miyabeanus*, plant hormones, pathogenesis related proteins, plant-microbe interactions

6.1 Introduction

Induced systemic resistance (ISR) is a phenomenon that occurs following perception of non-host components in plants, and mounts a faster and stronger defensive response in the plant and subsequently delays or decreases the consequences of biotic or abiotic stresses in their host plants (Pieterse et al., 2014). ISR can commonly occur in plants by perception of elicitors secreted by microbes (or pathogens), similarly to microbe (or pathogen)-associated molecular patterns (MAMPs or PAMPs) (Newman et al., 2013). MAMPs or PAMPs are typically recognized by pattern recognition receptors associated with the cell membrane resulting in the elicitation of plant innate immunity (Trdá et al., 2015). Beneficial microbes in the rhizosphere are actively involved in improving plant health and dealing with multiple stresses (Berendsen et al., 2012; Baetz and Martinoia, 2014; De Coninck et al., 2015). ISR elicitors secreted by beneficial microbes in the rhizosphere can boost a set of plant defensive responses (for instance, activation of defense related enzymes and signaling of plant hormones, etc.) in their hosts before or after pathogen attack. This type of priming (Conrath, 2011) subsequently provides barriers for preventing further pathogen invasion and disease development, and thus reduce incidence and (or) severity of diseases in plants (Balmer et al., 2015).

Cyclic lipopeptides (CLPs) are composed of a peptidic backbone linked to a fatty acid residue. Bacterial CLPs are important secondary metabolites and play vital roles in bacterial motility, antibiosis against other organisms and adjustment of these bacteria to their living environment. *Pseudomonas* species are potent CLPs producers (Raaijmakers et al., 2010) and are frequently studied biocontrol agents (Höfte and Altier, 2010; Raaijmakers et al., 2010). In addition, certain CLPs are also important MAMPs molecules. These CLPs can enhance plant innate immunity and mainly include surfactin, fengycin and iturin, produced by Gram-positive endospore-forming *Bacillus* species (Ongena and Jacques, 2008; Farace et al., 2015). Their ISR capacity has been shown in several plants, such as bean, tomato, tobacco, grapevine, rice and *Arabidopsis* (Ongena et al., 2007; Cawoy et al., 2014; Chandler et al., 2015; Debois et al., 2015; Farace et al., 2015; Kawagoe et al., 2015). The only Pseudomonad CLP that has been shown to trigger innate immunity in plants is massetolide belonging to viscosin family (Tran et al., 2007). *P. protegens* has been developed as a

model for biocontrol research, and includes the well-studied strains *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5. Moreover, *P. protegens* CHA0 shows ISR responses in grapevine plants (Verhagen et al., 2009) and *Arabidopsis* (Iavicoli et al., 2003). To date, the polyketide antibiotic 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol (DAPG) is the only elicitor characterized from *P. protegens* that shows induced protection of *Arabidopsis thaliana* against *Hyaloperonospora arabidopsidis* (formerly called *Peronospora parasitica*) (Iavicoli et al., 2003) and *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato (Weller et al., 2012). Interestingly, *P. protegens* (for instance *P. protegens* CHA0) and related strains produce orfamide-type CLPs (Ma et al., 2016a).

Orfamides are insecticidal agents (Jang et al., 2013), display activity on zoospores of *Phytophthora* and Pythium (Ma et al., 2016a, or see Chapter 3) and have antifungal activity against R. solani (Olorunleke et al., 2015). In addition, we recently found that orfamide B can trigger ISR in bean against the web blight pathogen R. solani (Ma et al., 2016b, or see Chapter 5). Although P. protegens and related species can produce orfamides, orfamide production within these producers shows diversity. Orfamide B is the main compound produced by Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a and CMR5c, while P. protegens CHA0 and Pf-5 mainly produce orfamide A (Ma et al., 2016a). The structural difference between orfamide B and orfamide A occurs in the substitution of one amino acid residue, but they both share the same fatty acid chain (Gross et al., 2007; Ma et al., 2016a). We were interested to know whether orfamides have the capacity to mount innate immunity on rice, a model plant for monocot plants, against the fungal pathogens M. oryzae and C. miyabeanus. Here we show that orfamide can act as elicitor in rice against the necrotrophic pathogen C. miyabeanus Cm988, but is not active against *M. oryzae*. Moreover, the defensive mechanisms underneath orfamide-induced disease resistance in rice against C. miyabeanus were further investigated by multiple approaches, including assays in rice cell cultures and rice plants. This study sheds new light on the disease control of rice pathogen C. miyabeanus by orfamide.

6.2 Materials and methods

6.2.1 Strains, media and culture conditions

Pseudomonas strains and plant pathogenic fungi used in this study are shown in Table 6.1. *Pseudomonas* strains were routinely maintained on Luria-Bertani (LB) medium (Sambrook and Fritsch, 1989), or on King's B (KB) medium (King et al., 1954). *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* Cm988 (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2010) was cultivated on potato dextrose agar (PDA; Difco) plate, while *M. oryzae* VT5M1 (Thuan et al., 2006) was maintained on complete medium (CM) (Talbot et al., 1993) plates. All microbes used in this study were routinely maintained at 28 °C.

Strain	Relevant characteristics	Reference
P. protegens		
CHA0	Wild type, orfamide producer, DAPG producer	Stutz et al., 1986
CHA5101	Orfamide biosynthesis mutant, DAPG producer	Flury et al., submitted
Pseudomonas sp.	-	
CMR12a	Wild type, produces orfamides, sessilins and phenazines	Perneel et al., 2007
CMR12a∆ <i>Phz</i> -Clp1	Phenazine and sessilin mutant, still produces orfamides	D'aes et al., 2014
Fungus		
<i>M. oryzae</i> VT5M1	Causal agent of blast disease on rice	Thuan et al., 2006
C. miyabeanus Cm988	Causal agent of brown spot disease on rice	De Vleesschauwer et al., 2010

Table 6.1 Microorganisms used in this study

6.2.2 Chemicals

Orfamide A was purified from KB supernatant of *P. protegens* CHA0 exactly following a protocol published previously (Ma et al., 2016a) and dissolved in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) as stock solution, then diluted to desired concentrations for further bioassays. Unless stated otherwise, the same amount of DMSO was added to the control treatment in this study. Stock solution of silver thiosulfate (STS) was prepared as shown by Van Bockhaven et al. (2015), namely by mixing solutions of 0.1 M sodium thiosulfate and 0.1 M silver nitrate in a ratio of 4 : 1 (v/v). 3,3'-

Diaminobenzidine tetrahydrochloride hydrate (DAB) was purchased from SIGMA-ALDRICH. 1 mg/mL DAB was dissolved in water and the pH of the solution was adjusted to 3.8 by 0.2 M NaOH.

6.2.3 Plant material, cell cultures and growth conditions

Rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) *indica* cv. CO-39 was routinely used as plant material for bioassays. Rice seeds were surface sterilized with 1 % (w/v) sodium hypochlorite solution for 5 min and washed with sterilized water for 5 times. Surface sterilized seeds were germinated on moistened filter paper in Petri dishes (diameter = 9 cm) for 5 days, and then transplanted into plastic trays ($23 \times 16 \times 6$ cm, each for 12 plants) using potting soil (Structural; Snebbout, Kaprijke, Belgium) as substrate, as described previously (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006). Rice plants were routinely maintained in greenhouse condition (photoperiod with 12 h light; 30 ± 4 °C).

Cell cultures of rice cultivar Kitaake (*Oryza sativa* subsp. *japonica*) were routinely maintained in modified amino acid (AA) medium (Baba et al., 1986) on a rotary shaker (120 rpm) at 25 °C. Rice cell cultures were sub-cultured every 7 days by transferring 10 mL cell cultures to 70 mL sterilized AA medium.

6.2.4 ISR assay and disease evaluation

Original *Pseudomonas* inoculum was prepared from KB plates after two days incubation, and inoculation of *Pseudomonas* strains to the rhizosphere of rice was exactly conducted as shown previously (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2008). More specifically, rice plants were treated with root inoculation of corresponding *Pseudomonas* bacteria (10^8 or 10^9 CFU/g) at the time of sowing, and the second bacteria inoculum was applied 3 days before pathogen inoculation. Solutions of purified compound were soil drenched 3 days before pathogen inoculation. For ISR assays with *C. miyabeanus* Cm988, the second youngest leaves of five-week old rice plants from different treatments were detached and layed on moistened filter paper in square plates ($12 \times 12 \times 1.7$ cm). Spores of *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 were prepared as published previously (Van Bockhaven et al., 2015). Spores of *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 were collected and suspended into 0.25 % (w/v) gelatin to a final concentration of 5×10^4 per milliliter, and droplets of 10-µL conidial suspension were carefully

spotted on the surface of detached leaves. Inoculated rice leaves were kept 24 h in dark condition, and subsequently the droplets containing spores of C. miyabeanus Cm988 were carefully removed by tissues from detached rice leaves. Then leaves were kept on laboratory bench at room temperature for disease development. Disease assessment was conducted 72 h post infection (hpi), by calculating the area of necrotic lesions with Assess 2.0 (American Phytopathological Society). ISR assays of M. oryzae were conducted exactly as shown previously (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2008). Sporulating cultures of M. oryzae VT5M1 were prepared as shown by Thuan et al. (2006). Five day-old CM plates of M. oryzae VT5M1 was exposed to blue light (12 h: 12 h, Philips TLD 18W/08: Philips TLD 18W/33) for 3 days to induce sporulation. Conidia were collected and suspended into 0.5 % (w/v) gelatin to a final concentration of 5×10^4 per milliliter. Each intact rice plant was evenly sprayed with 1 mL spore solution of M. oryzae VT5M1 by a compressor-powered airbrush gun. Infected rice plants were transferred into a humidity chamber (relative humidity ≥ 90 %; 25 ± 5 °C) and kept in dark condition for 24 h, and then transferred to greenhouse conditions for disease development. Disease evaluation was conducted by counting susceptible lesions (sporulating lesions with center of gray color) per 10 cm of the second youngest leaves of rice plants 6 days post infection (dpi), exactly as shown by De Vleesschauwer et al. (2008). Pictures of leaves showing representative disease symptoms were recorded at 7 dpi.

6.2.5 Ultra-high performance liquid chromatography mass spectrometry

Ultra-high performance liquid chromatography mass spectrometry (UPLC-MS) was conducted on a reversed-phase UPLC-MS system, as described previously (Ma et al., 2016a). Selected *Pseudomonas* strains used in this study were cultured on KB plates for 48 h and *Pseudomonas* cells were collected and suspended in 50 % (v/v) acetonitrile/H₂O. Supernatant was then collected by centrifugation of 10000 g for 5 min and submitted for UPLC-MS analysis. Standard curve (concentration versus peak area) of orfamide A was made by injection of different concentrations of orfamide A to the UPLC-MS machine and calculation of corresponding peak areas of orfamide. Quantification of orfamide concentration in *Pseudomonas* samples was conducted by UPLC-MS analysis, and its concentration was further determined by calculating peak area from the standard curve of orfamide A.

6.2.6 Root colonization assay

Root colonization of *Pseudomonas* strains was analyzed after detaching rice leaves for ISR assays. More specifically, 5 rice plants of each treatment were randomly selected, roots of each plant were carefully collected and rinsed carefully with sterilized water to remove extra soil surrounding roots. Bacterial suspensions were obtained by grinding the roots carefully by a mortar and pestle in 10 mL sterilized saline solution (0.85 % sodium chloride, w/v). Bacterial suspensions were then serially diluted in sterilized saline solution, evenly plated on KB medium and incubated for 48 h at 28 °C. Single colonies of *Pseudomonas* strains was monitored morphologically and enumerated, and the number of bacteria was expressed as Log CFU per gram of fresh roots.

6.2.7 Evaluation of extracellular alkalinization and cellular viability in rice cell cultures

Five-day old rice cell cultures were filtered, washed and resuspended in AA medium with final concentration of 10 g of fresh weight in 100 mL of medium. Cell cultures were divided into six-well micro-titer plates (8 mL cell cultures for each well) and kept at room temperature on a shaker (120 rpm) for 3 h to destress and afterwards used for further bioassays. Rice cell cultures were treated with different concentrations of orfamide and extracellular pH change of rice cell cultures was monitored by a pH meter at different time points.

Cell death was monitored by Evan blue staining with modifications according to Jourdan et al. (2009). Rice cell cultures were treated with different concentrations of orfamide and incubated for 24 h, afterwards Evan blue was added in cell cultures to the final concentration of 0.05 % (w/v), and the mixture was incubated for 15 min. Then, the mixture was washed for three times using deionized water to remove extra Evan blue. The mixture was subsequently suspended in 500 μ L of 50 % (v/v) methanol/1 % (w/v) sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) solution and incubated at 55 °C for 30 min. The supernatant from each sample was collected by centrifugation (3000 g for 5 min) and recorded for optical density at 595 nm. 2 mM Triton X-100 was used as a positive control for measurements of cell viability (Jourdan et al., 2009).

6.2.8 Microscopic observation of defense responses

Microscopic visualization of defense responses was conducted as shown previously (Van Bockhaven et al., 2015). Leaves and sheaths of five-leaf stage rice plants were peeled off until the second youngest leave sheath and the roots were left, then the plants were placed horizontally on moistened tissues (Relative humidity ≥ 90 %; 25 ± 5 °C). The rice sheath was inoculated with a conidial suspension (5 × 10⁴ per milliliter) of *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 by injection with a syringe (each sheath received 1 mL conidia suspension), and the specimens from the epidermal layer of rice sheaths were prepared after 24 h and 48 h post treatment and immediately subjected to microscopic visualization. Phenolic compounds were visualized as green autofluorescence under blue light epifluorescence using Olympus BX51 microscope (Olympus U-MWB2 GPF filter set; excitation, 450–480 nm; dichroic beam splitter, 500 nm; barrier filter BA515; Aartselaar, Belgium). Reactive oxygen species (ROS) detection in rice sheaths was conducted as previously described (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2010). Images of specimens were automatically captured by Olympus Colorview II camera and further processed by Olympus analySIS cell^F software.

6.2.9 RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and quantitative PCR analysis

Total RNA of each sample was extracted from frozen materials (rice leaf tissues or rice cell cultures) using TRIZOL reagent (Invitrogen), and subsequently treated with Turbo DNase kit (Ambion/Applied Biosystems) to remove extra DNA. First-strand cDNA was synthesized from 2 μ g RNA using Multiscribe reverse transcriptase (Ambion/Applied Biosystems). Quantitative PCR (qPCR) amplifications were conducted in optical 96-well plates by an Mx3005P real-time PCR detection system (Stratagene). SybrGreen master mix (Fermentas) was used to monitor double-stranded DNA synthesis. The transcriptional analysis of selected gene was conducted independently in triplicate in a total volume of 25 μ L. The thermal profile used for qPCR consists of an initial denaturation step at 95 °C for 10 min, following by 40 cycles at 95 °C for 30 s, then at 57 °C to 62 °C for 60 s, and 72 °C for 60 s. The amount of RNA in each sample was normalized using elongation factor *eEF1a* (for rice cell cultures) or *actin* (for plant materials) (Table 6.1) as an internal control, and samples collected from control treatments at 0 hpi (or DMSO treated rice cell cultures)

were selected as calibrator. The primers of targeted genes used for qPCR are listed in Table 6.2. The transcripts of selected genes were analyzed using the Mx3005P software (Stratagene).

Table 0.2 Trimers used for quantitative real-time r CK in this study					
Gene	Locus number	Forward primer (5'-3')	Reverse primer (5'-3')		
actin	Os03g0718100	GCGTGGACAAAGTTTTCAACCG	TCTGGTACCCTCATCAGGCATC		
eEF1a	Os03g0178000	GGCTGTTGGCGTCATCAAGA	CCGTGCACAAAACTACCACTT		

Table 6.2 Primers used for quantitative real-time PCR in this study

Gene	Locus number	Forward primer (5'-3')	Reverse primer (5'-3')	Reference
actin	Os03g0718100	GCGTGGACAAAGTTTTCAACCG	TCTGGTACCCTCATCAGGCATC	McElroy et al.,
eEF1a	Os03g0178000	GGCTGTTGGCGTCATCAAGA	CCGTGCACAAAACTACCACTT	Kidou and Ejiri,
β- Chuomana	Os05g0495900	ATTCTCGCTTGCGGGTTCTT	CCAGCATGCCGTAGTTCACA	Zhu et al., 2007
PAL	Os02g0627100	CCCTGCCAATCTGCTGAACTA	GCCGCTATGCAACGAAGAAT	Zhu et al., 1995
Chitinase	Os03g0132900	ACGTCGTCATAAGCGGATTC	CGAACGCTCTCTGCTAGCTT	Chujo et al., 2014
OsNCED3	Os03g0645900	TACGGCTTCCACGGCACGTTC	AGAAACGTGGAGGTGTTCGATCG	Xu et al., 2013
OsRab16	Os01g50700.1	CACGAGTTCAGGGATCTAGGC	AGTTGTCCATCCTCTCAAGCAA	Xu et al., 2013
OsPR1a	OsAJ27843	GGCACGAGTCGATCTCCA	ACCAGCAAGCAGCAGGAT	Wang et al., 2015
OsPR1b	Os01g0382000	GGCAACTTCGTCGGACAGA	CCGTGGACCTGTTTACATTTT	De Vleesschauwer
PR3	OsD16221	GGCGTTCTGGTTCTGGATGAC	CGCCGTTGATGATGTTGGTC	Wang et al., 2015
PR5	OsU77657	AACTACCAGGTCGTCTTCTGC	GCGTGCGGGCTTATTCTTA	Wang et al., 2015
WRKY4	Os03g55164.2	CGATCCCAAGTGCGTCCTG	GGCACGGCTCATCAGCAAC	Wang et al., 2015
LOX2	Os08g0508800	CGATGGCCGGAACAAGGATA	TGGAGCGTTTTGTCTCATCA	De Vleesschauwer
EBP89	Os03g0182800	TGACGATCTTGCTGAACTGAA	CAATCCCACAAACTTTACACA	et al., 2016 De Vleesschauwer at al. 2010
ACSI	Os03g0727600	TCGGCCAAGACCCTCGACG	CGAAAGGAATCTGCTACTGCTGC	Zarembinski and Theologis, 1997
IAA9	Os02g0805100	CAACGACCACCAAGGCGAGAAG	CCAGGCAACCAAAACCGAGCTG	Yang et al., 2005
GH3-8	Os07g0592600	AGTACAAGGTGCCACGCTGC	ACGAGGTGGGGGATTTGACCGAC	Ding et al., 2008
JAMYB	Os11g0684000	TGGCGAAACGATGGAGATGG	CCTCGCCGTGATCAGAGATG	Lee et al., 2001
JiOsPR10	Os03g0300400	CGGACGCTTACAACTAAATCG	AAACAAAACCATTCTCCGACAG	Jwa et al., 2001
PBZ1/PR1 0b	Os12g0555500	CCCTGCCGAATACGCCTAA	CTCAAACGCCACGAGAATTTG	Han et al., 2004
NPR1	Os01g0194300	CACGCCTAAGCCTCGGATTA	TCAGTGAGCAGCATCCTGACTAG	Chern et al., 2001
WRKY45	Os05g0322900	GGACGCAGCAATCGTCCGGG	CGGAAGTAGGCCTTTGGGTGC	Shimono et al., 2007

6.3 Results



6.3.1 Orfamide induces resistance to C. miyabeanus Cm988, but not against M. oryzae in rice

Figure 6.1 Soil assay with orfamide in induced protection of rice against *C. miyabeanus* (A) and *M. oryzae* (B). These bioassays were repeated and showed similar results, so only a representative experiment is shown. Different letters indicate significant differences among treatments (Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests, p = 0.05). Inoculated leaves from each treatment are shown in this figure. Data were collected 3 days post inoculation for *C. miyabeanus*, and 6 days for *M. oryzae*, respectively.

A stock solution of orfamide was diluted to different concentrations and tested for the capacity to trigger ISR on rice against *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 and *M. oryzae* VT5M1. The results showed that orfamide treated plants displayed resistance against *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 in a dose dependent manner (Figure 6.1A). More specifically, soil drench with 25 or 50 µM orfamide triggered ISR

against *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 in rice plants, while lower concentrations (1 and 10 μ M) of orfamide were not active (Figure 6.1A). However, none of the orfamide concentrations tested showed any activity against *M. oryzae* (Figure 6.1B).

Subsequently, we tested the ISR capacity of selected orfamide-producing *Pseudomonas* strains in rice against *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 by root inoculation. *Pseudomonas* inoculum was collected from KB plates and the concentration was adjusted by measurements of optical density (OD) at 620 nm. Since a high concentration of pure orfamide is needed to trigger ISR, we decided to apply the bacteria on the plants at high densities. When *P. protegens* CHA0 was applied to the rice root system at a cell density of 10^8 CFU/mL it showed protection against *C. miyabeanus* in experiment 1, but not in experiment 2 (Table 6.3) In experiment 3 a cell density of 10^9 CFU/mL was used and this concentration was effective against *C. miyabeanus* (See Table 6.3 and Figure 6.2). The orfamide-deficient mutant CHA5101 lost the capacity to induce resistance to *C. miyabeanus* in both experiment 1 and experiment 3. *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a or its mutant CMR12a Δ *Phz*-Clp1 that is unable to synthesize phenazines and sessilins, but still produces orfamides, were not able to trigger induced protection against *C. miyabeanus* (Table 6.3). To further test the root colonizing capacity *Pseudomonas* strains on rice roots, the bacterial population was counted and the results showed that the bacterial population reached a high level of 10^9 CFU/g fresh roots in experiment 3, while bacterial populations up to 10^7 CFU/g fresh roots were reached in experiment 1 (Table 6.3).



Figure 6.2 Effect of soil application of *P. protegens* CHA0 and its orfamide-deficient mutant CHA5101 against *C. miyabeanus* when applied at a density of 10^9 CFU/mL (experiment 3 in Table 6.3). Different letters indicate significant differences among treatments by Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests (*P* = 0.05).

Strain	Mean lesion area (mm^2) *			Colonization (logCFU/g fresh roots)	
	Experiment 1	Experiment 2	Experiment 3	Experiment 1	Experiment 3
CMR12a	13.35±4.6 a	8.82±2.37 a	/	7.14±0.24 a	/
$CMR12a\Delta Phz$ -	16.41±3.67 a	8.59±2.76 a	/	7.33±0.28 ab	/
Clp1					
CHA0	9.04±3.18 b	8.42±2.53 a	10.87±3.91 b	7.86±0.41 b	9.33±0.14 a
CHA5101	16.41±3.93 a	9.19±3.32 a	17.65±5.45 a	7.15±0.13 a	9.11±0.21 a
Control	14.89±4.30 a	8.89±4.11 a	15.41±6.25 a	Null	Null

Table 6.3 Capacity of *Pseudomonas* strains to trigger ISR against *C. miyabeanus* in rice.

* *Pseudomonas* inoculum was 10^8 CFU/mL in experiment 1 and experiment 2, while the bacterial inoculum was 10^9 CFU/mL in experiment 3. Slash (/) means strains were not included in the experiment. Difference letters mean significant differences in each experiment, by means of Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests (P = 0.05). Null means no *Pseudomonas* bacteria were detected in control treatments.

The production of orfamide by *P. protegens* CHA0 and its orfamide-deficient mutant CHA5101on KB plates was quantified by UPLC-MS analysis. *P. protegens* CHA0 produced 30.3 μ M orfamide per OD_{620nm} on KB plates, while its orfamide-deficient mutant completely lost the ability to produce orfamides (Figure 6.3). In experiment 3, the root colonization of *P. protegens* CHA0 was at level of 10⁹ CFU/g fresh roots (1 OD_{620nm} approximately equals 10⁹ CFU of *Pseudomonas* bacteria), which means that the concentration of orfamide on the root system could theoretically be enough to meet the threshold concentration (25 μ M) for triggering resistance against *C. miyabeanus* on rice.



Figure 6.3 UPLC-MS analysis of the orfamide production of *P. protegens* CHA0 and its orfamide-deficient mutant CHA5101, the chromatogram from UPLC-MS analysis (A) and quantification of orfamides (B) of *P. protegens* CHA0 and CHA5101 are shown.

6.3.2 Orfamide triggers defense responses in rice cell cultures without causing cell death

Extracellular alkalinization is one of the biophysical phenomena that can occur in cell cultures upon perception of plant defensive elicitors and is a consequence of altered ion fluxes across the plasma membrane (Garcia-Bruggen et al., 2006). The extracellular pH of rice cell cultures treated with different concentrations of orfamide was monitored during a time period of 60 min. The results show that 25 and 50 μ M orfamide caused extracellular alkalinization of rice cell cultures within 60 min,

while this effect was not observed with lower concentrations of orfamides (Figure 6.4A).

Phenylalanine ammonia-lyase, lipoxygenase, β -1,3 Glucanase and chitinase are important enzymes involved in innate immunity of plants (Freeman and Beattie, 2008; Jourdan et al., 2009). Gene markers for these enzymes, such as β -Glucanase (β -1,3 Glucanase encoding gene), PAL (phenylalanine ammonia-lyase encoding gene), Chitinase (a chitinase encoding gene) and LOX2 (lipoxygenase encoding gene) were chosen for further bioassays in rice cell cultures after orfamide treatment. The transcripts of these genes were monitored by qPCR assays 2, 6, 12, 18 and 24 h after treatment. Transcripts of β -Glucanase, Chitinase, PAL and LOX2 genes accumulated in orfamide treated rice cell cultures compared with control treatment (Figure 6.4B and 6.4C). The transcripts of these genes reached the highest levels at 6 h post orfamide-treatment (Figure 6.4B). Moreover, relative transcript levels in rice cell cultures were positively correlated to the orfamide-concentration at 6 h post orfamide treatment (Figure 6.4C).

In further bioassays, we tested whether orfamide amendment in rice cell cultures influenced cell viability. Orfamide did not affect the mortality of rice cell cultures even at concentrations as high as 50 μ M after 24 h treatment (Figure 6.4D and 6.4E). This shows that the orfamide-triggered defense responses in rice cell cultures do not cause cell death.



Figure 6.4 Defense-related responses occurring in rice cell cultures after perception by orfamide. Extracellular medium alkalinization (A), transcription of defense-related genes (B and C) and change in cell viability (D) after orfamide-treatment in rice cell cultures. Control (Con) treatment received the same amount of DMSO. The relative transcriptional level of *Chitinase*, β -Glucanase, PAL and LOX2 genes was monitored by qPCR at 2, 6, 12, 18 and 24 h after 25 μ M orfamide treatment (B), and transcript accumulation of these genes was monitored by qPCR at 6 h after 10, 25 and 50 μ M orfamide treatments (C). Data shown in this figure were collected from three biological repeats and represented as means (\pm SD). In each repeat of rice cell assays, five-day old cell samples were collected, and submitted to further bioassays, and data were collected from different batches of cell cultures for different repeats. Representative pictures of Evan blue-stained rice cell cultures treated with DMSO, orfamide and Triton X-100 are shown (E). Dead cells in rice cell cultures have a blue color, scale bar is 50 μ M.

6.3.3 Orfamide-primed defense responses in rice cell cultures are dependent on ABA signaling

Plant hormones are involved in dealing with diverse biotic and abiotic stresses in rice (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2013). In further bioassays, selected marker genes (Table 6.2) for various plant hormone pathways, such as SA, JA, ET, ABA and indole-3-acetic acid (IAA), were monitored by qPCR in orfamide-treated rice cell cultures. Orfamide treatment did not have noticeable effects on the transcript levels of the SA markers *NPR1* and *WRKY45* (Figure 6.5A) or the JA markers *JAMYB*, *JiOsPR10* and *PBZ1* (Figure 6.5B) and slightly increased the ET markers EBP89 and ACS1 at 2h and/or 6 h post inoculation (Figure 6.5C) and the IAA marker IAA9 at 6 h post inoculation. The transcripts of *NCED3* (an ABA biosynthesis gene) and *Rab16* (an ABA responsive gene), however, were induced 5.1 fold and 78.3 fold respectively, when cell cultures were treated with 25 μ M of orfamide (Figure 6.5E).



Figure 6.5 Transcripts of marker genes of plant hormone (SA, JA, ET, IAA and ABA) pathways in rice cell cultures. A: marker genes *NPR1* (for *OsNPR1*-dependent pathway) and *WRKY45* (for *OsWRKY45*-dependent pathway) of SA pathway; B: marker genes *JAMYB, JiOsPR10* and *PRZ1* of JA pathway; C: marker genes *EBP89* and *ACS1* of ET pathway; D: marker genes *IAA9* and *GH3-8* of IAA pathway; E: marker genes *NCED3* and *Rab16* of ABA pathway. Gene expression in rice cell cultures was monitored by qPCR at 2, 6, 12, 18 and 24 h after 25 μ M orfamide treatments. Data are shown as means (\pm SD) of three biological repeats.

6.3.4 Effect of orfamide on defense-related genes expression in rice after *C. miyabeanus* inoculation

To examine the transcriptional level of defense-related genes in orfamide-treated rice after *C*. *miyabeanus* Cm988 inoculation, the transcripts of selected defensive genes were monitored by qPCR

in rice plants at various time points (0, 12, 24 and 48h, respectively) post *C. miyabeanus* Cm988 inoculation. Strikingly, unlike the phenomenon occurring in rice cell cultures, transcripts of defense-related genes, β -Glucanase, Chitinase, PAL and LOX2 did not accumulate at higher levels in orfamide treated plants at different time points tested in this study, compared with control plants, although inoculation with *C. miyabeanus* strongly induced LOX2 (Figure 6.6A). In further experiments, marker genes for plant hormone pathways were analyzed by qPCR. Transcriptional analysis showed that the SA markers *NPR1* and *WRKY45* (Figure 6.6B), the ET markers *EBP89* and *ACS1* (Figure 6.6D), the JA markers *JAMYB*, *JiOsPR10* and *PBZ1* (Figure 6.6F) and the IAA markers *IAA9* and *GH3-8* (Figure 6.6E) were not involved in orfamide-primed resistance against *C. miyabeanus* in rice, although the SA, ET and JA pathway were induced by pathogen inoculation (Figure 6.6B, 6.6D). The transcripts of the ABA biosynthesis gene *NCED3* (2.0 fold) and the ABA responsive gene *Rab16* (3.3 fold), however, were significantly induced in the priming stage of orfamide-treatment (0 hpi), compared with untreated control rice plants (Figure 6.6C).

Pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins are involved in disease resistance triggered by elicitors in plants (Solano et al., 1998; Park and Kloepper, 2000; Ipper et al., 2008; Park et al., 2008). Recently, it has been shown that genes encoding PR proteins, *PR1a* (an acidic PR1 protein gene), *PR1b* (a basic PR1 protein gene), *PR5* (a thaumatin-like protein gene) and *PBZ1* (an intracellular ribonuclease) are involved in innate immunity against the necrotrophic pathogen *R. solani* in rice (Wang et al., 2015). The transcriptional responses of these genes were evaluated by qPCR in this study. Strikingly, orfamide-treated plants showed a significantly higher transcriptional accumulation of *PR1b* at time points of 12 hpi (2.5 fold) and 48 hpi (5.8 fold) compared with untreated control plants, respectively (Figure 6.6H). Moreover, the *WRKY4* transcription factor has been involved in disease resistance against the necrotrophic pathogen *R. solani* in rice (Wang et al., 2015). The transcript of *WRKY4* in orfamide-primed plants (0 hpi) was significantly induced (3.7 fold) compared to the control plants (Figure 6.6G).



Figure 6.6 Transcripts of defense-related genes in rice plants (control and orfamidetreated plants) at different time points (h) after *C. miyabeanus* inoculation. Orfamide was applied as soil drench 72 h before inoculation with *C. miyabeanus*. The second youngest leaves of rice plants were then detached, put on moistened tissues, and inoculated with a

conidial suspension of *C. miyabeanus*. The relative transcriptional level of defenserelated genes was monitored by qPCR. These defensive genes include marker genes *NPR1* (for OsNPR1-dependent pathway) and *WRKY45* (for OsWRKY45-dependent pathway) of SA pathway; marker genes *JAMYB*, *JiOsPR10* and *PBZ1* of JA pathway; marker genes *EBP89* and *ACS1* of ET pathway; marker genes *IAA9* and *GH3-8* of IAA pathway; marker genes *NCED3* and *Rab16* of ABA pathway, and other genes, for instance, PR genes and genes involved in basal innate immunity (*Chitinase*, β -*Glucanase*, *PAL* and *LOX2*) of rice. In each repeat, plant materials were collected from at least six rice leaves from different plants. Data were collected from rice plants grown in different time but with the same age for different repeats. Data are shown as means (\pm SE) from three biological repeats. Asterisk (*) indicates statistically significant differences between orfamide and control treatments (t test, *: p < 0.05; **: p < 0.01).

6.3.5 Orfamide triggered defense responses in rice are not associated with accumulation of phenolics

It was previously shown that silicon-triggered disease resistance in rice is accompanied by accumulation of phenolic compounds (Van Bockhaven et al., 2015), which are related to fortification of plant cell walls after pathogen penetration. However, orfamide-treated rice plants did not show increased autofluorescence and did not accumulate phenolic compounds 24 h (Figure 6.7A) or 48 h (data not shown) after pathogen inoculation.. The phenyl propanoid pathway is commonly associated with the phenolic compounds biosynthesis and thus links with cell wall development in plants. Phenylalanine ammonia-lyase is the entry enzyme of phenyl propanoid pathway (Dixon et al., 2002). The key gene *PAL* encoding phenylalanine ammonia-lyase was not significantly changed in transcriptional level in orfamide-treated rice after pathogen inoculation (Figure 6.6), which is in line with the lack of detection of autofluorescence in rice after orfamide-perception in this study (Figure 6.7A)



Figure 6.7 Detection of autofluorescence generated by phenolic compounds (A) and the cell death (B) in control and orfamide treated rice plants after *C. miyabeanus* infection. Autofluorescence monitored 24 h post inoculation is shown. 100 mM STS was set up as a positive indicator of green autofluorescence in rice plants after *C. miyabeanus* infection, and the application of STS in rice sheath was exactly the same as shown previously (Van Bockhaven et al., 2015). Representative pictures show both bright field and blue light excitation for detection of autofluorescence. Epidermal cell death of rice sheath was shown as brown color with staining by DAB after 24h and 48h post infection. All experiments were repeated independently twice and showed similar results, and only representative pictures are shown in this figure. Scale bar is 50 µm.

De Vleesschauwer et al. (2010) demonstrated that inoculation with *C. miyabeanus* leads to massive accumulation of H_20_2 , visualized by DAB staining, in epidermal and mesophyll cells surrounding the side of infection. This H_20_2 accumulation may support cell death to pave the way for *C. miyabeanus* in its necrotrophic growth stage. Here we stained rice sheaths with DAB and found that orfamide treatment resulted in less H_20_2 accumulation upon *C. miyabeanus* inoculation in comparison with untreated control plants. Two independent assays were carried out with similar results. Representative pictures from one assay are shown in Figure 6.7B.

6.4 Discussion

Microbe-derived natural products used to mediate elicitation of resistance against *C. miyabeanus* in rice have not been reported before. Herein, we identified and characterized orfamides derived from *P. protegens* CHA0 as CLP elicitors to alleviate *C. miyabeanus* disease in rice, and we also examined the possible defensive mechanisms triggered by orfamide on both rice cell cultures and rice plants.

Perception of orfamide in rice triggers induced protection against C. miyabeanus

We applied various concentrations of purified orfamide from *P. protegens* CHA0 on rice, and tested the ISR capacity of orfamide against fungal pathogens *C. miyabeanus* and *M. oryzae*. The data showed that orfamide mediated immune response against *C. miyabeanus*, but not against *M. oryzae* in rice. The threshold concentration of orfamide to trigger an ISR response is as high as 25 μ M (Figure 6.1A, Figure 6.4A and 6.4C). Soil assay results with the orfamide-producing wild type strain *P. protegens* CHA0 also indicated the protection against leaf infection of *C. miyabeanus* in rice (Figure 6.2 and Table 6.3), while its orfamide-deficient mutant of *P. protegens* CHA5101 lost this kind of capacity. However, high concentrations of *Pseudomonas* bacteria in initial inoculum and on the rice root system were needed to see this effect in the case of *P. protegens* CHA0.

We did not measure the *in situ* production of orfamides in potting soil by inoculation of *P. protegens* CHA0, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its mutant CMR12a Δ *Phz*-Clp1 cells, but, measurements of *in vitro* production of orfamides on KB plates showed that *P. protegens* CHA0 and *Pseudomonas* sp.

CMR12a and its mutant CMR12a ΔPhz -Clp1 could produce 30.3, 19.8 and 2.9 μ M orfamides/OD_{620nm}, which equals about 10⁹ CFU. This may explain why application of 10⁸ CFU of Pseudomonas bacteria per gram potting soil showed variable ISR results against C. miyabeanus. In experiment 2 (Table 6.3), the threshold concentration to trigger an ISR immune response may not have been reached. However, orfamide did not induce protection against *M. oryzae* in rice (Figure 1B). Spence et al. (2014) already showed that root inoculation with P. protegens CHA0 did not trigger induced protection against *M. oryzae* in rice. Taken together, these results show that orfamides do not have the capacity to trigger innate immunity against M. oryzae in rice. It has been shown that the defensive responses in rice to C. miyabeanus and M. oryzae are far from identical. BTH and conidial germination fluid (CGF) treated rice displayed disease resistance to M. oryzae, not to C. miyabeanus (Ahn et al., 2005). ISR mounted by root treatment with Serratia plymuthica IC1270 in rice showed resistance to M. oryzae, while the same treatment in rice showed increased disease upon inoculation with C. miyabeanus (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2009). Chitin is percieved by plasma membrane glycoprotein CEBiP in rice, and rice lines overexpressing the genes containing the extracellular portion of CEBiP showed disease resistance to *M. oryzae*, but not to *C. miyabeanus* (Kishimoto et al., 2010). The DELLA protein SLR1 in rice is a positive regulator of disease resistance to *M. oryzae*, but in contrast, has no effect on the disease development of *C. miyabeanus* (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2016). To some extent, these reports are in line with the distinct influences of orfamide treatment on ISR against these two pathogens in the current study (Figure 6.1).

Orfamide triggered defense-related responses in rice cell cultures and rice are distinct

Perception of elicitors by plant cell cultures results in early and late defense related responses. The typical early biochemical responses mainly include medium alkalinization or acidification, ion influx and the production of ROS (Blumwald et al., 1998). Transcripts of defense-related gene and enzymatic activation in plant cell cultures are late responses. Orfamide, indeed, mounts both early and late defense-related responses in rice cell cultures, for instance, alkalinization of the medium (Figure 6.4A) and further transcription of defense-related genes (Figure 6.4B, 6.4C and Figure 6.5), respectively. Intriguingly, medium alkalinization of 25 or 50 μ M orfamide-treated rice cell cultures increased within 60 min compared with the control treatment (Figure 6.4A), while medium
alkalinization in surfactin-treated tobacco cell cultures only increased for 15 min, and afterwards the pH of medium went down to the initial level (Jourdan et al., 2009). Another report showed that medium alkalinization of grapevine cell cultures treated with surfactin showed similar trends as the findings in this study (Farace et al., 2015).

Orfamide triggered the accumulation of transcripts of defense-related genes *Chitinase*, β -*Glucanase*, *PAL* and *LOX2* (Figure 6.4B and 6.4C) in rice cell cultures, but the transcripts of these defensive genes did not change significantly in orfamide-primed rice plants (Figure 6.6A).

To date, *Bacillus*-derived CLPs are the most intensively studied CLPs in triggering ISR responses of plants. IAA signaling was triggered upon perception of surfactin, fengycin and mycosubtilin in rice cell cultures, while JA and ET were also involved in fengycin and mycosubtilin triggered defense responses (Chandler et al., 2015). Strikingly, ABA signaling is the only plant hormone which plays an vital role in orfamide-treated rice cultures 6h post orfamide treatment, with 5.1 fold induction of ABA biosynthesis gene *NCED3* and 78.3 fold induction of ABA responsive gene *Rab16* (Figure 6.5E), respectively. Similarly in orfamide-primed rice plants, we saw a 2.0 fold and 3.3 fold induction for *NCED3* and *Rab16*, respectively (Figure 6.6C). In line with that the previous report showed that ABA plays a vital role in disease resistance against *C. miyabeanus* in rice. This suggests that different CLPs (surfactin, fengycin, iturin and orfamide) function differently in mounting defense-related hormone signaling in rice cell cultures. Despite the differences in cellular responses, these CLPs act in the control of necrotrophic rice diseases, for instance, *Bacillus* CLPs are involved in the immune responses against *R. solani*, but not against *M. oryzae* on rice (Chandler et al., 2015), while orfamide can trigger ISR response against *C. miyabeanus*, but not against *M. oryzae* on rice (Figure 6.1).

On the other hand, variations in transcript data were seen in orfamide-treated cell cultures and orfamide-treated rice plants. This could be due to the fact that orfamides are in direct contact with rice cell cultures and may trigger local defense responses, while orfamides were applied on rice roots system and we tested the ISR in rice sheaths and leaves. Perhaps this could be one of the possible explanations why rice cell cultures and rice plants responded differently to the elicitor.

The role of PR proteins and defensive regulator in orfamide-primed resistance in rice

PR proteins are a large family of inducible defense-related proteins in plants, which are induced by pathogens (Van Loon et al., 2006). These PR proteins are involved in dealing with abiotic and biotic stresses (Sinha et al., 2014). Rice defensive responses against fungal pathogens are usually accompanied by transcriptional changes of PR proteins. More specifically, it has been reported that ISR elicitors BTH and pseudobactin suppresses PBZ1 and PR1b in a late stage (for instance 48 h) of defensive responses against *M. oryzae* in rice (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2008). In contrast, recently it has been shown that upon R. solani inoculation, transcripts of PR1a, PR1b, PR5, PR10b/PBZ1 accumulated in resistant rice plants, but not in a susceptible line (Wang et al., 2015). Interestingly, transcripts of the PR protein *PR1b* also accumulated in orfamide-treated rice inoculating with C. miyabeanus (Figure 6.6H). Additionally, exopolysaccharide from a Serratia sp. strain Gsm01 displayed induced protection against cucumber mosaic virus and triggered the transcripts of *PR1b* in tobacco plants (Nicotiana tabacum cv. Xanthi-nc) (Ipper et al., 2008). PR1b gene of tobacco and tomato plants shows antimicrobial activity against *Phytophythora infestans* (Niederman et al. 1995). Moreover, our data also show a positive role of *WRKY4* in the regulation of disease resistance against C. miyabeanus in rice (Figure 6.6G). The transcript of WRKY4 and PR genes, such as PR1a, PR1b, *PR5* and *PBZ1*, are both increased significantly in the disease resistance response in rice against *R*. solani (Wang et al., 2015). While this study shows that orfamide-triggered ISR response against C. miyabeanus in rice is associated with increased transcript of PR1b and WRKY4.

Role of orfamide in the control of rice diseases

Our previous data showed that orfamide can control the disease severity of *M. oryzae* by blocking appressorium formation under both *in vitro* and *in vivo* conditions on hydrophobic surfaces, for instance, glass slide covers (*in vitro*) and rice leaf sheaths or rice leaves (*in vivo*) (Ma et al., 2016a). Moreover, in this study we showed that orfamide can protect rice plants from attack by *C. miyabeanus* by induction of multiple defensive related responses. The *Bacillus*-derived CLPs surfactin, fengycin and iturin are widely studied for their roles in biocontrol against a broad spectrum of plant pathogens, but, no reports have focused on the roles of these CLPs in biocontrol of *C. miyabeanus* in rice. We defined, for the first time, the role of *Pseudomonas*-derived orfamide in

biocontrol of *M. oryzae* (Ma et al., 2016a) and *C. miyabeanus* (Figure 6.1A) in rice. The biocontrol capacity of orfamide against other diseases (for instance, sheath blight disease *R. solani* and bacterial blight disease *Xanthomonas oryzae* pv. *oryzae*) in rice should also be examined in further studies.

Acknowledgements

Z. M., M. O. and M. H. designed the research; M.O. conducted UPLC-MS analysis and Z. M. performed the rest of the experiments; Z. M. and M. H. wrote the paper and all authors revised the manuscript and approved the final version. Z. M. sincerely acknowledges PhD scholarships from China Scholarship Council (CSC, No.201204910376) and a special research fund (Bijzonder Onderzoeksfonds, BOF) from Ghent University. We would like to thank N. Lemeire (Ghent University) and I. Delaere (Ghent University) for their technical assistance during this study.

Chapter 7. General discussion and perspectives

List of contributors

Zongwang Ma, Monica Höfte

Affiliation

Laboratory of Phytopathology, Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

General discussion and future perspectives

7.1 Importance of major findings of this thesis, and general discussion

CLPs are biosurfactants showing both hydrophilic and hydrophobic properties. CLPs are also actively involved in the physiology of their producing bacteria (for instance, swarming motility on the surface), and the interactions of the parental bacteria with other organisms (for instance, antibiosis) or with the environment (for instance, biofilm formation). In addition, CLPs are also involved in the biocontrol activity against fungal plant pathogens and specific *Pseudomonas* biocontrol strains have the ability to produce CLPs. This thesis mainly focuses on the CLPs produced by *P. protegens* and related species, and their roles in biocontrol against selected plant diseases. More specifically, the biocontrol roles of sessilins and orfamides produced by selected strains belonging to *P. protegens* and related species against fungal diseases on rice and bean, were studied in this thesis.

P. protegens and related species are well known model *Pseudomonas* species, and include *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c. These strains have the ability to produce diverse secondary metabolites, including phenazines, CLPs, DAPG, HCN, pyrrolnitrin and pyoluteorin, and thus are actively involved in interactions with other mcroorganisms and plants. In the current work, the interactions mediated by *Pseudomonas*-derived CLPs with fungal pathogens and crops were studied.

We used parental CLPs-producing strains and their specific metabolite-deficient mutants, and purified CLPs to elucidate corresponding mechanisms (mode of actions) involved in the biocontrol of fungal pathogens in rice and bean. As shown in Table 7.1, along with phenazines, CLPs derived from *P. protegens* and related strains are actively involved in the control of *M. oryzae* and *R. solani*, and their modes of action include direct effects on the development of fungal pathogens, or indirect effects by inducing systemic resistance that suppresses the further invasion of fungal pathogen on plants. The major findings of this thesis will be discussed in view of the research questions that we formulated in the introduction.

Compound	Producer (s)	Targeted pathogen	Mode of action	Assay	Chapter
Orfamide	<i>P. protegens</i> and related species, for instance, <i>P</i> .	M. oryzae	Inhibition of appressoria formation	In vitro and in vivo (rice)	3
	protegens CHA0, Pseudomonas sp.	R. solani	Hyphal branching	<i>In vitro</i> and soil assay in bean	3
	CMR12a and CMR5c	Phytophthora porri Pythium ultimum	Lysis of zoospores	In vitro	3
	<i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. CMR12a	R. solani	ISR ^a	Soil assay in bean	5
	P. protegens CHA0	C. miyabeanus	ISR	In rice cell cultures and rice	6
Sessilin	<i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. CMR12a	R. solani	Direct antagonism	Soil assay in bean and Chinese cabbage	4
		R. solani	ISR	Soil assay in bean	5
PCN ^b	Pseudomonas sp.	M. oryzae	ISR	Soil assay in rice	5
	CMR12a	R. solani	ISR	Soil assay in bean	5

Table 7.1 Overview of the role in biocontrol of specialized metabolites from selected *Pseudomonas* strains protecting rice and bean against fungal diseases, as studied in this thesis.

^a ISR: induced systemic resistance; ^b PCN: phenazine-1-carboxamide.

Research question 1. Orfamide-type CLPs were first discovered in *P. protegens* Pf-5 (Gross et al., 2007). Do other *P. protegens* strains and related species also produce orfamides? Do orfamide-type CLPs produced by these strains show diversity in structure and biosynthesis and does this influence their biological activity?

CLPs orfamides are composed of several structural homologues, including orfamide A, B, C, D, E, and poaeamide A and B (Gross et al., 2007; D'aes et al., 2014; Zachow et al., 2015; Nguyen et al., 2016). These homologues show substitutions in amino acid sequence and (or) in length of fatty acid residues, C10, C12, C14 or C16. We analyzed KB cultures of selected orfamide producers by UPLC-MS analysis, and the fingerprints of these producers show slight differences, either in abundance and in retention times (min) of the CLP peaks, suggesting that the orfamides produced by *P. protegens* and related species show diversity in chemical structure. Since several genomic sequences of potential orfamide producers are publicly available, we further conducted a detailed comparison on the NRPS synthetases responsible for orfamide biosynthesis in selected *Pseudomonas* strains (Figure 3.1 in **Chapter 3**). Indeed, these NRPS synthetases show differences (amino acid sequences) on each domains (A, C, T and Te domains). A phylogenetic tree based on A domains showed that the A

domains clustering together incorporated the same amino acid (Figure 3.2 in **Chapter 3**). And furthermore, two new orfamides (orfamide F and G) were characterized in **Chapter 3**.

Due to structural variance in the orfamide family, we chose several representative analogues (orfamide A, B and G) for further structure-activity comparison. Orfamide A and B share the same fatty acid residue, but differ from each other in one amino acid in the peptide sequence. Orfamide B and G share the same peptide moiety but their fatty acid residues differ in length. We further tested activity of these orfamides on *M. oryzae*, *R. solani*, and oomycete pathogens *Phytophthora* and *Pythium*. All tested orfamides analogues show similar (but not statistical different) activities, except for the zoospore lysis assay, with only slight differences. We only used orfamides possessing C14 and C16 fatty residues for structure-activity comparison in Chapter 3, due to the insufficient quantities of C12 homologues. All tested orfamides almost showed similar bioactivity in several biological models, including zoospore lysis of selected oomycete pathogens, changing the morphology of *R. solani* and control of *M. oryzae* under *in vitro* and rice leaves.

Appressoria are indispensable infection structures for disease development of *M. oryzae*. It has been proved that cAMP and MAPK signaling play important roles in appressoria development in *M. oryzae* (Rebollar and López-García, 2013). Moreover, surface hydrophobicity is also an important factor involved in the appressoria formation of *M. oryzae* (Liu et al., 2011). We observed inhibition of appressoria formation of *M. oryzae* by orfamide-treatment both on glass slide covers and on rice sheath. We proposed that this phenomenon can be due to the physical-chemical properties of orfamide on a surface associated with its surface tension lowering activity, and thus hampering appressoria formation of the fungus. However, regarding this issue there is a controversy because glycolipid-type of biosurfactant, mannosylerythritol lipids, failed to protect rice against conidia of *M. oryzae*, but showed *in vitro* inhibition of appressoria formation of *M. oryzae* (Yoshida et al., 2015).

Taking the results from orfamides (**Chapter 3**) and mannosylerythritol lipids (Yoshida et al., 2015) together, both types of biosurfactants could inhibit appressoria formation under *in vitro* conditions, but mannosylerythritol lipids failed in protection of infection by *M. oryzae* on rice leaves. Possibly, the interactions of these two types of biosurfactants with conidia of *M. oryzae* are different, perhaps with divergent mode of actions in targeting and interacting with conidia of *M. oryzae* on rice leaves.

Also other unknown factors are involved in these kinds of interactions.

Research questions 2, 3 and 4. It has been shown before that sessilins play a role in direct antagonism against *R. solani* root rot on bean (D'aes et al., 2011). *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a not only produces sessilins but also orfamides. Do orfamides also play a role in direct antagonism? Do sessilins and orfamides play a role in induced systemic resistance (ISR) and if so, is their role plant and pathogen dependent? How do plants respond to orfamide-type CLPs?

Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a has been experimentally developed as a model biocontrol microbe for several crops in greenhouse conditions, such as Chinese cabbage, bean, and cocoyam. Its biocontrol activity is mainly attributed to the production of phenazines, and sessilin- and orfamide-type CLPs. Importantly, the strain has excellent ecological fitness properties (for instance, root colonization and maintaining sufficient bacterial population) in different substrate (potting soil or mixture of soil and sand). Interestingly, these CLPs and phenazines not only play a role in direct antagonism against fungal plant pathogens (**Chapter 4**), but also in enhancing plant innate immunity (**Chapter 5**), as shown in this study.

Mutants with abolished production of metabolites by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a were generated in previous work (D'aes et al. 2011; D'aes et al. 2014). Both metabolite-deficient mutants of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and purified metabolites were applied in different plant-pathogen systems in soil assays. We showed that sessilins and phenazines are actively involved in the control of Rhizoctonia root rot disease in bean and Chinese cabbage, mainly by direct antagonism against *R. solani*, the causal agent of root rot disease (**Chapter 4**). The role of sessilins and phenazines in the control of *R. solani* has been reported previously (D'aes et al., 2011). In **Chapter 4**, *in vitro* assays showed that purified orfamide B has a dose dependent antagonistic effect on *R. solani*. Interestingly, soil assays with *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its mutant indicated that both CLPs are needed for successful control of *R. solani*. This antagonistic effect was further confirmed by an *in vitro* assay.

CLPs sessilins and orfamides, together with phenazines are actively involved in the elicitation of ISR, in the control of Rhizoctonia web blight disease on bean. Intriguingly, the only active compound of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a involved in inducing resistance against *M. oryzae* on rice

system is phenazine (**Chapter 5**). These results confirm the biocontrol activity of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a in different plant-pathogen systems, and also indicate that its determinants for biocontrol in different plant-pathogen systems are distinct.

The biocontrol of plant diseases by plant beneficial microbes needs firstly successful colonization by these microbes of the rhizosphere niche. The interactions between plant beneficial microbes and root pathogens in rhizosphere niche of plants are complex. It has been shown that root inoculation of plant beneficial microbes to control root associated pathogens in plants also has capacity to trigger innate immunity in roots of plants, beside biocontrol role of direct antagonism. For instance, Chowdhury and colleagues showed that root colonization by *B. amyloliquefaciens* FZB42 triggers resistance in lettuce against the bottom rot pathogen *R. solani* (Chowdhury et al., 2015). *P. fluorescens* PTA-CT2 can trigger defensive responses both in the root system (local resistance) and acrial part (systemic resistance) of grapevine plants (Gruau et al., 2015).

Whether colonization of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a can mount immune responses in the roots of bean and Chinese cabbage systems was not tested in this study. However, we could speculate that perhaps root colonization of this bacterium could mount immune responses in both local (for instance, in roots) and systemic (for instance, in plant leaves) ways in plants.

Orfamide B triggered induced protection in bean against web blight pathogen *R. solani* (**Chapter 4**). However, orfamide A is more abundantly produced by *P. protegens* CHA0, compared with orfamide B and sessilins produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a during liquid fermentation processes (**Chapter 3**). We purified orfamide A from supernatant of *P. protegens* CHA0 for further study.

We applied orfamide A, its producing strain *P. protegens* CHA0 and orfamide-deficient mutant CHA5101, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and a mutant CMR12a Δ *Phz*-Clp1 in soil, to test the ISR-eliciting capacity of these bacteria against fungal pathogens in rice system. We found that orfamide A triggered ISR against *C. miyabeanus*, but not against *M. oryzae* in rice.

We also tested orfamide A for its effect on defensive responses in rice cell cultures. We found that orfamide A can trigger an early defense response, pH change, and further defensive gene transcription. Moreover, orfamide A can prime the transcripts of plant hormone marker genes in rice cell cultures, mainly by activation of ABA signaling (**Chapter 5**). In further experiments, we looked at transcripts of defensive genes in orfamide A-primed rice plants after *C. miyabeanus* infection, and we further confirmed the role of ABA signaling during the priming stage, and also the involvement of *PR1b*, encoding a basic PR protein, at the late stage of *C. miyabeanus* infection (**Chapter 5**).

Bacillus-derived surfactin triggers disease resistance in multiple plants, such as, bean, tomato, tobacco, grapevine, rice and *Arabidopsis* (Ongena et al., 2007; Cawoy et al., 2014; Chandler et al., 2015; Debois et al., 2015; Farace et al., 2015; Kawagoe et al., 2015). Unfortunately, the disease resistance triggering effect of orfamide A in other plants have not been tested yet. It has been shown that *P. protegens* CHA0 could mount defensive responses in grapevine (Verhagen et al., 2010), but the corresponding metabolites were not characterized yet, and it might be interesting to test the ISR role of orfamide A in grapevine cell cultures and disease resistance against *Botrytis cinerea* in grapevine plants, and also in other "model" plants, for instance tobacco and *Arabidopsis*.

7.2 Perspectives

Current work provided some new perspectives on using CLPs-derived from *P. protegens* and related species for the control of blast and brown spot diseases on rice, and Rhizoctonia diseases on bean. Following all these findings, we discern some additional perspectives and research questions that may be addressed in future research.

7.2.1 Biocontrol of M. oryzae by P. protegens and related species

M. oryzae is the most important fungal plant pathogen due to the loss of productivity on rice worldwide that it can cause (Dean et al., 2012). Rice is one of the important staple foods for people living in subtropical and tropical areas in the world, and thus control of *M. oryzae* is important for global food safety.

We tested a crude extract from KB supernatant containing secondary metabolites produced by P.

protegens CHA0, Pseudomonas sp. CMR5c and CMR5c Δofa , and we found that certain metabolites produced by all these stains have the capacity to significantly inhibit the germination of conidia from *M. oryzae*, and no appressoria were found in crude extract treatments (data not shown). Orfamides produced by *P. protegens* CHA0 and *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c can be excluded, since we showed that orfamide does not inhibit the germination of conidia of *M. oryzae*. Instead, orfamide inhibits the formation of appressoria from spores of *M. oryzae* as shown in this study.

Besides orfamides, *P. protegens* CHA0 and *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c can produce other important antibiotics, as shown in Table 2.1. Both strains can produce HCN, DAPG, pyoluteorin, pyrrolnitrin and siderophores. Interestingly, *P. protegens* CHA0 cannot produce phenazines, while *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c can produce the phenazines PCN and PCA. Future studies should search for other antifungal metabolites produced by *P. protegens* CHA0 and *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c, since a crude extract from KB cultures of *P. protegens* CHA0 and *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c can significantly inhibit the germination of conidia of *M. oryzae* under *in vitro* conditions. The *in planta* biocontrol roles of corresponding metabolites from *P. protegens* CHA0 and *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c should also be included in the future work, for instance on rice leaves.

7.2.2 Direct antagonism and elicitor-mediated resistance (local and systemic resistance) triggered by rhizosphere microbes

During colonization of plant root systems, rhizosphere microbes maintain active metabolism, including secretion of diverse molecules, including CLPs. These CLPs have diverse functions, for instance, acting as antibiotics against fungal pathogens or as elicitors which activate the innate immunity of plant. Elicitor mediated innate immunity is an important strategy to control plant diseases (Walters et al., 2013). It has been shown that elicitor-triggered defense responses in plants are concentration dependent, needing specific concentration ranges of elicitors, while other concentrations are not effective (De Vleesschauwer and Höfte, 2009). Elicitor mediated elicitation of plant innate immunity is always elicitor, pathogen and plants dependent.

For the first recognition, perception of elicitor by plant cells needs a specific receptor located on the plant cell plasma membrane. However, surfactin targets the lipid part of the plasma membrane of

tobacco cells, instead of recognition by a receptor. Does this type of lipid-driven process only work for surfactin interacting with tobacco cells, or it is a common perception way for CLPs-type elicitors derived from *Bacillus* and *Pseudomonas* sp.? In further studies, the targets of orfamide perception in plant cells should be investigated, using surfactin for comparison.

We showed that orfamides elicit immunity in rice against *C. miyabeanus* and orfamides work at micromolar concentration. However, orfamides show induced protection in bean against *R. solani* at nanomolar concentration. What is/are the mode of action/actions of CLPs sessilins and orfamides, and phenazines in triggering innate immunity in bean against Rhizoctonia disease?

A bacterial secondary metabolite can mount innate immunity against specific diseases on crops, however, it may trigger susceptibility to other kinds of diseases. How can we prevent this phenomenon in future applications? For instance, pyocyanin, a phenazine compound produced by *P. aeruginosa* elicits innate immunity in rice against the rice blast pathogen *M. oryzae*, but also triggers susceptibility against the sheath blight pathogen *R. solani* (De Vleesschauwer et al., 2006).



Figure 7.1 Model illustrating the biocontrol properties of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a against *R. solani* on bean.

We showed that root colonization of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a on bean can protect against both root rot and web blight diseases caused by *R. solani*, by producing antagonistic antibiotics (phenazines, sessilins) or by secreting elicitors (phenazines, sessilins and orfamides) which triggered innate immunity on bean (Figure 7.1). However, the role of these elicitors in inducing local resistance on bean root systems was not investigated in this study. Herein, we propose that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a upon colonizing bean roots could mount local resistance against *R. solani* in the bean root system by secreting phenazines, orfamides and sessilins, although further experimental data are needed for this hypothesis.

7.2.3 Structure-activity relationships of CLPs derived from *Bacillus* and *Pseudomonas* sp.

CLPs have diverse structures, assigned to different classes, mainly due to the length and composition of peptide moiety. Even in the same class of CLPs, the composition of peptide moiety can vary. The structure-activity relationship of CLPs has not yet been intensively studied, especially for those from Gram-negative *Pseudomonas* species. There are several reports showing that Gram-positive (*Bacillus* sp.) derived CLPs are indeed showing structure-activity relationships.

Iturinic CLPs, including iturin, bacillomycin, and mycosubtilin, are important antibiotics produced by *Bacillus* sp. (Ongena and Jacques, 2008). It has been reported that bacillopeptin C is much better in the direct inhibition of yeasts and fungi, such as *Candida albicans, Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, *Fusarium oxysporum* and other species, compared with bacillopeptin A and B (Kajimura et al., 1995). Bacillopeptins share the same peptide moiety but differ from each other in the β -amino fatty acid residues, with C14, C15 and C16 for bacillopeptin A, B and C, respectively (**Table 7.2**). The same phenomenon has been observed for bacillomycins: the antifungal activity (for instance, against *Verticillium dahliae*) increased in homologues with a longer β -amino fatty acid residue (C16 > C15 > C14) within this group of CLPs (Eshita et al., 1995). Similar results were reported in a recent study showing that C17 bacillomycin D shows better antagonistic activity against *Botrytis cinerea* both under *in vitro* condition and on cucumber leaves, than C15 and C16 bacillomycin D (Tanaka et al., 2014). Mojavensins with length of C16 and C17 of β -amino fatty acid residues performed better than C14 mojavensin as antagonists against *Fusarium* species as compared by paper-disc diffusion assay (Ma and Hu, 2014). The structures of bacillomycin D and mojavensin are included in **Table 7.2**. It has been shown that CLPs from the surfactin family show structure-function dependence in triggering defense related responses in cell suspensions. Surfactins with shorter β -hydroxy fatty acid residues, for instance, C12 and C13, were less active in triggering early defensive responses in cell suspensions, such as pH change and ROS production, as well as during interacting with plant plasma membrane, compared to surfactins with a longer fatty acid residue, for instance, C14 and C15 (Jourdan et al., 2009; Henry et al., 2011).

Taken all these results together, it appears that homologues with longer fatty acid residues reveal better biological activities than homologues with shorter fatty acid residues, within the same family of CLP (such as, iturin or surfactin family).

P. poae strain RE*1-1-14 (Zachow et al., 2015), *P. synxantha* CR32 (Nguyen et al., 2016), *P. protegens* and related species (Ma et al., 2016a) have the ability to produce orfamide type CLPs, these CLPs are structurally grouped as orfamides and poaeamides. The orfamide family of CLPs is composed of nine characterized structural homologues and several unknown congeners (Chapter 3, Table 7.2). Orfamides show variance not only in peptide moiety (for instance, orfamide A and orfamide B), but also in fatty acid residues (for instance, C12, C14 and C16 for orfamide C, orfamide A and orfamide G, respectively) (Table 7.2). These structural traits make the orfamide family a nice model to study the structure-function relationship of CLPs. We were interested with the structure-activity relationships of *Pseudomonas*-derived CLPs orfamides in this thesis. However, we could not find strong evidence in any of the interactions in this study for a structure-activity dependence among orfamide analogues. Does this phenomenon occur among orfamides? For instance, are orfamide homologues with a longer (for instance, C14 and C16) fatty acid tail more biologically active than the shorter (C12) ones? Does poaeamide, with a similar peptide sequence as orfamides? What about the differences of activities between poaeamide A and B? Further work still needs to be done.

Table 7.2 Selected natural CLPs discussed in this chapter. Bacillomycin D (Tanaka et al., 2014), mojavensin (Ma et al., 2012; Ma and Hu, 2014), bacillopeptin (Kajimura et al., 1995) and surfactin (Henry et al., 2011) are from *Bacillus* sp., while the orfamide family (including orfamides and poaeamides) is from *Pseudomonas protegens* and related species, *P. poae* RE*1-1-14 and *P. synxantha* CR32 (Gross et al., 2007; D'aes et al., 2014; Ma et al., 2016a; Zachow et al., 2015; Nguyen et al., 2016). The stereochemistry of orfamide A has been determined by Gross et al., 2007.

CLP	Fatty acid residue	due Amino acid sequence									
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Bacillomycin D	C15:0-NH ₂ (3)	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Pro	L-Glu	D-Ser	L-Thr			
	$C16:0-NH_{2}(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Pro	L-Glu	D-Ser	L-Thr			
	$C17:0-NH_2(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Pro	L-Glu	D-Ser	L-Thr			
Mojavensin	34										
A	$C14:0-NH_2(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Gln	L-Pro	D-Asn	D-Asn			
В	$C15:0-NH_2(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Gln	L-Pro	D-Asn	D-Asn			
С	$C16:0-NH_2(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Gln	L-Pro	D-Asn	D-Asn			
D	$C17:0-NH_2(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Gln	L-Pro	D-Asn	D-Asn			
		9 G									
Bacillopeptin	05										
А	$C14:0-NH_{2}(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Ser	L-Glu	D-Ser	L-Thr			
В	$C15:0-NH_2(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Ser	L-Glu	D-Ser	L-Thr			
С	$C16:0-NH_{2}(3)$	L-Asn	D-Tyr	D-Asn	L-Ser	L-Glu	D-Ser	L-Thr			
		2									
Surfactin	85 										5
	C12:0-OH(3)	L-Glu	L-Leu	D-Leu	L-Val	L-Asp	D-Leu	L-Leu			
	C13:0-OH(3)	L-Glu	L-Leu	D-Leu	L-Val	L-Asp	D-Leu	L-Leu			
	C14:0-OH(3)	L-Glu	L-Leu	D-Leu	L-Val	L-Asp	D-Leu	L-Leu			
	C15:0-OH(3)	L-Glu	L-Leu	D-Leu	L-Val	L-Asp	D-Leu	L-Leu			
Orfamide											
Α	C14:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Ile	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Val
В	C14:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Val	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Val
С	C12:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Ile	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Val
D	C12:0-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val
Е	C14:1-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val
F	C16:1-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val
G	C16:0-OH(3)	Leu	Glu	aThr	Val	Leu	Ser	Leu	Leu	Ser	Val
Poaeamide											
A	C10:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Leu	L-Len	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Ile
В	C10:0-OH(3)	L-Leu	D-Glu	D-aThr	D-Ile	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Leu	L-Leu	D-Ser	L-Ile

Recent evidence shows that the potential roles of *Bacillus*-derived CLPs (surfactin, fengycin and mycosubtilin) in triggering defense related responses in rice cell cultures are distinct (Chandler et al., 2015). These differences mainly occurred at the transcriptional level of marker genes responsible for multiple plant hormone pathways, which are related to dealing with biotic and abiotic stresses in plants. Moreover, we examined the potential transcript changes upon amendment of rice cell cultures with orfamides using multiple marker genes of hormones in this study. We found that all these four groups of CLPs (surfactin, mycosubtilin, fengycin and orfamide) can trigger distinct defensive responses in rice cell cultures. Therefore, we deduce that different classes of CLPs could trigger different responses in plants due to their structural diversity. More evidence should be provided to get deeper insights into structure-function relationships of different classes of CLPs.

Possibly the structure-activity relationship not only exists within the same family of CLPs (for instance, surfactin). We also want to know whether this kind of relationship exists within different classes of CLPs, for instance, CLPs-derived from *Bacillus* sp. and *Pseudomonas* sp. with different peptide moiety and fatty acid residue. These hypotheses should be confirmed experimentally, and thus lead to a better understanding of structure and function of CLPs.

7.2.4 Possible interaction between metabolites produced by Pseudomonas sp. CMR12a

The biosynthesis mutants of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a used in this work have been generated in previous studies (D'aes et al 2011; D'aes et al 2014). We have measured the *in vitro* production of phenazines, sessilins and orfamides by the wild type strain *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and mutants, on KB plates. Especially orfamide production showed variation among wild type and mutants (Figure 5.3). More specifically, orfamide production was significantly reduced in mutants CMR12a-Clp1 (sessilin mutant), CMR12a Δ Phz (phenazine mutant) and CMR12a Δ Phz-Clp1 (sessilin and phenazine mutant), compared with the wild type strain CMR12a.

The mutants of *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a have been made either by insertion of a marker gene in the sessilin biosynthetic genes or by deleting the phenazine biosynthetic genes, without affecting other genes (such as regulator genes or transporter genes) located in the flanking region of sessilin and phenazine biosynthetic genes. So, it is reasonable to expect that orfamide production in these mutants can be maintained at the same level compared to the wild type strain CMR12a. However, the

production of orfamides in these mutants is clearly reduced.

To sum up, either insertion of a gene in the sessilin biosynthetic cluster or deletion of genes in the phenazine biosynthetic cluster has led to a decreased production of orfamide in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a. This phenomenon indicates that these metabolites (phenazine, sessilin and orfamide) in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a influence each other and may be co-regulated, which means that disturbing the genetic composition of either sessilin or phenazine will reduce the production of orfamide. However, direct evidence is still needed to support this hypothesis and to further elucidate the in-depth mechanisms.

Summary

Cyclic lipopeptides (CLPs) are secondary metabolites composed of a cyclic peptide moiety linked with a fatty acid residue. CLPs harbor both hydrophobic and hydrophilic traits, and thus easily target on cellular membranes. They mediate diverse biological activities, including antibiosis, swarming motility, and biofilm formation. CLP-producing Gram-positive *Bacillus* species are well known as biocontrol agents against plant pathogens. Additionally, Gram-negative *Pseudomonas* species are also popular biocontrol agents. Some species of *Pseudomonas* bacteria are potent CLPs producers.

Fungal diseases are major threats to crop productivity worldwide. For instance, *Magnaporthe oryzae* and *Cochliobolus miyabeanus*, are the causal agents of rice blast and brown spot diseases, respectively. Fungi belonging to the *Rhizoctonia solani* group can also cause diseases on crops, for instance root rot disease on bean and Chinese cabbage, and web blight disease on bean leaves. Biocontrol of fungal diseases has been a research focus for several decades. However, the role of *Pseudomonas*-derived CLPs in the control of these fungal pathogens has barely been studied, and especially trials using purified CLPs in plant assays for biocontrol study are lacking.

Some *P. protegens* isolates, such as strains CHA0 and Pf-5, are well-studied biocontrol agents. Recently, it has been shown that *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and CMR5c, biocontrol strains isolated from the roots of tropical tuber crop cocyam, are closely related to *P. protegens*. These four *Pseudomonas* strains all produce orfamides. Orfamides are CLPs composed of ten amino acids as peptide backbone and linked with β -hydroxy fatty acid residues that can vary in length. In addition, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a can secrete sessilin-type CLPs that consist of eighteen amino acids as peptidic sequence linked to β -hydroxy fatty acid residues. *Pseudomonas* CLPs are nonribosomal peptide synthetase (NRPS) derived peptides, and NRPSs are normally composed of several modules with domains for peptide biosynthesis, adenylation (A) domain, condensation (C) domain and thioesterase (Te). The A domain of NRPS is responsible for recruiting an amino acid for peptide biosynthesis. Chemical analysis of metabolite extracts from these strains, together with A domain phylogeny analysis of these orfamide synthetases, showed that the production of orfamide analogues in these strains is strain dependent, *P. protegens* CHA0 and Pf-5 mainly produce orfamide A (with a D-isoleucine in the fourth position of the peptide sequence) and its homologues, while *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and CMR12a mainly produce orfamide B (with a D-valine in the fourth position of the peptide sequence) and its homologues. Additionally, *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c and CMR12a produce phenazines, and the major phenazine compound is PCN.

Orfamide and phenazine-type pigment PCN have fungicide activity for controlling blast disease caused by *M. oryzae* in rice, and these two compounds show distinct mode of actions. Orfamide can inhibit appressoria formation of *M. oryzae* on rice sheaths, and thus reduce severity of blast disease on rice leaves at the concentration of 50 μ M. Specific concentrations of PCN, for instance, 0.1 or 1 μ M, have the capacity to stimulate the innate immunity of rice, and thus provides barriers for further blast invasion.

It was investigated whether structural differences in orfamides may influence biological activities. Orfamide A, B and G showed similar performances in inhibition of appressoria formation both under *in vitro* and *in vivo*, and in the control of *M. oryzae* on rice leaves. These three compounds also showed similar activities in changing the morphology of *R. solani*, and causing zoospore lysis of *Phytophthora* and *Pythium*.

Orfamide, sessilin, and PCN are important metabolites involved in the control of *Rhizoctonia* root rot disease on bean and Chinese cabbage, and these metabolites showed direct antibiotic activities on the hyphal development of *R. solani*. Interestingly, both CLPs are needed for the successful control of *R. solani*. Orfamide, sessilin and PCN can also function as elicitors to stimulate innate immunity on bean plants against web blight disease. Root application of their producing strain *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a also triggers a resistance response on bean against web blight pathogen *R. solani*. The resistance triggered by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a and its mutants, however, needs a balanced production of orfamide, sessilin or PCN, in a specific range of concentrations, while higher or lower concentrations are not effective.

Orfamide cannot trigger immune responses against M. oryzae in rice. However, induced systemic

resistance (ISR) by elicitors are dependent on the pathogen and plant system used. Indeed, orfamide triggered an ISR response against another rice pathogen *C. miyabeanus*, which is the causal agent of brown spot disease, but a threshold concentration of 25 μ M orfamide was needed to see this effect. Likewise, orfamide-producing bacteria can only trigger this kind of immune response when applied at high concentrations (> 10⁸ CFU/mL) to plant roots. Orfamide has the ability to trigger a set of defensive responses in rice cell cultures, including early defense events, for instance pH change, and transcription of defense-related genes, such as those coding for phenylalanine ammonia lyase (*PAL*), lipoxygenase (*LOX*), *Chitinase* and *β-Glucanase* in rice cell cultures. Further transcript analysis showed that priming of the abscisic acid pathway, the transcriptional factor *WRKY4*, and pathogenesis-related (PR) protein *PR1b* are upregulated in the late stage of this kind of immune response in rice plants.

This study, showed for the first time, the biocontrol role of orfamide against *M. oryzae* and *C. miyabeanus* in rice, by ways of direct interaction and ISR, respectively. And this study also provides evidence that sessilins and orfamides control root rot and web blight diseases caused by *R. solani* on bean by direct antagonistic effects and ISR. This study has shed new light on the role of CLPs produced by *Pseudomonas* spp. in biocontrol and may stimulate further research about the use of these CLPs to control plant pathogens on other crops, which may ultimately lead to practical biocontrol applications.

Samenvatting

Cyclische lipopeptiden (CLPs) zijn secundaire metabolieten die samengesteld zijn uit een cyclisch peptide gedeelte gekoppeld aan een vetzuurstaart. CLPs hebben zowel hydrofobe als hydrofiele eigenschappen en kunnen interageren met cellulaire membranen. Ze spelen een rol in diverse biologische activiteiten zoals antibiose, zwermende motiliteit en biofilm vorming. CLP-producerende, endospore vormende *Bacillus* soorten zijn welbekend als biologische bestrijders van plant pathogenen. Ook Gramnegatieve *Pseudomonas* soorten zijn populair als biologische bestrijders. Sommige soorten binnen de *Pseudomonas* bacteriën kunnen ook CLPs produceren.

Schimmelziektes vormen wereldwijd een grote bedreiging voor de productiviteit van gewassen. Zo zijn *Magnaporte oryzae* en *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* de verwekkers van respectievelijk "blast" en "brown spot" bij rijst. Schimmels die behoren tot de *Rhizoctonia solani* groep kunnen ook plantenziektes verwekken zoals wortel rot op boon en Chinese kool, en "web blight" op de bladeren van boon. Biologische bestrijding van schimmelziektes wordt reeds lang onderzocht. De rol van CLPs geproduceerd door *Pseudomonas* soorten in de bestrijding van schimmelpathogenen is echter nauwelijks onderzocht. Vooral plant experimenten waarin biologische bestrijding met opgezuiverde CLPs wordt nagegaan, mankeren.

Sommige *P. protegens* isolaten (zoals CHA0 en Pf-5) werden reeds intensief bestudeerd voor hun rol in biologische bestrijding. Recent werd aangetoond dat *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a en CMR5c, biologische bestrijders die werden geïsoleerd van de wortels van de tropische knolvormende plant cocoyam, taxonomisch verwant zijn aan *P. protegens*. Deze vier Pseudomonas stammen maken allemaal orfamides. Orfamides zijn CLPs die zijn samengesteld uit een peptide van 10 aminozuren gekoppeld aan een β -hydroxy vetzuurstaart. Daarnaast kan *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a nog een tweede CLP aanmaken, sessiline, dat bestaat uit 18 aminozuren gekoppeld aan een β -hydroxy vetzuurstaart. CLPs worden geproduceerd via niet-ribosomale peptide synthetases (NRPS) die zijn samengesteld uit verschillende domeinen zoals een adenylatie (A) domein, een condensatie (C) domein en een thioesterase (TE). De A domeinen van de NRPS zijn verantwoordelijk voor het recruteren van specifieke aminozuren die worden ingebouwd in de peptide keten. Chemische analyse van de ruwe orfamide extracten geproduceerd door de vier *Pseudomonas* stammen en fylogenetische analyse van de A domeinen van hun NRPS toonden aan dat deze stammen verschillende homologen van orfamides aanmaken. *P. protegens* CHA0 en Pf-5 maken preferentieel orfamide A aan (met een D-isoleucine in de vierde positie in de peptide sequentie), terwijl *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c en CMR12a vooral orfamide B produceren (met een D-valine in de vierde positie van de peptide keten). Daarnaast produceren *Pseudomonas* CMR12a en CMR5c fenazines, de belangrijkste fenazine component die wordt geproduceerd door deze twee stammen is PCN.

Orfamide en het fenazine PCN vertonen antifungale activiteit tegen *M. oryzae* in rijst, maar ze verschillen in hun werkingsmechanisme. Orfamide aan een concentratie van 50 μ M kan de vorming van appressoria door *M. oryzae* op de rijstschede inhiberen en zo de ernst van de ziekte aantasting verminderen. PCN aan een concentratie van 0.1 of 1 μ M is in staat in rijst planten geïnduceerde resistentie tegen *M. oryzae* op te wekken en kan zo de verdere invasie van de pathogeen afremmen.

Er werd ook nagegaan of de structurele verschillen in de orfamides hun biologische activiteit kunnen beïnvloeden. Orfamide A, B en G vertoonden dezelfde activiteit tegen appressoria van *M. oryzae* in *in vitro* en *in vivo* condities. Deze drie componenten waren ook even actief in het veranderen van de morfologie van *R. solani* hyfen en in het lyseren van zoosporen van *Phytophthora* en *Pythium*.

De CLPs orfamide en sessiline, samen met PCN bleken ook belangrijke metabolieten te zijn in de bestrijding van *Rhizoctonia* wortelrot op boon en Chines kool. Deze metabolieten hadden een directe antifungale activiteit op de hyfe ontwikkeling van *R. solani*. Interest genoeg bleek dat beide CLPs nodig zijn voor een succesvolle bestrijding van *R. solani*. Orfamide, sessiline en PCN bleken ook de functioneren als elicitoren and stimuleerden geïnduceerde resistentie tegen "web blight" op bonenplanten. Ook wortelapplicatie van de *Pseudodomonas* sp. CMR12a stam die deze metabolieten produceert, induceerde resistentie in boon tegen de "web blight" pathogeen *R. solani*. Een uitgebalanceerde productie van orfamide, sessiline en PCN, in een specifieke concentratie bereik is echter nodig voor de inductie van resistentie, waarbij hogere of lagere concentraties niet effectief bleken.

Orfamide bleek niet in staat resistentie te induceren tegen *M. oryzae* in rijst. Het is echter geweten dat de inductie van systemische resistentie door elicitoren afhankelijk is van de pathogeen en de waardplant die worden gebruikt. We konden inderdaad aantonen dat orfamide in staat is geïnduceerde resistentie op te wekken tegen de schimmel pathogeen *C. miyabeanus*, de verwekker van "brown spot disease" op rijst. Minimum 25 μ M orfamide was echter nodig om de resistentie te kunnen opwekken. Hiermee in overeenstemming bleek dat orfamide-producerende bacteriën enkel in staat zijn resistentie tegen *C. miyabeanus* op te wekken wanneer ze aan een hoge densiteit (>10⁸ CFU/mL) werden toegediend aan plantenwortels. Orfamide bleek in rijst celculturen verschillende afweerreacties op te wekken zoals veranderingen in pH en inductie van de transcripten van genen betrokken in plantafweer zoals genen coderend voor fenyl ammonium lyase (PAL), lipoxygenase (LOX), chitinase en β -glucanase. Verdere transcript analyse toonde aan dat in een later stadium, the abscissinezuur biosynthese weg, de transcriptionele activator WRKY4 en het ziektegerelateerde eiwit PR1b betrokken zijn in de immuunrespons van rijst tegen *C. miyabeanus*.

Deze studie heeft voor de eerste maal aangetoond dat orfamide een rol speelt in de biologische bestrijding van *M. oryzae* en *C. miyabeanus* op rijst, respectievelijk door een directe interactie of door het induceren van systemische resistentie. Ook heeft deze studie het bewijs geleverd dat sessilines en orfamides betrokken zijn in de biologische bestrijding van wortel rot en "web blight" veroorzaakt door *R. solani* op boon, en dit door direct antagonisme en geïnduceerde resistentie. Deze studie heeft nieuw licht geworpen op de rol van CLPs, geproduceerd door *Pseudomonas* spp., in biologische bestrijding van plantenziekten in andere gewassen. Uiteindelijk kan dit leiden tot praktische toepassingen in biologische bestrijding.

Bibliography

Abawi, G., Crosier, D., and Cobb, A. (1985) Root rot of snap beans in New York. New York State Agricultural Experiment Station. ISSN 0362-0069.

Abbruscato, P., Tosi, S., Crispino, L., Biazzi, E., Menin, B., Picco, A.M. et al. (2014) Triterpenoid glycosides from medicago sativa as antifungal agents against *Pyricularia oryzae*. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **62**: 11030-11036.

Abdel-Motaal, F.F., El-Zayat, S.A., Kosaka, Y., El-Sayed, M.A., Kashima, R., Maeda, Y. et al. (2010) Antifungal activities of hyoscyamine and scopolamine against two major rice pathogens: *Magnaporthe oryzae* and *Rhizoctonia solani*. *Journal of General Plant Pathology* **76**: 102-111.

Abdelfattah, M.S., Toume, K., and Ishibashi, M. (2011) Isolation and structure elucidation of izuminosides A-C: a rare phenazine glycosides from *Streptomyces* sp. IFM 11260. *The Journal of Antibiotics* **64**: 271-275.

Ahn, I.-P., Kim, S., Kang, S., Suh, S.-C., and Lee, Y.-H. (2005) Rice defense mechanisms against *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* and *Magnaporthe grisea* are distinct. *Phytopathology* **95**: 1248-1255.

Agrios, G.N. (2005) Plant Pathology, Fifth Edition.

Almario, J., Muller, D., Défago, G., and Moënne-Loccoz, Y. (2014) Rhizosphere ecology and phytoprotection in soils naturally suppressive to *Thielaviopsis* black root rot of tobacco. *Environmental Microbiology* **16**: 1949-1960.

Alsohim, A.S., Taylor, T.B., Barrett, G.A., Gallie, J., Zhang, X.X., Altamirano-Junqueira, A.E. et al. (2014) The biosurfactant viscosin produced by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* SBW25 aids spreading motility and plant growth promotion. *Environmental Microbiology* **16**: 2267-2281.

Andersen, J.B., Koch, B., Nielsen, T.H., Sørensen, D., Hansen, M., Nybroe, O. et al. (2003) Surface motility in *Pseudomonas* sp. DSS73 is required for efficient biological containment of the root-pathogenic microfungi *Rhizoctonia solani* and *Pythium ultimum*. *Microbiology* **149**: 37-46.

Anjaiah, V., Koedam, N., Nowak-Thompson, B., Loper, J.E., Höfte, M., Tambong, J.T., and Cornelis, P. (1998) Involvement of phenazines and anthranilate in the antagonism of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PNA1 and Tn 5 derivatives toward *Fusarium* spp. and *Pythium* spp. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **11**: 847-854.

Ansari, M.Z., Yadav, G., Gokhale, R.S., and Mohanty, D. (2004) NRPS-PKS: a knowledge-based resource for analysis of NRPS/PKS megasynthases. *Nucleic Acids Research* **32**: W405-W413.

Arima, K., Imanaka, H., Kousaka, M., Fukuta, A., and Tamura, G. (1964) Pyrrolnitrin, a new antibiotic substance, produced by *Pseudomonas*. *Agricultural and Biological Chemistry* **28**: 575-576.

Arnold, D.L., Pitman, A., and Jackson, R.W. (2003) Pathogenicity and other genomic islands in plant pathogenic bacteria. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **4**: 407-420.

Au, T., Chick, W.S., and Leung, P. (2000) The biology of ophiobolins. Life sciences 67: 733-742.

Audenaert, K., Pattery, T., Cornelis, P., and Hofte, M. (2002) Induction of systemic resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* in tomato by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* 7NSK2: Role of salicylic acid, pyochelin, and pyocyanin. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **15**: 1147-1156.

Aziz, R.K., Bartels, D., Best, A.A., DeJongh, M., Disz, T., Edwards, R.A. et al. (2008) The RAST Server: rapid annotations using subsystems technology. *BMC genomics* **9**: 75.

Baba, A., Hasezawa, S., and Syōno, K. (1986) Cultivation of rice protoplasts and their transformation mediated by *Agrobacterium spheroplasts*. *Plant and Cell Physiology* **27**: 463-471.

Baetz, U., and Martinoia, E. (2014) Root exudates: the hidden part of plant defense. *Trends in Plant Science* **19**: 90-98.

Baker, C.J., and Mock, N.M. (1994) An improved method for monitoring cell death in cell suspension and leaf disc assays using Evans blue. *Plant Cell, Tissue and Organ Culture* **39**: 7-12.

Baker, K.F. (1987) Evolving concepts of biological control of plant pathogens. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **25**: 67-85.

Balmer, A., Pastor, V., Gamir, J., Flors, V., and Mauch-Mani, B. (2015) The 'prime-ome': towards a holistic approach to priming. *Trends in Plant Science* **20**: 443-452.

Balmer, D., Planchamp, C., and Mauch-Mani, B. (2012) On the move: induced resistance in monocots. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **64**: 1249-1261.

Banat, I.M., De Rienzo, M.A.D., and Quinn, G.A. (2014) Microbial biofilms: biosurfactants as antibiofilm agents. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* **98**: 9915-9929.

Banat, I.M., Franzetti, A., Gandolfi, I., Bestetti, G., Martinotti, M.G., Fracchia, L. et al. (2010) Microbial biosurfactants production, applications and future potential. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* **87**: 427-444.

Barnwal, M., Kotasthane, A., Magculia, N., Mukherjee, P., Savary, S., Sharma, A. et al. (2013) A review on crop losses, epidemiology and disease management of rice brown spot to identify research priorities and knowledge gaps. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* **136**: 443-457.

Bassarello, C., Lazzaroni, S., Bifulco, G., Lo Cantore, P., Iacobellis, N.S., Riccio, R. et al. (2004) Tolaasins A-E, five new lipodepsipeptides produced by *Pseudomonas tolaasii. Journal of Natural Products* **67**: 811-816.

Baxter, A., Mittler, R., and Suzuki, N. (2014) ROS as key players in plant stress signalling. Journal

of Experimental Botany 65: 1229-1240.

Berendsen, R.L., Pieterse, C.M., and Bakker, P.A. (2012) The rhizosphere microbiome and plant health. *Trends in Plant Science* **17**: 478-486.

Berry, C., Fernando, W.D., Loewen, P.C., and de Kievit, T.R. (2010) Lipopeptides are essential for *Pseudomonas* sp. DF41 biocontrol of *Sclerotinia sclerotiorum*. *Biological Control* **55**: 211-218.

Berry, C.L., Brassinga, A.K.C., Donald, L.J., Fernando, W.G.D., Loewen, P.C., and de Kievit, T.R. (2012). Chemical and biological characterization of sclerosin, an antifungal lipopeptide. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology* **58**: 1027-1034.

Bertier, L., Brouwer, H., de Cock, A., Cooke, D., Olsson, C.H., and Höfte, M. (2013) The expansion of *Phytophthora* clade 8b: three new species associated with winter grown vegetable crops. *Persoonia: Molecular Phylogeny and Evolution of Fungi* **31**: 63-76.

Birch, A., Hodge, P., Rickards, R., Takeda, R., and Watson, T. (1964). The structure of pyoluteorin. *Journal of the Chemical Society (Resumed)* **506**: 2641-2644.

Bloemberg, G.V., and Lugtenberg, B.J. (2003) Phenazines and their role in biocontrol by *Pseudomonas* bacteria. *New Phytologist* **157**: 503-523.

Blumwald, E., Aharon, G.S., and Lam, B.C. (1998) Early signal transduction pathways in plant-pathogen interactions. *Trends in Plant Science* **3**: 342-346.

Boller, T., and He, S.Y. (2009) Innate immunity in plants: an arms race between pattern recognition receptors in plants and effectors in microbial pathogens. *Science* **324**: 742-744.

Bolwerk, A., Lagopodi, A.L., Wijfjes, A.H., Lamers, G.E., Chin-A-Woeng, T.F., Lugtenberg, B.J., and Bloemberg, G.V. (2003) Interactions in the tomato rhizosphere of two *Pseudomonas* biocontrol strains with the phytopathogenic fungus *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. *radicis-lycopersici*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **16**: 983-993.

Boopathi, E., and Rao, K.S. (1999) A siderophore from *Pseudomonas putida* type A1: structural and biological characterization. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Protein Structure and Molecular Enzymology* **1435**: 30-40.

Boosalis, M., and Scharen, A.L. (1959) Methods for microscopic detection of *Aphanomyces eutiches* and *Rhizoctonia solani* and for isolation of *Rhizoctonia solani* associated with plant debris. *Phytopathology* **49**: 192-198.

Budzikiewicz, H. (1993) Secondary metabolites from fluorescent pseudomonads. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews* **104**: 209-228.

Bulgarelli, D., Rott, M., Schlaeppi, K., van Themaat, E.V.L., Ahmadinejad, N., Assenza, F. et al.

(2012) Revealing structure and assembly cues for *Arabidopsis* root-inhabiting bacterial microbiota. *Nature* **488**: 91-95.

Bull, C., Wadsworth, M., Sorensen, K., Takemoto, J., Austin, R., and Smilanick, J. (1998) Syringomycin E produced by biological control agents controls green mold on lemons. *Biological Control* **12**: 89-95.

Burkhead, K.D., Schisler, D.A., and Slininger, P.J. (1994) Pyrrolnitrin production by biological control agent *Pseudomonas cepacia* B37w in culture and in colonized wounds of potatoes. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **60**: 2031-2039.

Cawoy, H., Debois, D., Franzil, L., De Pauw, E., Thonart, P., and Ongena, M. (2015) Lipopeptides as main ingredients for inhibition of fungal phytopathogens by *Bacillus subtilis/amyloliquefaciens*. *Microbial Biotechnology* **8**: 281-295.

Cawoy, H., Mariutto, M., Henry, G., Fisher, C., Vasilyeva, N., Thonart, P. et al. (2014) Plant defense stimulation by natural isolates of *Bacillus* depends on efficient surfactin production. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **27**: 87-100.

Chanclud, E., Kisiala, A., Emery, N.R., Chalvon, V., Ducasse, A., Romiti-Michel, C. et al. (2016) Cytokinin production by the rice blast fungus is a pivotal requirement for full virulence. *PLoS Pathogens* **12**: e1005457.

Chandler, S., Van Hese, N., Coutte, F., Jacques, P., Höfte, M., and De Vleesschauwer, D. (2015) Role of cyclic lipopeptides produced by *Bacillus subtilis* in mounting induced immunity in rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). *Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology* **91**: 20-30.

Chattopadhyay, A., and Samaddar, K. (1976) Effects of *Helminthosporium oryzae* infection and ophiobolin on the cell membranes of host tissues. *Physiological Plant Pathology* **8**: 131-139.

Chen, X.H., Koumoutsi, A., Scholz, R., Eisenreich, A., Schneider, K., Heinemeyer, I. et al. (2007) Comparative analysis of the complete genome sequence of the plant growth-promoting bacterium *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* FZB42. *Nature Biotechnology* **25**: 1007-1014.

Chern, M.S., Fitzgerald, H.A., Yadav, R.C., Canlas, P.E., Dong, X., and Ronald, P.C. (2001) Evidence for a disease-resistance pathway in rice similar to the NPR1-mediated signaling pathway in *Arabidopsis. The Plant Journal* **27**: 101-113.

Chin-A-Woeng, T.F., van den Broek, D., de Voer, G., van der Drift, K.M., Tuinman, S., Thomas-Oates, J.E. et al. (2001) Phenazine-1-carboxamide production in the biocontrol strain *Pseudomonas chlororaphis* PCL1391 is regulated by multiple factors secreted into the growth medium. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **14**: 969-979.

Chin-A-Woeng, T.F., Bloemberg, G.V., van der Bij, A.J., van der Drift, K.M., Schripsema, J., Kroon, B. et al. (1998) Biocontrol by phenazine-1-carboxamide-producing *Pseudomonas chlororaphis*

PCL1391 of tomato root rot caused by *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. *radicis-lycopersici*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **11**: 1069-1077.

Chowdhury, S.P., Uhl, J., Grosch, R., Alquéres, S., Pittroff, S., Dietel, K. et al. (2015) Cyclic lipopeptides of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* subsp. plantarum colonizing the Lettuce rhizosphere enhance plant defense responses toward the bottom rot pathogen *Rhizoctonia solani*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **28**: 984-995.

Chujo, T., Miyamoto, K., Ogawa, S., Masuda, Y., Shimizu, T., Kishi-Kaboshi, M. et al. (2014) Overexpression of phosphomimic mutated OsWRKY53 leads to enhanced blast resistance in rice. *PloS ONE* **9**: e98737.

Chutrakul, C., Boonruangprapa, T., Suvannakad, R., Isaka, M., Sirithunya, P., Toojinda, T., and Kirtikara, K. (2009) Ascherxanthone B from *Aschersonia luteola*, a new antifungal compound active against rice blast pathogen *Magnaporthe grisea*. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **107**: 1624-1631.

Conrath, U. (2011) Molecular aspects of defence priming. Trends in Plant Science 16: 524-531.

Conrath, U., Beckers, G.J., Flors, V., García-Agustín, P., Jakab, G., Mauch, F. et al. (2006) Priming: getting ready for battle. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **19**: 1062-1071.

Cook, D.E., Mesarich, C.H., and Thomma, B.P. (2015) Understanding plant immunity as a surveillance system to detect invasion. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **53**: 541-563.

Couch, B.C., Fudal, I., Lebrun, M.-H., Tharreau, D., Valent, B., van Kim, P. et al. (2005) Origins of host-specific populations of the blast pathogen *Magnaporthe oryzae* in crop domestication with subsequent expansion of pandemic clones on rice and weeds of rice. *Genetics* **170**: 613-630.

D'aes, J., De Maeyer, K., Pauwelyn, E., and Höfte, M. (2010) Biosurfactants in plant-*Pseudomonas* interactions and their importance to biocontrol. *Environmental Microbiology reports* **2**: 359-372.

D'aes, J., Kieu, N.P., Léclère, V., Tokarski, C., Olorunleke, F.E., De Maeyer, K. et al. (2014) To settle or to move? The interplay between two classes of cyclic lipopeptides in the biocontrol strain *Pseudomonas* CMR12a. *Environmental Microbiology* **16**: 2282-2300.

D'aes, J., Hua, G.K.H., De Maeyer, K., Pannecoucque, J., Forrez, I., Ongena, M. et al. (2011) Biological control of Rhizoctonia root rot on bean by phenazine-and cyclic lipopeptide-producing *Pseudomonas* CMR12a. *Phytopathology* **101**: 996-1004.

De Bruijn, I., and Raaijmakers, J. (2009a) Diversity and functional analysis of LuxR-type transcriptional regulators of cyclic lipopeptide biosynthesis in *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **75**: 4753-4761.

De Bruijn, I., and Raaijmakers, J. (2009b) Regulation of cyclic lipopeptide biosynthesis in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* by the ClpP protease. *Journal of Bacteriology* **191**: 1910-1923.

De Bruijn, I., De Kock, M., De Waard, P., Van Beek, T., and Raaijmakers, J. (2008) Massetolide A biosynthesis in *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. *Journal of Bacteriology* **190**: 2777-2789.

de Bruijn, I., de Kock, M.J., Yang, M., de Waard, P., van Beek, T.A., and Raaijmakers, J.M. (2007) Genome-based discovery, structure prediction and functional analysis of cyclic lipopeptide antibiotics in *Pseudomonas* species. *Molecular Microbiology* **63**: 417-428.

De Bruyne, L., Van Poucke, C., Di Mavungu, D.J., Zainudin, N.A.I.M., Vanhaecke, L., De Vleesschauwer, D. et al. (2015) Comparative chemical screening and genetic analysis reveal tentoxin as a new virulence factor in *Cochliobolus miyabeanus*, the causal agent of brown spot disease on rice. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **17**: 805-817.

De Coninck, B., Timmermans, P., Vos, C., Cammue, B.P., and Kazan, K. (2015) What lies beneath: belowground defense strategies in plants. *Trends in Plant Science* **20**: 91-101.

De Lucca, A., Jacks, T., Takemoto, J., Vinyard, B., Peter, J., Navarro, E., and Walsh, T. (1999) Fungal lethality, binding, and cytotoxicity of syringomycin-E. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* **43**: 371-373.

De Maeyer, K., D'aes, J., Hua, G.K., Kieu, N.P., and Höfte, M. (2013) N-acyl-homoserine-lactone quorum-sensing signaling in phenazine and cyclic lipopeptide-producing *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a from the red cocoyam rhizosphere. *Molecular Microbial Ecology of the Rhizosphere: Volume 1 & 2*: 763-774.

De Meyer, G., and Höfte, M. (1997) Salicylic acid produced by the rhizobacterium *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* 7NSK2 induces resistance to leaf infection by *Botrytis cinerea* on bean. *Phytopathology* **87**: 588-593.

De Vleesschauwer, D., and Höfte, M. (2009) Rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance. *Advances in Botanical Research* **51**: 223-281.

De Vleesschauwer, D., Cornelis, P., and Höfte, M. (2006) Redox-active pyocyanin secreted by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* 7NSK2 triggers systemic resistance to *Magnaporthe grisea* but enhances *Rhizoctonia solani* susceptibility in rice. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **19**: 1406-1419.

De Vleesschauwer, D., Chernin, L., and Hofte, M.M. (2009) Differential effectiveness of *Serratia plymuthica* IC1270-induced systemic resistance against hemibiotrophic and necrotrophic leaf pathogens in rice. *BMC Plant Biology* **9**:9.

De Vleesschauwer, D., Gheysen, G., and Höfte, M. (2013) Hormone defense networking in rice: tales from a different world. *Trends in Plant Science* **18**: 555-565.

De Vleesschauwer, D., Xu, J., and Höfte, M. (2014) Making sense of hormone-mediated defense networking: from rice to *Arabidopsis*. *Frontiers in Plant Science* **5**: 611.

De Vleesschauwer, D., Djavaheri, M., Bakker, P.A., and Höfte, M. (2008) *Pseudomonas fluorescens* WCS374r-induced systemic resistance in rice against *Magnaporthe oryzae* is based on pseudobactinmediated priming for a salicylic acid-repressible multifaceted defense response. *Plant Physiology* **148**: 1996-2012.

De Vleesschauwer, D., Yang, Y., Cruz, C.V., and Höfte, M. (2010) Abscisic acid-induced resistance against the brown spot pathogen *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* in rice involves MAP kinase-mediated repression of ethylene signaling. *Plant Physiology* **152**: 2036-2052.

De Vleesschauwer, D., Seifi, H.S., Filipe, O., Haeck, A., Huu, S.N., Demeestere, K., and Höfte, M. (2016) The DELLA protein SLR1 integrates and amplifies salicylic acid- and jasmonic acid-dependent innate immunity in rice. *Plant Physiology* **170**: 1831-1847.

Dean, R., Van Kan, J.A., Pretorius, Z.A., Hammond-Kosack, K.E., Di Pietro, A., Spanu, P.D. et al. (2012) The Top 10 fungal pathogens in Molecular Plant Pathology. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **13**: 414-430.

Dean, R.A., Talbot, N.J., Ebbole, D.J., Farman, M.L., Mitchell, T.K., Orbach, M.J. et al. (2005) The genome sequence of the rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe grisea*. *Nature* **434**: 980-986.

Debois, D., Fernandez, O., Franzil, L., Jourdan, E., Brogniez, A., Willems, L. et al. (2015) Plant polysaccharides initiate underground crosstalk with bacilli by inducing synthesis of the immunogenic lipopeptide surfactin. *Environmental Microbiology reports* **7**: 570-582.

Di Renzo, G.C., Conry, J.A., Blake, J., DeFrancesco, M.S., DeNicola, N., Martin, J.N. et al. (2015) International federation of gynecology and obstetrics opinion on reproductive health impacts of exposure to toxic environmental chemicals. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics* 131: 219-225.

Ding, X., Cao, Y., Huang, L., Zhao, J., Xu, C., Li, X., and Wang, S. (2008) Activation of the indole-3-acetic acid-amido synthetase GH3-8 suppresses expansin expression and promotes salicylate-and jasmonate-independent basal immunity in rice. *The Plant Cell* **20**: 228-240.

Dixon, R.A., Achnine, L., Kota, P., Liu, C.J., Reddy, M., and Wang, L. (2002) The phenylpropanoid pathway and plant defence-a genomics perspective. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **3**: 371-390.

Dowling, D.N., and O'Gara, F. (1994) Metabolites of *Pseudomonas* involved in the biocontrol of plant disease. *Trends in Biotechnology* **12**: 133-141.

Dubern, J.-F., Lagendijk, E.L., Lugtenberg, B.J., and Bloemberg, G.V. (2005) The heat shock genes *dnaK*, *dnaJ*, and *grpE* are involved in regulation of putisolvin biosynthesis in *Pseudomonas putida* PCL1445. *Journal of Bacteriology* **187**: 5967-5976.

Dubern, J.-F., Coppoolse, E.R., Stiekema, W.J., and Bloemberg, G.V. (2008) Genetic and functional characterization of the gene cluster directing the biosynthesis of putisolvin I and II in *Pseudomonas*

putida strain PCL1445. Microbiology 154: 2070-2083.

Dubey, S. (1997) Influence of age of plants, temperature and humidity on web blight development in groundnut. *Indian Phytopathology* **50**: 119-120.

Eshita, S.M., Roberto, N.H., Beale, J.M., Mamiya, B.M., and Workman, R.F. (1995) Bacillomycin Lc, a new antibiotic of the iturin group: isolation, structures, and antifungal activities of the congeners. *The Journal of Antibiotics* **48**: 1240-1247.

Farace, G., Fernandez, O., Jacquens, L., Coutte, F., Krier, F., Jacques, P. et al. (2015) Cyclic lipopeptides from *Bacillus subtilis* activate distinct patterns of defence responses in grapevine. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **16**: 177-187.

Finking, R., and Marahiel, M.A. (2004) Biosynthesis of nonribosomal peptides. *Annual Review of Microbiology* **58**: 453-488.

Flury, P., Aellen, N., Ruffner, B., Péchy-Tarr, M., Fataar, S., Metla, Z. et al. (2016) Insect pathogenicity in plant-beneficial pseudomonads: phylogenetic distribution and comparative genomics. *ISME Journal* **10**:2527-2542.

Freeman, B.C., and Beattie, G.A. (2008) An overview of plant defenses against pathogens and herbivores. *The Plant Health Instructor* **226**: doi: 10.1094/PHI-I-2008-0226-01.

Garcia-Brugger, A., Lamotte, O., Vandelle, E., Bourque, S., Lecourieux, D., Poinssot, B. et al. (2006) Early signaling events induced by elicitors of plant defenses. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **19**: 711-724.

Geudens, N., De Vleeschouwer, M., Fehér, K., Rokni-Zadeh, H., Ghequire, M.G., Madder, A. et al. (2014) Impact of a stereocentre inversion in cyclic lipodepsipeptides from the viscosin group: a comparative study of the viscosinamide and pseudodesmin conformation and self-assembly. *ChemBioChem* **15**: 2736-2746.

Gilchrist, F.J., Bright-Thomas, R.J., Jones, A.M., Smith, D., Španěl, P., Webb, A.K., and Lenney, W. (2013) Hydrogen cyanide concentrations in the breath of adult cystic fibrosis patients with and without *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection. *Journal of Breath Research* **7**: 026010.

Glick, B.R. (2012) Plant growth-promoting bacteria: mechanisms and applications. *Scientifica* **2012**: http://dx.doi.org/10.6064/2012/963401.

Gross, H., and Loper, J.E. (2009) Genomics of secondary metabolite production by *Pseudomonas* spp. *Natural Product Peports* **26**: 1408-1446.

Gross, H., Stockwell, V.O., Henkels, M.D., Nowak-Thompson, B., Loper, J.E., and Gerwick, W.H. (2007) The genomisotopic approach: a systematic method to isolate products of orphan biosynthetic gene clusters. *Chemistry & Biology* **14**: 53-63.

Gruau, C., Trotel-Aziz, P., Villaume, S., Rabenoelina, F., Clément, C., Baillieul, F., and Aziz, A. (2015) *Pseudomonas fluorescens* PTA-CT2 triggers local and systemic immune response against *Botrytis cinerea* in grapevine. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **28**: 1117-1129.

Haas, D., and Défago, G. (2005) Biological control of soil-borne pathogens by fluorescent pseudomonads. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* **3**: 307-319.

Han, C.U., Lee, C.H., Jang, K.S., Choi, G.J., Lim, H.K., Kim, J.C. et al. (2004) Identification of rice genes induced in a rice blast-resistant mutant. *Molecules and Cells* **17**: 462-468.

Harish, S., Saravanakumar, D., Radjacommare, R., Ebenezar, E., and Seetharaman, K. (2008) Use of plant extracts and biocontrol agents for the management of brown spot disease in rice. *BioControl* **53**: 555-567.

Hassan, H.M., and Fridovich, I. (1979) Intracellular production of superoxide radical and of hydrogen-peroxide by redox active compounds. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics* **196**: 385-395.

Hassan, K.A., Johnson, A., Shaffer, B.T., Ren, Q., Kidarsa, T.A., Elbourne, L.D. et al. (2010) Inactivation of the GacA response regulator in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5 has far-reaching transcriptomic consequences. *Environmental Microbiology* **12**: 899-915.

Henkels, M.D., Kidarsa, T.A., Shaffer, B.T., Goebel, N.C., Burlinson, P., Mavrodi, D.V. et al. (2014) *Pseudomonas protegens* Pf-5 causes discoloration and pitting of mushroom caps due to the production of antifungal metabolites. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **27**: 733-746.

Henry, G., Deleu, M., Jourdan, E., Thonart, P., and Ongena, M. (2011) The bacterial lipopeptide surfactin targets the lipid fraction of the plant plasma membrane to trigger immune-related defence responses. *Cellular Microbiology* **13**: 1824-1837.

Hoagland, D.R., and Arnon, D.I. (1950) The water-culture method for growing plants without soil. *Circular California Agricultural Experiment Station* **347**.

Hoegy, F., and Schalk, I.J. (2014) Monitoring iron uptake by siderophores. *Methods in Molecular Biology* **1149**: 337-346.

Höfte, M., and Altier, N. (2010) Fluorescent pseudomonads as biocontrol agents for sustainable agricultural systems. *Research in Microbiology* **161**: 464-471.

Hoshi, T., Kazuhiro, Y., Fuji, S., Furuya, H., Yuko, Y., and Oh, K. (2015) Antifungal activity of brassinosteroid biosynthesis inhibitors yucaizol derivatives against *Magnaporthe oryzae*. *Canadian Journal of Pure and Applied Sciences* **9**: 3333-3338.

Howard, R.J., and Valent, B. (1996) Breaking and entering: host penetration by the fungal rice blast pathogen *Magnaporthe grisea*. *Annual Reviews in Microbiology* **50**: 491-512.

Howell, C., and Stipanovic, R. (1979) Control of *Rhizoctonia solani* on cotton seedlings with *Pseudomonas fluorescens* and with an antibiotic produced by the bacterium. *Phytopathology* **69**: 480-482.

Howell, C., and Stipanovic, R. (1980) Suppression of *Pythium ultimium* induced damping off of cotton seedlings by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* and its antibiotic pyoluterin. *Phytopathology* **70**: 712-715.

Hua, G.K.H., and Höfte, M. (2015) The involvement of phenazines and cyclic lipopeptide sessilin in biocontrol of Rhizoctonia root rot on bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a is influenced by substrate composition. *Plant and Soil* **388**: 243-253.

Hua, G.K.H., Bertier, L., Soltaninejad, S., and Höfte, M. (2014) Cropping systems and cultural practices determine the Rhizoctonia anastomosis groups associated with *Brassica* spp. in Vietnam. *PloS ONE* **9**: e111750.

Huang, J., Wei, Z., Tan, S., Mei, X., Shen, Q., and Xu, Y. (2014) Suppression of bacterial wilt of tomato by bioorganic fertilizer made from the antibacterial compound producing strain *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* HR62. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **62**: 10708-10716.

Iavicoli, A., Boutet, E., Buchala, A., and Métraux, J.-P. (2003) Induced systemic resistance in Arabidopsis thaliana in response to root inoculation with *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **16**: 851-858.

Imanaka, H., Kousaka, M., Tamura, G., and Arima, K. (1965) Studies on pyrrolnitrin, a new antibiotic. 3. Structure of pyrrolnitrin. *The Journal of Antibiotics* **18**: 207.

Ipper, N.S., Cho, S., Lee, S.H., Cho, J.M., Hur, J.H., and Lim, C.K. (2008) Antiviral activity of the exopolysaccharide produced by *Serratia* sp. strain Gsm01 against cucumber mosaic virus. *Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology* **18**: 67-73.

Islam, M.T., and Fukushi, Y. (2010) Growth inhibition and excessive branching in *Aphanomyces cochlioides* induced by 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol is linked to disruption of filamentous actin cytoskeleton in the hyphae. *World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology* **26**: 1163-1170.

Iwasakii, S., Kobayashi, H., Furukawa, J., Namikoshi, M., Okuda, S., Sato, Z. et al. (1984) Studies on macrocyclic lactone antibiotics. VII. Structure of a phytotoxin "rhizoxin" produced by *Rhizopus chinensis*. *The Journal of Antibiotics* **37**: 354-362.

Jang, J.Y., Yang, S.Y., Kim, Y.C., Lee, C.W., Park, M.S., Kim, J.C., and Kim, I.S. (2013) Identification of orfamide A as an insecticidal metabolite produced by *Pseudomonas protegens* F6. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **61**: 6786-6791.

Jang, Y.-W., Lee, I.-K., Kim, Y.-S., Lee, S., Lee, H.-J., Yu, S.H., and Yun, B.-S. (2007) Xylarinic acids A and B, new antifungal polypropionates from the fruiting body of *Xylaria polymorpha*. *The*
Journal of Antibiotics 60: 696-699.

Jeon, Y.-T., Jun, E.-M., Oh, K.-B., Thu, P.Q., and Kim, S.-U. (2010) Identification of 12methyltetradecanoic acid from endophytic *Senotrophomonas maltophilia* as inhibitor of appressorium formation of *Magnaporthe oryzae*. *Journal of the Korean Society for Applied Biological Chemistry* **53**: 578-583.

Jeong, Y., Kim, J., Kim, S., Kang, Y., Nagamatsu, T., and Hwang, I. (2003) Toxoflavin produced by *Burkholderia glumae* causing rice grain rot is responsible for inducing bacterial wilt in many field crops. *Plant disease* **87**: 890-895.

Jones, R., and Pettit, R. (1987) Variation in sensitivity among anastomosis groups of *Rhizoctonia* solani to the antibiotic gliotoxin. *Plant disease* **71**: 34-36.

Jourdan, E., Henry, G., Duby, F., Dommes, J., Barthelemy, J.-P., Thonart, P., and Ongena, M. (2009) Insights into the defense-related events occurring in plant cells following perception of surfactin-type lipopeptide from *Bacillus subtilis*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **22**: 456-468.

Jousset, A., Schuldes, J., Keel, C., Maurhofer, M., Daniel, R., Scheu, S., and Thuermer, A. (2014) Full-genome sequence of the plant growth-promoting bacterium *Pseudomonas protegens* CHA0. *Genome Announcements* **2**: e00322-00314.

Jwa, N.-S., Agrawal, G.K., Rakwal, R., Park, C.-H., and Agrawal, V.P. (2001) Molecular cloning and characterization of a novel jasmonate inducible pathogenesis-related class 10 protein gene, *JIOsPR10*, from rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) seedling leaves. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* **286**: 973-983.

Kajimura, Y., Sugiyama, M., and Kaneda, M. (1995) Bacillopeptins, new cyclic lipopeptide antibiotics from *Bacillus subtilis* FR-2. *The Journal of Antibiotics* **48**: 1095-1103.

Kamilova, F., and de Bruyne, R. (2013) Plant growth promoting microorganisms: the road from an academically promising result to a commercial product. *Molecular Microbial Ecology of the Rhizosphere* **1**: 677-686.

Kang, B.R., Han, S.B., Zdor, R.E., Anderson, A.J., Spencer, M., Yang, K.Y. et al. (2007) Inhibition of seed germination and induction of systemic disease resistance by *Pseudomonas chlororaphis* O6 requires phenazine production regulated by the global regulator, GacS. *Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology* **17**: 586-593.

Kataria, H., Verma, P., and Gisi, U. (1991) Variability in the sensitivity of *Rhizoctonia solani* anastomosis groups to fungicides. *Journal of Phytopathology* **133**: 121-133.

Kawagoe, Y., Shiraishi, S., Kondo, H., Yamamoto, S., Aoki, Y., and Suzuki, S. (2015) Cyclic lipopeptide iturin A structure-dependently induces defense response in *Arabidopsis* plants by activating SA and JA signaling pathways. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*

460: 1015-1020.

Khalili, E., Sadravi, M., Naeimi, S., and Khosravi, V. (2012) Biological control of rice brown spot with native isolates of three *Trichoderma* species. *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology* **43**: 297-305.

Kidou, S.-i., and Ejiri, S.-i. (1998) Isolation, characterization and mRNA expression of four cDNAs encoding translation elongation factor 1A from rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). *Plant Molecular Biology* **36**: 137-148.

King, E.O., Ward, M.K., and Raney, D.E. (1954) Two simple media for the demonstration of pyocyanin and fluorescin. *Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine* **44**: 301-307.

Kishimoto, K., Kouzai, Y., Kaku, H., Shibuya, N., Minami, E., and Nishizawa, Y. (2010) Perception of the chitin oligosaccharides contributes to disease resistance to blast fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae* in rice. *The Plant Journal* **64**: 343-354.

Koh, S., Kim, H., Kim, J., Goo, E., Kim, Y.J., Choi, O. et al. (2011) A novel light-dependent selection marker system in plants. *Plant Biotechnology Journal* **9**: 348-358.

Kraus, J., and Loper, J. (1992) Lack of evidence for a role of antifungal metabolite production by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5 in biological control of *Pythium* damping-off of cucumber. *Phytopathology* **82**: 264-271.

Kruijt, M., Tran, H., and Raaijmakers, J.M. (2009) Functional, genetic and chemical characterization of biosurfactants produced by plant growth-promoting *Pseudomonas putida* 267. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **107**: 546-556.

Kupferschmied, P., Maurhofer, M., and Keel, C. (2013) Promise for plant pest control: root-associated pseudomonads with insecticidal activities. *Frontiers in Plant Science* **4**: 287.

Kurahashi, Y., Hattori, T., Kagabu, S., and Pontzen, R. (1996) Mode of action of the novel rice blast fungicide KTU 3616. *Pesticide Science (United Kingdom)* **47**: 199-200.

Kyselková, M., Kopecký, J., Frapolli, M., Défago, G., Ságová-Marečková, M., Grundmann, G.L., and Moënne-Loccoz, Y. (2009) Comparison of rhizobacterial community composition in soil suppressive or conducive to tobacco black root rot disease. *The ISME journal* **3**: 1127-1138.

Lamb, C., and Dixon, R.A. (1997) The oxidative burst in plant disease resistance. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology* **48**: 251-275.

Laursen, J.B., and Nielsen, J. (2004) Phenazine natural products: biosynthesis, synthetic analogues, and biological activity. *Chemical Reviews* **104**: 1663-1686.

Lavermicocca, P., Iacobellis, N.S., Simmaco, M., and Graniti, A. (1997) Biological properties and spectrum of activity of *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *Syringae* toxins. *Physiological and Molecular*

Plant Pathology **50**: 129-140.

Le, C., Kruijt, M., and Raaijmakers, J. (2012) Involvement of phenazines and lipopeptides in interactions between *Pseudomonas* species and *Sclerotium rolfsii*, causal agent of stem rot disease on groundnut. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **112**: 390-403.

Lee, M.-W., Qi, M., and Yang, Y. (2001) A novel jasmonic acid-inducible rice myb gene associates with fungal infection and host cell death. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **14**: 527-535.

Leong, J. (1986) Siderophores: their biochemistry and possible role in the biocontrol of plant pathogens. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **24**: 187-209.

Li, W., Rokni-Zadeh, H., De Vleeschouwer, M., Ghequire, M.G., Sinnaeve, D., Xie, G.-L. et al. (2013) The antimicrobial compound xantholysin defines a new group of *Pseudomonas* cyclic lipopeptides. *PloS ONE* **8**: e62946.

Liu, C., Sheng, J., Chen, L., Zheng, Y., Lee, D.Y.W., Yang, Y. et al. (2015) Biocontrol activity of *Bacillus subtilis* isolated from *Agaricus bisporus* mushroom compost against pathogenic fungi. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **63**: 6009-6018.

Liu, W., Zhou, X., Li, G., Li, L., Kong, L., Wang, C. et al. (2011) Multiple plant surface signals are sensed by different mechanisms in the rice blast fungus for appressorium formation. *PLoS Pathogen* 7: e1001261.

Lo Cantore, P., Lazzaroni, S., Coraiola, M., Serra, M.D., Cafarchia, C., Evidente, A., and Iacobellis, N.S. (2006) Biological characterization of white line-inducing principle (WLIP) produced by *Pseudomonas reactans* NCPPB1311. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **19**: 1113-1120.

Loper, J.E., and Gross, H. (2007) Genomic analysis of antifungal metabolite production by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* **119**: 265-278.

Loper, J.E., Kobayashi, D.Y., and Paulsen, I.T. (2007) The genomic sequence of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5: insights into biological control. *Phytopathology* **97**: 233-238.

Loper, J.E., Henkels, M.D., Shaffer, B.T., Valeriote, F.A., and Gross, H. (2008) Isolation and identification of rhizoxin analogs from *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5 by using a genomic mining strategy. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **74**: 3085-3093.

Loper, J.E., Hassan, K.A., Mavrodi, D.V., Davis II, E.W., Lim, C.K., Shaffer, B.T. et al. (2012) Comparative genomics of plant-associated *Pseudomonas* spp.: insights into diversity and inheritance of traits involved in multitrophic interactions. *PLoS Genetics* **8**: e1002784.

Lu, C.G., Liu, W.C., Qiu, J.Y., Wang, H.M., Liu, T., and Liu, D.W. (2008) Identification of an antifungal metabolite produced by a potential biocontrol actinomyces strain A01. *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology* **39**: 701-707.

Lundberg, D.S., Lebeis, S.L., Paredes, S.H., Yourstone, S., Gehring, J., Malfatti, S. et al. (2012) Defining the core *Arabidopsis thaliana* root microbiome. *Nature* **488**: 86-90.

Ma, Z., and Hu, J. (2014) Production and characterization of iturinic lipopeptides as antifungal agents and biosurfactants produced by a marine *Pinctada martensii*-derived *Bacillus mojavensis* B0621A. *Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology* **173**: 705-715.

Ma, Z., Wang, N., Hu, J., and Wang, S. (2012) Isolation and characterization of a new iturinic lipopeptide, mojavensin A produced by a marine-derived bacterium *Bacillus mojavensis* B0621A. *The Journal of Antibiotics* **65**: 317-322.

Ma, Z., Geudens, N., Kieu, N.P., Sinnaeve, D., Ongena, M., Martins, J., and Höfte, M. (2016a) Biosynthesis, chemical structure and structure-activity relationship of orfamide lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas protegens* and related species. *Frontiers in Microbiology* **7**: 382.

Ma, Z., Hua, G.K., Ongena, M., Höfte, M. (2016b) Role of phenazines and cyclic lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a in induced systemic resistance on rice and bean. *Environmental Microbiology Reports* **8**: 896-904.

Macho, A.P., and Zipfel, C. (2014). Plant PRRs and the activation of innate immune signaling. *Molecular Cell* **54**: 263-272.

Marcel, S., Sawers, R., Oakeley, E., Angliker, H., and Paszkowski, U. (2010) Tissue-adapted invasion strategies of the rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae*. *The Plant Cell* **22**: 3177-3187.

Mariutto, M., and Ongena, M. (2015) Molecular patterns of rhizobacteria involved in plant immunity elicitation. *Advances in Botanical Research* **75**: 21-56.

Mariutto, M., Duby, F., Adam, A., Bureau, C., Fauconnier, M.-L., Ongena, M. et al. (2011) The elicitation of a systemic resistance by *Pseudomonas putida* BTP1 in tomato involves the stimulation of two lipoxygenase isoforms. *BMC Plant Biology* **11**: 1.

Mariutto, M., Fauconnier, M.L., Ongena, M., Laloux, M., Wathelet, J.P., du Jardin, P. et al. (2014) Reprogramming of fatty acid and oxylipin synthesis in rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance in tomato. *Plant Molecular Biology* **84**: 455-467.

Matthijs, S., Tehrani, K.A., Laus, G., Jackson, R.W., Cooper, R.M., and Cornelis, P. (2007) Thioquinolobactin, a *Pseudomonas* siderophore with antifungal and anti-*Pythium* activity. *Environmental Microbiology* **9**: 425-434.

Maurhofer, M., Keel, C., Haas, D., and Défago, G. (1994) Pyoluteorin production by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* strain CHA0 is involved in the suppression of *Pythium* damping-off of cress but not of cucumber. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* **100**: 221-232.

Maurhofer, M., Keel, C., Schnider, U., Voisard, C., Haas, D., and Défago, G. (1992) Influence of enhanced antibiotic production in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* strain CHA0 on its disease suppressive

capacity. Phytopathology 82: 190-195.

Mavrodi, D.V., Blankenfeldt, W., and Thomashow, L.S. (2006) Phenazine compounds in fluorescent *Pseudomonas* spp. biosynthesis and regulation. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **44**: 417-445.

Mavrodi, D.V., Parejko, J.A., Mavrodi, O.V., Kwak, Y.S., Weller, D.M., Blankenfeldt, W., and Thomashow, L.S. (2013) Recent insights into the diversity, frequency and ecological roles of phenazines in fluorescent *Pseudomonas* spp. *Environmental Microbiology* **15**: 675-686.

Mavrodi, D.V., Mavrodi, O.V., Parejko, J.A., Bonsall, R.F., Kwak, Y.-S., Paulitz, T.C. et al. (2011) Accumulation of the antibiotic phenazine-1-carboxylic acid in the rhizosphere of dryland cereals. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **78**: 804-812.

Mavrodi, D.V., Peever, T.L., Mavrodi, O.V., Parejko, J.A., Raaijmakers, J.M., Lemanceau, P. et al. (2010) Diversity and evolution of the phenazine biosynthesis pathway. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **76**: 866-879.

Mazzola, M. (2002) Mechanisms of natural soil suppressiveness to soilborne diseases. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek* **81**: 557-564.

McElroy, D., Rothenberg, M., Reece, K.S., and Wu, R. (1990) Characterization of the rice (*Oryza sativa*) actin gene family. *Plant Molecular Biology* **15**: 257-268.

Mendes, R., Kruijt, M., de Bruijn, I., Dekkers, E., van der Voort, M., Schneider, J.H. et al. (2011) Deciphering the rhizosphere microbiome for disease-suppressive bacteria. *Science* **332**: 1097-1100.

Meyer, J.a., and Abdallah, M. (1978) The fluorescent pigment of *Pseudomonas fluorescens*: biosynthesis, purification and physicochemical properties. *Journal of General Microbiology* **107**: 319-328.

Meyer, S.L., Halbrendt, J.M., Carta, L.K., Skantar, A.M., Liu, T., Abdelnabby, H.M., and Vinyard, B.T. (2009) Toxicity of 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol (DAPG) to plant-parasitic and bacterial-feeding nematodes. *Journal of Nematology* **41**: 274-280.

Meziane, H., Van Der Sluis, I., Van Loon, L.C., Höfte, M., and Bakker, P.A. (2005) Determinants of *Pseudomonas putida* WCS358 involved in inducing systemic resistance in plants. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **6**: 177-185.

Michelsen, C.F., and Stougaard, P. (2012) Hydrogen cyanide synthesis and antifungal activity of the biocontrol strain *Pseudomonas fluorescens* In5 from Greenland is highly dependent on growth medium. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology* **58**: 381-390.

Michelsen, C.F., Watrous, J., Glaring, M.A., Kersten, R., Koyama, N., Dorrestein, P.C., and Stougaard, P. (2015a) Nonribosomal peptides, key biocontrol components for *Pseudomonas fluorescens* In5, isolated from a Greenlandic suppressive soil. MBio **6**: e00079.

Michelsen, C.F., Jensen, H., Venditto, V.J., Hennessy, R.C., and Stougaard, P. (2015b) Bioactivities by a crude extract from the Greenlandic *Pseudomonas* sp. In5 involves the nonribosomal peptides, nunamycin and nunapeptin. PeerJ. **3**: e1476.

Miethke, M., and Marahiel, M.A. (2007) Siderophore-based iron acquisition and pathogen control. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews* **71**: 413-451.

Mislin, G.L., and Schalk, I.J. (2014) Siderophore-dependent iron uptake systems as gates for antibiotic Trojan horse strategies against *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. *Metallomics* **6**: 408-420.

Muyolo, N., Lipps, P., and Schmitthenner, A. (1993) Reactions of dry bean, lima bean, and soybean cultivars to Rhizoctonia root and hypocotyl rot and web blight. *Plant Disease-St Paul-* **77**: 234-234.

Nakamura, M., and Ishibashi, K. (1958) On new antibiotics 'ophiobolin' produced by *Ophiobolus miyabeanus*. *Journal of the Agricultural Chemical Society of Japan* **32**: 739-744.

Nakamura, M., and Oku, H. (1960) Biochemical studies on *Cochliobolus miyabeanus*. IX. Detection of ophiobolin in the diseased rice leaves and its toxicity against higher plants. *Annal Takamine Lab* **12**: 266-271.

Nakano, H., Umio, S., Kariyone, K., Tanaka, K., Kishimoto, T., Noguchi, H. et al. (1966) Total synthesis of pyrrolnitrin, a new antibiotic. *Tetrahedron letters* **7**: 737-740.

Nerey, Y., Pannecoucque, J., Hernandez, H.P., Diaz, M., Espinosa, R., De Vos, S. et al. (2010) *Rhizoctonia* spp. causing root and hypocotyl rot in *Phaseolus vulgaris* in Cuba. *Journal of Phytopathology* **158**: 236-243.

Newman, M.A., Sundelin, T., Nielsen, J.T., and Erbs, G. (2013) MAMP (microbe-associated molecular pattern) triggered immunity in plants. *Frontiers in Plant Science* **4**: 139.

Nguyen, D.D., Melnik, A.V., Koyama, N., Lu, X., Schorn, M., Fang, J. et al. (2016) Indexing the Pseudomonas specialized metabolome enabled the discovery of poaeamide B and the bananamides. *Nature Microbiology* **2**:16197.

Nielsen, T., Christophersen, C., Anthoni, U., and Sørensen, J. (1999) Viscosinamide, a new cyclic depsipeptide with surfactant and antifungal properties produced by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* DR54. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **87**: 80-90.

Nielsen, T., Thrane, C., Christophersen, C., Anthoni, U., and Sørensen, J. (2000) Structure, production characteristics and fungal antagonism of tensin-a new antifungal cyclic lipopeptide from *Pseudomonas fluorescens* strain 96.578. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **89**: 992-1001.

Nielsen, T., Sørensen, D., Tobiasen, C., Andersen, J.B., Christophersen, C., Givskov, M., and Sørensen, J. (2002) Antibiotic and biosurfactant properties of cyclic lipopeptides produced by fluorescent *Pseudomonas* spp. from the sugar beet rhizosphere. *Applied and Environmental*

Microbiology 68: 3416-3423.

Nishioka, M., Nakashita, H., Suzuki, H., Akiyama, S., Yoshida, S., and Yamaguchi, I. (2003) Induction of resistance against rice blast disease by a novel class of plant activator, pyrazolecarboxylic acid derivatives. *Journal of Pesticide Science* **28**: 416-421.

Noel, S., Hoegy, F., Rivault, F., Rognan, D., Schalk, I.J., and Mislin, G.L. (2014) Synthesis and biological properties of thiazole-analogues of pyochelin, a siderophore of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* **24**: 132-135.

Nowak-Thompson, B., Chaney, N., Wing, J.S., Gould, S.J., and Loper, J.E. (1999) Characterization of the pyoluteorin biosynthetic gene cluster of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5. *Journal of Bacteriology* **181**: 2166-2174.

Nutkins, J.C., Mortishire-Smith, R.J., Packman, L.C., Brodey, C.L., Rainey, P.B., Johnstone, K., and Williams, D.H. (1991) Structure determination of tolaasin, an extracellular lipodepsipeptide produced by the mushroom pathogen, *Pseudomonas tolaasii* Paine. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **113**: 2621-2627.

Ogawa, M., Kadowaki, A., Yamada, T., and Kadooka, O. (2011) Applied Development of a Novel Fungicide Isotianil (Stout). *Sumitomo Chemical Co, Ltd R&D Report*, 1-16.

Ogoshi, A. (1976) Studies on the grouping of Rhizoctonia solani Kuehn with hyphal anastomosis and on the perfect stages of groups. *Bulletin of the National Institute of Agricultural Sciences .Series C. Plant Pathology and Entomology* **30**: 1-63.

Oh, K., Ishigaki, M., Hoshi, T., and Yoshizawa, Y. (2015) Synthesis of novel imidazole derivatives based on camalexin scaffold and anti-fungal activity against rice blast. *British Journal of Applied Science & Technology* **9**: 527-533.

Olorunleke, F.E., Kieu, N.P., and Höfte, M. (2015a). "Recent advances in *Pseudomonas* biocontrol," in Bacterial-Plant Interactions: Advance Research and Future Trends, eds J. Murillo, B.A. Vinatzer, R.W. Jackson, and D.L. Arnold (Norfolk: Caister Academic Press), 167-198.

Olorunleke, F.E., Hua, G.K.H., Kieu, N.P., Ma, Z., and Höfte, M. (2015b) Interplay between orfamides, sessilins and phenazines in the control of Rhizoctonia diseases by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a. *Environmental Microbiology Reports* **7**: 774-781.

Ongena, M., and Jacques, P. (2008) *Bacillus* lipopeptides: versatile weapons for plant disease biocontrol. *Trends in Microbiology* **16**: 115-125.

Ongena, M., Duby, F., Rossignol, F., Fauconnier, M.-L., Dommes, J., and Thonart, P. (2004) Stimulation of the lipoxygenase pathway is associated with systemic resistance induced in bean by a nonpathogenic *Pseudomonas* strain. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **17**: 1009-1018.

Ongena, M., Jourdan, E., Adam, A., Paquot, M., Brans, A., Joris, B. et al. (2007) Surfactin and fengycin lipopeptides of *Bacillus subtilis* as elicitors of induced systemic resistance in plants. *Environmental Microbiology* **9**: 1084-1090.

Orsenigo, M. (1957) Extraction and purification of cochliobolin, a toxic product from *Helminthosporium oryzae*. *Phytopathology* **29**: 189-196.

Ou, S.H. (1985) Rice diseases. Commonwealth Agricultural Bureaux. 2nd ed., pp. 380, UK.

Pannecoucque, J., Van Beneden, S., and Höfte, M. (2008) Characterization and pathogenicity of *Rhizoctonia* isolates associated with cauliflower in Belgium. *Plant Pathology* **57**: 737-746.

Park, K., Kloepper, J.W., and Ryu, C.-M. (2008) Rhizobacterial exopolysaccharides elicit induced resistance on cucumber. *Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology* **18**: 1095-1100.

Park, K.S., and Kloepper, J.W. (2000) Activation of PR-1a promoter by rhizobacteria that induce systemic resistance in tobacco against *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *tabaci. Biological Control* **18**: 2-9.

Park, K.S., Paul, D., Kim, J.S., and Park, J.W. (2009) L-Alanine augments rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance in cucumber. *Folia Microbiol ogica(Praha)* **54**: 322-326.

Paulsen, I.T., Press, C.M., Ravel, J., Kobayashi, D.Y., Myers, G.S., Mavrodi, D.V. et al. (2005) Complete genome sequence of the plant commensal *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5. *Nature Biotechnology* 23: 873-878.

Pauwelyn, E., Huang, C.-J., Ongena, M., Leclère, V., Jacques, P., Bleyaert, P. et al. (2013) New linear lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas cichorii* SF1-54 are involved in virulence, swarming motility, and biofilm formation. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **26**: 585-598.

Péchy-Tarr, M., Bottiglieri, M., Mathys, S., Lejbølle, K.B., Schnider-Keel, U., Maurhofer, M., and Keel, C. (2005) RpoN (σ 54) controls production of antifungal compounds and biocontrol activity in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **18**: 260-272.

Pedras, M.S.C., Ismail, N., Quail, J.W., and Boyetchko, S.M. (2003) Structure, chemistry, and biological activity of pseudophomins A and B, new cyclic lipodepsipeptides isolated from the biocontrol bacterium *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. *Phytochemistry* **62**: 1105-1114.

Perneel, M., D'hondt, L., De Maeyer, K., Adiobo, A., Rabaey, K., and Höfte, M. (2008) Phenazines and biosurfactants interact in the biological control of soil-borne diseases caused by *Pythium* spp. *Environmental Microbiology* **10**: 778-788.

Perneel, M., Heyrman, J., Adiobo, A., De Maeyer, K., Raaijmakers, J., De Vos, P., and Höfte, M. (2007) Characterization of CMR5c and CMR12a, novel fluorescent *Pseudomonas* strains from the cocoyam rhizosphere with biocontrol activity. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **103**: 1007-1020.

Pfender, W.F., Kraus, J., and Loper, J.E. (1993) A genomic region from *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5 required for pyrrolnitrin production and inhibition of *Pyrenophora tritici*-repentis in wheat straw. *Phytopathology* **83**: 1223-1228.

Philippot, L., Raaijmakers, J.M., Lemanceau, P., and van der Putten, W.H. (2013) Going back to the roots: the microbial ecology of the rhizosphere. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* **11**: 789-799.

Philmus, B., Shaffer, B.T., Kidarsa, T.A., Yan, Q., Raaijmakers, J.M., Begley, T.P., and Loper, J.E. (2015) Investigations into the biosynthesis, regulation, and self-resistance of toxoflavin in *Pseudomonas protegens* Pf-5. *ChemBioChem* **16**: 1782-1790.

Pierson III, L.S., and Pierson, E.A. (2010) Metabolism and function of phenazines in bacteria: impacts on the behavior of bacteria in the environment and biotechnological processes. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* **86**: 1659-1670.

Pieterse, C.M., Leon-Reyes, A., Van der Ent, S., and Van Wees, S.C. (2009) Networking by small-molecule hormones in plant immunity. *Nature Chemical Biology* **5**: 308-316.

Pieterse, C.M., Zamioudis, C., Berendsen, R.L., Weller, D.M., Van Wees, S.C., and Bakker, P.A. (2014) Induced systemic resistance by beneficial microbes. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **52**: 347-375.

Pieterse, C.M.J., Van Der Ent, S., Pelt, V., and Van Loon, L.C. (2007) The role of ethylene in rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance (ISR). *Advances in Plant Ethylene Research*, 325-331.

Pieterse, C.M.J., Van Wees, S.C.M., Ton, J., Van Pelt, J.A., and Van Loon, L.C. (2002) Signalling in rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Biology* **4**: 535-544.

Pliego, C., Ramos, C., de Vicente, A., and Cazorla, F.M. (2011) Screening for candidate bacterial biocontrol agents against soilborne fungal plant pathogens. *Plant and Soil* **340**: 505-520.

Porta, H., and Rocha-Sosa, M. (2002) Plant lipoxygenases. Physiological and molecular features. *Plant Physiology* **130**: 15-21.

Pozo, M.J., Van Der Ent, S., Van Loon, L.C., and Pieterse, C.M.J. (2008) Transcription factor MYC2 is involved in priming for enhanced defense during rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *New Phytologist* **180**: 511-523.

Price-Whelan, A., Dietrich, L.E., and Newman, D.K. (2006) Rethinking 'secondary' metabolism: physiological roles for phenazine antibiotics. *Nature Chemical Biology* **2**: 71-78.

Puopolo, G., Masi, M., Raio, A., Andolfi, A., Zoina, A., Cimmino, A., and Evidente, A. (2013) Insights on the susceptibility of plant pathogenic fungi to phenazine-1-carboxylic acid and its chemical derivatives. *Natural Product Research* **27**: 956-966.

Raaijmakers, J.M., and Mazzola, M. (2012) Diversity and natural functions of antibiotics produced by beneficial and plant pathogenic bacteria. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **50**: 403-424.

Raaijmakers, J.M., Bonsall, R.F., and Weller, D.M. (1999) Effect of population density of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* on production of 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol in the rhizosphere of wheat. *Phytopathology* **89**: 470-475.

Raaijmakers, J.M., de Bruijn, I., and de Kock, M.J. (2006) Cyclic lipopeptide production by plantassociated *Pseudomonas* spp.: diversity, activity, biosynthesis, and regulation. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **19**: 699-710.

Raaijmakers, J.M., De Bruijn, I., Nybroe, O., and Ongena, M. (2010) Natural functions of lipopeptides from *Bacillus* and *Pseudomonas*: more than surfactants and antibiotics. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews* **34**: 1037-1062.

Raaijmakers, J.M., Paulitz, T.C., Steinberg, C., Alabouvette, C., and Moënne-Loccoz, Y. (2009) The rhizosphere: a playground and battlefield for soilborne pathogens and beneficial microorganisms. *Plant and Soil* **321**: 341-361.

Ramette, A., Frapolli, M., Fischer-Le Saux, M., Gruffaz, C., Meyer, J.-M., Défago, G. et al. (2011) *Pseudomonas protegens* sp. nov., widespread plant-protecting bacteria producing the biocontrol compounds 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol and pyoluteorin. *Systematic and Applied Microbiology* **34**: 180-188.

Ramos, I., Dietrich, L.E., Price-Whelan, A., and Newman, D.K. (2010) Phenazines affect biofilm formation by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in similar ways at various scales. *Research in Microbiology* **161**: 187-191.

Rebollar, A., and López-García, B. (2013) PAF104, a synthetic peptide to control rice blast disease by blocking appressorium formation in *Magnaporthe oryzae*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **26**: 1407-1416.

Redondo-Nieto, M., Barret, M., Morrissey, J., Germaine, K., Martínez-Granero, F., Barahona, E. et al. (2013) Genome sequence reveals that *Pseudomonas fluorescens* F113 possesses a large and diverse array of systems for rhizosphere function and host interaction. *BMC Genomics* 14: 54.

Rezzonico, F., Zala, M., Keel, C., Duffy, B., Moënne-Loccoz, Y., and Défago, G. (2007) Is the ability of biocontrol fluorescent pseudomonads to produce the antifungal metabolite 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol really synonymous with higher plant protection? *New Phytologist* **173**: 861-872.

Rodriguez, F., and Pfender, W.F. (1997) Antibiosis and antagonism of *Sclerotinia homoeocarpa* and *Drechslera poae* by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5 in vitro and in planta. *Phytopathology* **87**: 614-621.

Rokni-Zadeh, H., Li, W., Sanchez-Rodriguez, A., Sinnaeve, D., Rozenski, J., Martins, J.C., and De Mot, R. (2012) Genetic and functional characterization of cyclic lipopeptide white-line-inducing principle (WLIP) production by rice rhizosphere isolate *Pseudomonas putida* RW10S2. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **78**: 4826-4834.

Rong, X., Gurel, F.B., Meulia, T., and Gardener, B.B.M. (2012) Draft genome sequences of the *Pseudomonas fluorescens* biocontrol strains Wayne1R and Wood1R. *Journal of Bacteriology* **194**: 724-725.

Roongsawang, N., Washio, K., and Morikawa, M. (2010) Diversity of nonribosomal peptide synthetases involved in the biosynthesis of lipopeptide biosurfactants. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* **12**: 141-172.

Röttig, M., Medema, M.H., Blin, K., Weber, T., Rausch, C., and Kohlbacher, O. (2011) NRPSpredictor2-a web server for predicting NRPS adenylation domain specificity. *Nucleic Acids Research*: gkr323.

Ruffner, B., Péchy-Tarr, M., Höfte, M., Bloemberg, G., Grunder, J., Keel, C., and Maurhofer, M. (2015) Evolutionary patchwork of an insecticidal toxin shared between plant-associated pseudomonads and the insect pathogens *Photorhabdus* and *Xenorhabdus*. *BMC Genomics* **16**: 609.

Sachdev, D.P., and Cameotra, S.S. (2013) Biosurfactants in agriculture. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* **97**: 1005-1016.

Saltikov, C.W., and Newman, D.K. (2003) Genetic identification of a respiratory arsenate reductase. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **100**: 10983-10988.

Sambrook, J., and Fritsch, E.a.M. (1989) Molecular cloning: a laboratory manual. *Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbor, NY* **11**: 18.

Sanchez, L., Courteaux, B., Hubert, J., Kauffmann, S., Renault, J.-H., Clément, C. et al. (2012) Rhamnolipids elicit defense responses and induce disease resistance against biotrophic, hemibiotrophic, and necrotrophic pathogens that require different signaling pathways in *Arabidopsis* and highlight a central role for salicylic acid. *Plant Physiology* **160**: 1630-1641.

Savary, S., Teng, P.S., Willocquet, L., and Nutter Jr, F.W. (2006) Quantification and modeling of crop losses: a review of purposes. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **44**: 89-112.

Savary, S., Willocquet, L., Elazegui, F.A., Castilla, N.P., and Teng, P.S. (2000) Rice pest constraints in tropical Asia: quantification of yield losses due to rice pests in a range of production situations. *Plant Disease* **84**: 357-369.

Schalk, I.J. and Guillon, L. (2013) Pyoverdine biosynthesis and secretion in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: implications for metal homeostasis. *Environmental Microbiology* **15**: 1661-1673.

Scherlach, K., Busch, B., Lackner, G., Paszkowski, U., and Hertweck, C. (2012) Symbiotic cooperation in the biosynthesis of a phytotoxin. *Angewandte Chemie* **124**: 9753-9756.

Schnider, U., Keel, C., Blumer, C., Troxler, J., Défago, G., and Haas, D. (1995) Amplification of the housekeeping sigma factor in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0 enhances antibiotic production and improves biocontrol abilities. *Journal of Bacteriology* **177**: 5387-5392.

Seifi, H.S., Curvers, K., Vleesschauwer, D., Delaere, I., Aziz, A., and Höfte, M. (2013) Concurrent overactivation of the cytosolic glutamine synthetase and the GABA shunt in the ABA-deficient sitiens mutant of tomato leads to resistance against *Botrytis cinerea*. *New Phytologist* **199**: 490-504.

Selin, C., Habibian, R., Poritsanos, N., Athukorala, S.N., Fernando, D., and De Kievit, T.R. (2010) Phenazines are not essential for *Pseudomonas chlororaphis* PA23 biocontrol of *Sclerotinia sclerotiorum*, but do play a role in biofilm formation. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* **71**: 73-83.

Shailbala, and Tripathi, H.S. (2007) Current status of research on web blight disease of urd bean: A review. *Agricultural Reviews* **28**: 1-9.

Shanks, R.M., Caiazza, N.C., Hinsa, S.M., Toutain, C.M., and O'Toole, G.A. (2006) *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*-based molecular tool kit for manipulation of genes from gram-negative bacteria. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **72**: 5027-5036.

Shanmugaiah, V., Mathivanan, N., and Varghese, B. (2010) Purification, crystal structure and antimicrobial activity of phenazine-1-carboxamide produced by a growth-promoting biocontrol bacterium, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* MML2212. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **108**: 703-711.

Sharifi-Tehrani, A., Zala, M., Natsch, A., Moënne-Loccoz, Y., and Défago, G. (1998) Biocontrol of soil-borne fungal plant diseases by 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol-producing fluorescent pseudomonads with different restriction profiles of amplified 16S rDNA. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* **104**: 631-643.

Shimono, M., Sugano, S., Nakayama, A., Jiang, C.-J., Ono, K., Toki, S., and Takatsuji, H. (2007) Rice WRKY45 plays a crucial role in benzothiadiazole-inducible blast resistance. *The Plant Cell* **19**: 2064-2076.

Siedow, J.N. (1991) Plant lipoxygenase: structure and function. *Annual Review of Plant Biology* **42**: 145-188.

Sinha, M., Singh, R.P., Kushwaha, G.S., Iqbal, N., Singh, A., Kaushik, S. et al. (2014) Current overview of allergens of plant pathogenesis related protein families. *The Scientific World Journal* **2014**: http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2014/543195.

Sinnaeve, D., Michaux, C., Vandenkerckhove, J., Peys, E., Borremans, F.A., Sas, B. et al. (2009) Structure and X-ray conformation of pseudodesmins A and B, two new cyclic lipodepsipeptides from *Pseudomonas* bacteria. *Tetrahedron* **65**: 4173-4181.

Smith, D., Španěl, P., Gilchrist, F.J., and Lenney, W. (2013) Hydrogen cyanide, a volatile biomarker of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection. *Journal of Breath Research* **7**: 044001.

Solano, R., Stepanova, A., Chao, Q., and Ecker, J.R. (1998) Nuclear events in ethylene signaling: a transcriptional cascade mediated by ETHYLENE-INSENSITIVE3 and ETHYLENE-RESPONSE-FACTOR1. *Genes & Development* **12**: 3703-3714.

Song, C., Aundy, K., Mortel, J., and Raaijmakers, J.M. (2014) Discovery of new regulatory genes of lipopeptide biosynthesis in *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. *FEMS Microbiology Letters* **356**: 166-175.

Souza, R.d., Ambrosini, A., and Passaglia, L.M. (2015) Plant growth-promoting bacteria as inoculants in agricultural soils. *Genetics and Molecular Biology* **4**: 401-419.

Spence, C., and Bais, H. (2015) Role of plant growth regulators as chemical signals in plant-microbe interactions: a double edged sword. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* **27**: 52-58.

Spence, C., Alff, E., Johnson, C., Ramos, C., Donofrio, N., Sundaresan, V., and Bais, H. (2014) Natural rice rhizospheric microbes suppress rice blast infections. *BMC Plant Biology* **14**: 130.

Spence, C.A., Lakshmanan, V., Donofrio, N., and Bais, H.P. (2015) Crucial roles of abscisic acid biogenesis in virulence of rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae*. *Frontiers in Plant Science* **6**: 1082

Stehle, S., and Schulz, R. (2015) Agricultural insecticides threaten surface waters at the global scale. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **112**: 5750-5755.

Strano, C.P., Bella, P., Licciardello, G., Fiore, A., Lo Piero, A.R., Fogliano, V. et al. (2015) *Pseudomonas corrugata crpCDE* is part of the cyclic lipopeptide corpeptin biosynthetic gene cluster and is involved in bacterial virulence in tomato and in hypersensitive response in *Nicotiana benthamiana*. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **16**: 495-506.

Strieker, M., Tanović, A., and Marahiel, M.A. (2010) Nonribosomal peptide synthetases: structures and dynamics. *Current Opinion in Structural Biology* **20**: 234-240.

Stutz, E., Défago, G., and Kern, H. (1986) Naturally occurring fluorescent pseudomonads involved in suppression of black root rot of tobacco. *Phytopathology* **76**: 181-185.

Sulochana, M.B., Jayachandra, S.Y., Kumar, S.K.A., and Dayanand, A. (2014) Antifungal attributes of siderophore produced by the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* JAS-25. *Journal of Basic Microbiology* **54**: 418-424.

Tachibana, H., Jowett, D., and Fehr, W. (1971) Determination of losses in soybeans caused by *Rhizoctonia solani*. *Phytopathology* **61**:1444-1446.

Takeda, R. (1958) Structure of a new antibiotic, pyoluteorin. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **80**: 4749-4750.

Takegami, J.C., Beaver, J.S., Godoy-Lutz, G., Echavez-Badel, R., and Steadman, J.R. (2004) Inheritance of web blight resistance in common bean. *Journal of Agriculture of the University of Puerto Rico* **88**: 45-54.

Takeuchi, K., Yamada, K., and Haas, D. (2012) ppGpp controlled by the Gac/Rsm regulatory pathway sustains biocontrol activity in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **25**: 1440-1449.

Takeuchi, K., Noda, N., and Someya, N. (2014) Complete genome sequence of the biocontrol strain *Pseudomonas protegens* Cab57 discovered in Japan reveals strain-specific diversity of this species. *PloS ONE* **9**: e93683.

Takeuchi, K., Noda, N., Katayose, Y., Mukai, Y., Numa, H., Yamada, K., and Someya, N. (2015) Rhizoxin analogs contribute to the biocontrol activity of a newly isolated *Pseudomonas* strain. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **28**: 333-342.

Talbot, N.J., Ebbole, D.J., and Hamer, J.E. (1993) Identification and characterization of MPG1, a gene involved in pathogenicity from the rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe grisea*. *The Plant Cell* **5**: 1575-1590.

Tambong, J.T., and Höfte, M. (2001) Phenazines are involved in biocontrol of *Pythium myriotylum* on cocoyam by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PNA1. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* **107**: 511-521.

Tamura, K., Peterson, D., Peterson, N., Stecher, G., Nei, M., and Kumar, S. (2011) MEGA5: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis using maximum likelihood, evolutionary distance, and maximum parsimony methods. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* **28**: 2731-2739.

Tanaka, K., Ishihara, A., and Nakajima, H. (2014) Isolation of *anteiso*-C17, *iso*-C17, *iso*-C16, and *iso*-C15 bacillomycin D from *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* SD-32 and their antifungal activities against plant pathogens. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **62**: 1469-1476.

Tanaka, K., Amaki, Y., Ishihara, A., and Nakajima, H. (2015) Synergistic effects of [Ile⁷] surfactin homologs with bacillomycin D in suppression of gray mold disease by *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* biocontrol strain SD-32. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **63**:5344-5353.

Tareq, F.S., Kim, J.H., Lee, M.A., Lee, H.-S., Lee, J.-S., Lee, Y.-J., and Shin, H.J. (2013) Antimicrobial gageomacrolactins characterized from the fermentation of the marine-derived bacterium *Bacillus subtilis* under optimum growth conditions. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **61**: 3428-3434.

Tareq, F.S., Lee, M.A., Lee, H.-S., Lee, Y.-J., Lee, J.S., Hasan, C.M. et al. (2014) Non-cytotoxic antifungal agents: isolation and structures of gageopeptides A–D from a *Bacillus* strain 109GGC020. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **62**: 5565-5572.

Tendulkar, S., Saikumari, Y., Patel, V., Raghotama, S., Munshi, T., Balaram, P., and Chattoo, B. (2007) Isolation, purification and characterization of an antifungal molecule produced by *Bacillus licheniformis* BC98, and its effect on phytopathogen *Magnaporthe grisea*. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **103**: 2331-2339.

Thrane, C., Olsson, S., Harder Nielsen, T., and Sørensen, J. (1999) Vital fluorescent stains for detection of stress in *Pythium ultimum* and *Rhizoctonia solani* challenged with viscosinamide from *Pseudomonas fluorescens* DR54. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* **30**: 11-23.

Thrane, C., Harder Nielsen, T., Neiendam Nielsen, M., Sørensen, J., and Olsson, S. (2000) Viscosinamide-producing *Pseudomonas fluorescens* DR54 exerts a biocontrol effect on *Pythium ultimum* in sugar beet rhizosphere. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* **33**: 139-146.

Thuan, N.T.N., Bigirimana, J., Roumen, E., Van Der Straeten, D., and Höfte, M. (2006) Molecular and pathotype analysis of the rice blast fungus in North Vietnam. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* **114**: 381-396.

Tran, H., Ficke, A., Asiimwe, T., Höfte, M., and Raaijmakers, J.M. (2007) Role of the cyclic lipopeptide massetolide A in biological control of *Phytophthora infestans* and in colonization of tomato plants by *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. *New Phytologist* **175**: 731-742.

Trdá, L., Boutrot, F., Claverie, J., Brulé, D., Dorey, S., and Poinssot, B. (2015) Perception of pathogenic or beneficial bacteria and their evasion of host immunity: pattern recognition receptors in the frontline. *Frontiers in Plant Science* **6**: 219.

Vallet-Gely, I., Novikov, A., Augusto, L., Liehl, P., Bolbach, G., Péchy-Tarr, M. et al. (2010) Association of hemolytic activity of *Pseudomonas entomophila*, a versatile soil bacterium, with cyclic lipopeptide production. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **76**: 910-921.

Valverde, C., Heeb, S., Keel, C., and Haas, D. (2003) RsmY, a small regulatory RNA, is required in concert with RsmZ for GacA-dependent expression of biocontrol traits in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0. *Molecular Microbiology* **50**: 1361-1379.

Van Bockhaven, J., Spíchal, L., Novák, O., Strnad, M., Asano, T., Kikuchi, S. et al. (2015) Silicon induces resistance to the brown spot fungus *Cochliobolus miyabeanus* by preventing the pathogen from hijacking the rice ethylene pathway. *New Phytologist* **206**: 761-773.

van de Mortel, J.E., de Vos, R.C., Dekkers, E., Pineda, A., Guillod, L., Bouwmeester, K. et al. (2012) Metabolic and transcriptomic changes induced in *Arabidopsis* by the rhizobacterium *Pseudomonas fluorescens* SS101. *Plant Physiology* **160**: 2173-2188.

Van der Ent, S., Verhagen, B.W.M., Van Doorn, R., Bakker, D., Verlaan, M.G., Pel, M.J.C. et al. (2008) MYB72 is required in early signaling steps of rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology* **146**: 1293-1304.

Van Der Voort, M., Meijer, H.J., Schmidt, Y., Watrous, J., Dekkers, E., Mendes, R. et al. (2015) Genome mining and metabolic profiling of the rhizosphere bacterium *Pseudomonas* sp. SH-C52 for antimicrobial compounds. *Frontiers in Microbiology* **6**: 693.

Van Loon, L.C., Rep, M., and Pieterse, C. (2006) Significance of inducible defense-related proteins in infected plants. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **44**: 135-162.

Van Veen, A., and Mertens, W. (1934) Das toxoflavin, der gelbe giftstoff der bongkrek. *Recueil des Travaux Chimiques des Pays-Bas* **53**: 398-404.

Vanitha, S., and Umesha, S. (2011) *Pseudomonas fluorescens* mediated systemic resistance in tomato is driven through an elevated synthesis of defense enzymes. *Biologia Plantarum* **55**: 317-322.

Varnier, A.L., Sanchez, L., Vatsa, P., Boudesocque, L., Garcia-Brugger, A., Rabenoelina, F. et al. (2009) Bacterial rhamnolipids are novel MAMPs conferring resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* in grapevine. *Plant, Cell & Environment* **32**: 178-193.

Vasconcellos, R.L., Mendes, R., Taketani, R.G., Zucchi, T.D., and Melo, I.S. (2013) Draft genome sequence of *Pseudomonas* sp. strain CMAA 1215, a plant growth-promoting bacterium isolated from a Brazilian mangrove. *Genome Announcements* **1**: pii: e00995- e009913.

Velivelli, S.L., De Vos, P., Kromann, P., Declerck, S., and Prestwich, B.D. (2014) Biological control agents: from field to market, problems, and challenges. *Trends in Biotechnology* **32**: 493-496.

Verhagen, B.W., Trotel-Aziz, P., Couderchet, M., Höfte, M., and Aziz, A. (2010) *Pseudomonas* spp.induced systemic resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* is associated with induction and priming of defence responses in grapevine. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **61**: 249-260.

Verhagen, B.W.M., Glazebrook, J., Zhu, T., Chang, H.S., van Loon, L.C., and Pieterse, C.M.J. (2004) The transcriptome of rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance in *Arabidopsis*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **17**: 895-908.

Walters, D.R., Ratsep, J., and Havis, N.D. (2013) Controlling crop diseases using induced resistance: challenges for the future. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **64**: 1263-1280.

Wang, H., Meng, J., Peng, X., Tang, X., Zhou, P., Xiang, J., and Deng, X. (2015) Rice WRKY4 acts as a transcriptional activator mediating defense responses toward *Rhizoctonia solani*, the causing agent of rice sheath blight. *Plant Molecular Biology* **89**: 157-171.

Wang, Y., and Newman, D.K. (2008) Redox reactions of phenazine antibiotics with ferric (hydr) oxides and molecular oxygen. *Environmental Science & Technology* **42**: 2380-2386.

Wäspi, U., Blanc, D., Winkler, T., Rüedi, P., and Dudler, R. (1998) Syringolin, a novel peptide elicitor from *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *syringae* that induces resistance to *Pyricularia oryzae* in rice. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **11**: 727-733.

Watanabe, T., Igarashi, H., Matsumoto, K., Seki, S., Mase, S., and and Sekizawa, Y. (1977) The characteristics of probenazole (Oryzemate®) for the control of rice blast. *Journal of Pesticide Science* **2**: 291-296.

Weber, T., Blin, K., Duddela, S., Krug, D., Kim, H.U., Bruccoleri, R. et al. (2015) antiSMASH 3.0-a comprehensive resource for the genome mining of biosynthetic gene clusters. *Nucleic Acids Research*: gkv437.

Weller, D.M., Mavrodi, D.V., van Pelt, J.A., Pieterse, C.M., van Loon, L.C., and Bakker, P.A. (2012) Induced systemic resistance in *Arabidopsis thaliana* against *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato by 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol-producing *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. *Phytopathology* **102**: 403-412.

Wirthner, P., Haas, D., and Dfago, G. (1992) Suppression of root diseases by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0: importance of the bacterial secondary metabolite 2, 4-diacetylphloroglucinol. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **5**: 4-13.

Woloshuk, C.P., Sisler, H.D., Tokousbalides, M.C., and Dutky, S.R. (1980) Melanin biosynthesis in *Pyricularia oryzae*: site of tricyclazole inhibition and pathogenicity of melanin-deficient mutants. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology* **14**: 256-264.

Wu, Q., Zhang, R., Peng, S., and Xu, Y. (2015) Transcriptional characteristics associated with lichenysin biosynthesis in *Bacillus licheniformis* from Chinese Maotai-flavor liquor making. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **63**: 888-893.

Xiao, J., Tsuda, M., Doke, N., and Nishimura, S. (1991) Phytotoxins produced by germinating spores of *Bipolaris oryzae*. *Phytopathology* **81**: 58-64.

Xiong, Z.-Q., Tu, X.-R., Wei, S.-J., Huang, L., Li, X.-H., Lu, H., and Tu, G.-Q. (2013) In vitro antifungal activity of antifungalmycin 702, a new polyene macrolide antibiotic, against the rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe grisea*. *Biotechnology Letters* **35**: 1475-1479.

Xu, G., and Gross, D. (1986) Selection of fluorescent pseudomonads antagonistic to *Erwinia carotovora* and suppressive of potato seed piece decay. *Phytopathology* **76**: 414-422.

Xu, J.-R., and Hamer, J.E. (1996) MAP kinase and cAMP signaling regulate infection structure formation and pathogenic growth in the rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe grisea*. *Genes & Development* **10**: 2696-2706.

Xu, J., Audenaert, K., Hofte, M., and De Vleesschauwer, D. (2013) Abscisic acid promotes susceptibility to the rice leaf blight pathogen *Xanthomonas oryzae* pv *oryzae* by suppressing salicylic acid-mediated defenses. *PloS ONE* **8**: e67413.

Yang, G., Inoue, A., Takasaki, H., Kaku, H., Akao, S., and Komatsu, S. (2005) A proteomic approach to analyze auxin-and zinc-responsive protein in rice. *Journal of Proteome Research* **4**: 456-463.

Yang, Z.-J., Wang, W., Jin, Y., Hu, H.-B., Zhang, X.-H., and Xu, Y.-Q. (2007) Isolation, identification, and degradation characteristics of phenazine-1-carboxylic acid–degrading strain *Sphingomonas* sp. DP58. *Current Microbiology* **55**: 284-287.

Yoon, M.-Y., Kim, Y.S., Ryu, S.Y., Choi, G.J., Choi, Y.H., Jang, K.S. et al. (2011) In vitro and in vivo antifungal activities of decursin and decursinol angelate isolated from *Angelica gigas* against *Magnaporthe oryzae*, the causal agent of rice blast. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology* **101**: 118-124.

Yoon, M.Y., Choi, G., Choi, Y., Jang, K., Park, M., Cha, B., and Kim, J.C. (2010) Effect of polyacetylenic acids from *Prunella vulgaris* on various plant pathogens. *Letters in Applied Microbiology* **51**: 511-517.

Yoshida, H., Konishi, K., Koike, K., Nakagawa, T., Sekido, S., and Yamaguchi, I. (1990) Effect of N-cyanomethyl-2-chloroisonicotinamide for control of rice blast. *Journal of Pesticide Science* **15**: 413-417.

Yoshida, S., Koitabashi, M., Nakamura, J., Fukuoka, T., Sakai, H., Abe, M. et al. (2015) Effects of biosurfactants, mannosylerythritol lipids, on the hydrophobicity of solid surfaces and infection behaviours of plant pathogenic fungi. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* **119**: 215-224.

Yuan, J., Li, B., Zhang, N., Waseem, R., Shen, Q., and Huang, Q. (2012) Production of bacillomycinand macrolactin-type antibiotics by *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* NJN-6 for suppressing soilborne plant pathogens. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* **60**: 2976-2981.

Yun, C.-H., Sugawara, F., and Strobel, G.A. (1988) The phytotoxic ophiobolins produced by *Drechslera oryzae*, their structures and biological activity on rice. *Plant Science* **54**: 237-243.

Zachow, C., Jahanshah, G., de Bruijn, I., Song, C., Ianni, F., Pataj, Z. et al. (2015) The novel lipopeptide poaeamide of the endophyte *Pseudomonas poae* RE* 1-1-14 is involved in pathogen suppression and root colonization. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **28**: 800-810.

Zamioudis, C., and Pieterse, C.M. (2012). Modulation of host immunity by beneficial microbes. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **25**: 139-150.

Zamioudis, C., Hanson, J., and Pieterse, C.M.J. (2014) β -Glucosidase BGLU42 is a MYB72dependent key regulator of rhizobacteria-induced systemic resistance and modulates iron deficiency responses in *Arabidopsis* roots. *New Phytologist* **204**: 368-379.

Zarembinski, T.I., and Theologis, A. (1997) Expression characteristics of OS-ACS1 and OS-ACS2, two members of the 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate synthase gene family in rice (*Oryza sativa* L. cv. Habiganj Aman II) during partial submergence. *Plant Molecular Biology* **33**: 71-77.

Zhou, L., Li, D., Jiang, W., Qin, Z., Zhao, S., Qiu, M., and Wu, J. (2007) Two ellagic acid glycosides from *Gleditsia sinensis* Lam. with antifungal activity on *Magnaporthe grisea*. *Natural Product*

Research 21: 303-309.

Zhu, H., Xu, X., Xiao, G., Yuan, L., and Li, B. (2007) Enhancing disease resistances of Super Hybrid Rice with four antifungal genes. *Science in China Series C: Life Sciences* **50**: 31-39.

Zhu, Q., Dabi, T., Beeche, A., Yamamoto, R., Lawton, M.A., and Lamb, C. (1995) Cloning and properties of a rice gene encoding phenylalanine ammonia-lyase. *Plant Molecular Biology* **29**: 535-550.

Zuber, S., Carruthers, F., Keel, C., Mattart, A., Blumer, C., Pessi, G. et al. (2003) GacS sensor domains pertinent to the regulation of exoproduct formation and to the biocontrol potential of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **16**: 634-644.

Curriculum Vitae

Name Zongwang MA

Gender Male Date of Birth October-20, 1986 E-mail mazongwang@gmail.com

Education and Professional Records

2005.09-2009.07 College of Life Science, Northwest A&F University, China (Bachelor in Bioengineering)

2009.09-2012.06 Institute of Applied Ecology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, China (Master in Microbiology)

2012.06 - 2012.11 Research associate in Institute of Applied Ecology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, China

2012.12 - current Faculty of Bioscience Engineering, Ghent University, Belgium (PhD candidate in Applied Biological Sciences)

Original Research Articles (peer-reviewed)

1. Zongwang Ma, Nan Wang, Jiangchun Hu*, Shujin Wang. Isolation and characterization of a new iturinic lipopeptide, mojavensin A produced by a marine-derived bacterium *Bacillus mojavensis* B0621A. *Journal of Antibiotics* (2012) 65(6), 317-322 (Q2; IF2012=2.191)

2. **Zongwang Ma**, Jiangchun Hu*, Xuemei Wang, Shujin Wang. NMR Spectroscopic and MS/MS Spectrometric Characterization of a New Lipopeptide Antibiotic Bacillopeptin B₁ Produced by a Marine Sediment-Derived *Bacillus Amyloliquefaciens* SH-B74. *Journal of Antibiotics* (2014) 67(2): 175-178 (Q2; IF2014=1.730)

3. Zongwang Ma, Jiangchun Hu*. Production and Characterization of Iturinic Lipopeptides as Antifungal Agents and Biosurfactants Produced by a Marine *Pinctada Martensii*-Derived *Bacillus Mojavensis* B0621A. *Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology* (2014) 173(3): 705-715 (Q2; IF2014=1.735)

4. Feyisara Eyiwumi Olorunleke[†], Gia Khuong Hoang Hua[†], Nam Phuong Kieu, **Zongwang Ma** and Monica Höfte*. Interplay between orfamides, sessilins and phenazines in the control of *Rhizoctonia* diseases by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a. *Environmental Microbiology Reports*. (2015) 7(5):774-781 (Q1; IF2015= 3.5)

5. Zongwang Ma, Jiangchun Hu*. Production and characterization of surfactin type lipopeptides as bioemulsifiers produced by a *Pinctada martensii*-derived *Bacillus mojavensis*

B0621A. Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology (2015) 177(7):1520-1529 (Q2; IF2014= 1.735)

6. Zongwang Ma, Niels Geudens, Nam Phuong Kieu, Davy Sinnaeve, Marc Ongena, José C. Martins, Monica Höfte*. Biosynthesis, chemical analysis and structure-activity relationship of orfamide lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas protegens* and related species. *Frontiers in Microbiology* (2016) 7: 382 (Q1; IF2015= 4.126)

7. Zongwang Ma[†], Gia Khuong Hoang Hua[†], Monica Höfte*. Role of phenazines and cyclic lipopeptides produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a in induced systemic resistance on rice and bean. *Environmental Microbiology Reports*. (2016) doi: 10.1111/1758-2229.12454. (Q1; IF2015= 3.5)

Note: '[†]' = equal contributor; '*' = author for correspondence

Manuscripts Submitted or In Preparation

8. Pascale Flury, Pilar Vesga, Maria Péchy-Tarr, Nora Aellen, Karent Bermudaz, Francesca Dennert, Nicolas Hofer, Peter Kupferschmied, Zane Metla, **Zongwang Ma**, Sandra Siegfried, Sandra de Weert, Guido Bloemberg, Monica Höfte, Christoph Keel* and Monika Maurhofer*. Antimicrobial and insecticidal: cyclic lipopeptides and hydrogen cyanide produced by plant-beneficial *Pseudomonas* strains CHA0, CMR12a and PCL1391 contribute to insect killing. (2016) *Frontiers in Microbiology*. (Under review)

9. Zongwang Ma, Marc Ongena and Monica Höfte*. Orfamides induce systemic resistance in rice to Cochliobolus miyabeanus but not to Magnaporthe oryzae. (In preparation)

Patent

Jiangchun Hu, **Zongwang Ma**, Shujin Wang. Production and application of antifungal lipopeptides from a marine-derived *Bacillus mojavensis* (Application number: 201210054010.4 [China]), Authorized: 24th June 2015.

Symposiums and Conferences

With contribution

1. Zongwang Ma, Jiangchun Hu, Nan Wang, Shujin Wang. New lipopeptide antibiotic produced by a marine-derived bacteria *Bacillus mojavensis* B0621A. Annual Conference of Chinese Society for Microbiology (CSM). Fu Zhou, China, 2011. P 328-328. (Abstract)

2. Zongwang Ma, Jiangchun Hu. "Lipopeptides Produced by a Marine-Derived Bacterium Bacillus Mojavensis B0621A." In 3rd International Symposium on Antimicrobial Peptides, Lille (Villeneuve d'Ascq), France. 2012 (Poster Presentation).

3. Jiangchun Hu, Nan Wang, **Zongwang Ma**, Lili Chen, Huaqi Pan, Xuemei Wang, Shujin Wang. New antifungal lipopeptides characterized from marine-derived *Bacillus* species. The 9th Marine Biotechnology and Pharmacy of China. Chi Feng, Inner Mongolia, China. 2014. (Abstract)

4. **Zongwang Ma**, Niels Geudens, Nam Phuong Kieu, Davy Sinnaeve, José C. Martins, Marc Ongena, Monica Höfte. "Biocontrol properties of orfamide-type lipopeptides produced by fluorescent pseudomonads against the fungal plant pathogens *Magnaporthe oryzae* and *Rhizoctonia solani*." 67th International Symposium on Crop Protection, Gent, Belgium, 2015 (Oral presentation)

5. Gia Khuong Hoang Hua, **Zongwang Ma** and Monica Höfte. *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR12a triggers induced systemic resistance against *Rhizoctonia solani* in bean and *Magnaporthe oryzae* in rice. 10th International PGPR Workshop, Liege, Belgium, 2015 (Oral presentation)

6. **Zongwang Ma** and Monica Höfte. Genome mining of gene clusters for secondary metabolites biosynthesis in *Pseudomonas* sp. CMR5c. Big N2N Annual Symposium 2016, Gent, Belgium, 2016 (Poster presentation)

Without contribution

1. 65th International Symposium on Crop Protection, Gent, Belgium, 2013

- 2. 66th International Symposium on Crop Protection, Gent, Belgium, 2014
- 3. 'Merging ecology and biotechnology for a sustainable agriculture', Gent, Belgium, 2015
- 4. 'Biostimulants and Biological Control', Gent, Belgium, 2016
- 5. 68th International Symposium on Crop Protection, Gent, Belgium, 2016

Awards

1. 100 Outstanding Master Thesis Awards of Liaoning Province, China, 2012 (the total number of Master Thesis is 27,110).

2. PhD scholarship for studying abroad from Chinese Scholarships Council, China (2012-2016).

3. Special research fund (Bijzonder Onderzoeksfonds, BOF) from Ghent University, Belgium (2013-2016).

Other Academic Activities

Reviewer for: Transactions of Tianjin University (Springer).